Published for SISSA by 🖉 Springer

RECEIVED: August 22, 2023 ACCEPTED: October 5, 2023 PUBLISHED: October 17, 2023

# Modular factorization of superconformal indices

Vishnu Jejjala,<sup>a</sup> Yang Lei,<sup>b</sup> Sam van Leuven<sup>a</sup> and Wei Li<sup>c</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Mandelstam Institute for Theoretical Physics, School of Physics, NITheCS, and DSI-NRF Centre of Excellence in Mathematical and Statistical Sciences (CoE-MaSS), University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg 2050, South Africa
<sup>b</sup>Institute for Advanced Study & School of Physical Science and Technology, Soochow University, Suzhou 215006, P.R. China
<sup>c</sup>Institute of Theoretical Physics, Chinese Academy of Sciences, 100190 Beijing, P.R. China
E-mail: v.jejjala@wits.ac.za, leiyang@suda.edu.cn,

sam.vanleuven@wits.ac.za, weili@mail.itp.ac.cn

ABSTRACT: Superconformal indices of four-dimensional  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories factorize into holomorphic blocks. We interpret this as a modular property resulting from the combined action of an SL(3, Z) and SL(2, Z)  $\ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$  transformation. The former corresponds to a gluing transformation and the latter to an overall large diffeomorphism, both associated with a Heegaard splitting of the underlying geometry. The extension to more general transformations leads us to argue that a given index can be factorized in terms of a family of holomorphic blocks parametrized by modular (congruence sub)groups. We find precise agreement between this proposal and new modular properties of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function. This leads to our conjecture for the "modular factorization" of superconformal lens indices of general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories. We provide evidence for the conjecture in the context of the free chiral multiplet and SQED and sketch the extension of our arguments to more general gauge theories. Assuming the validity of the conjecture, we systematically prove that a normalized part of superconformal lens indices defines a non-trivial first cohomology class associated with SL(3, Z). Finally, we use this framework to propose a formula for the general lens space index.

KEYWORDS: Supersymmetric Gauge Theory, Topological Field Theories

ARXIV EPRINT: 2210.17551



## Contents

1	Intr	roduction	1
<b>2</b>	Hee	egaard splitting of $L(p,q) imes S^1$	6
	2.1	Topological aspects	6
	2.2	Hopf surfaces	9
	2.3	Ambiguities in the Heegaard splitting	11
3	Mo	13	
	3.1	Towards a conjecture	14
	3.2	Review of holomorphic block factorization	16
		3.2.1 Example: free chiral multiplet	19
		3.2.2 Example: SQED	24
		3.2.3 General gauge theories	27
	3.3	Consistency condition and its solution	27
	3.4	Modular factorization conjecture	33
	3.5	Geometric interpretation of $S_f$ and universal blocks	34
	3.6	Evidence for conjecture	37
		3.6.1 Free chiral multiplet	37
		3.6.2 SQED	40
		3.6.3 General gauge theories	42
4	4 $\operatorname{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$ one-cocycle condition and lens indices		
	4.1	Modular group cohomology	43
	4.2	The 1-cocycle condition and lens indices	47
	4.3	Cohomological perspective on modular factorization	53
5	App	olication: general lens space index	54
	5.1	A general formula	54
	5.2	Consistency checks for the chiral multiplet	55
		5.2.1 Invariance under symmetries Hopf surface	56
		5.2.2 Modular factorization of general lens index	57
6	Sun	nmary and future directions	58
A	Definitions and properties of special functions		
	A.1	The $q$ - $\theta$ function	61
	A.2	Dedekind sum and its generalizations	62
	A.3	The elliptic $\Gamma$ function	62

$\mathbf{B}$	Hopf surfaces and their Heegaard splitting		63
	B.1	$D_2 \times T^2$	63
	B.2	$S^2 \times T^2$	65
	B.3	$S^3 \times S^1$	65
	B.4	$L(p,q) \times S^1$	67
$\mathbf{C}$	Lens indices for general gauge theories		68
	C.1	Superconformal index	68
	C.2	Lens index	70
	C.3	$S^2 \times T^2$ index	71
D	Modular properties of the elliptic $\Gamma$ function		72
	D.1	Three elliptic $\Gamma$ functions	72
	D.2	Four elliptic $\Gamma$ functions	75
	D.3	$t + 3$ elliptic $\Gamma$ functions	78

## 1 Introduction

Indices and partition functions of two-dimensional (supersymmetric) CFTs are well-known to possess modular properties. Within the context of string theory, such properties have played a central role in the study of black holes. For example, modularity leads to an asymptotic formula for the entropy of CFT states, the Cardy formula, which matches exactly with the Bekenstein-Hawking entropy of an associated supersymmetric black hole [1, 2]. Various generalizations, including near-BPS and near-extremal black holes, typically still involve this key ingredient. A closely related application is quantum gravitational physics in AdS<sub>3</sub>. Here, modularity implies an expression for the elliptic genus as an average over the modular group, which can be beautifully interpreted in terms of the gravitational path integral [3, 4]. The latter is notoriously difficult to compute from first principles, which reflects the power of modularity.

Recent work has revisited the study of supersymmetric black holes in  $\operatorname{AdS}_{d>3}$  spaces from the perspective of the dual CFT [5–9].<sup>1</sup> In particular, various asymptotic limits of the superconformal index have been shown to reproduce the Bekenstein-Hawking entropy exactly, improving the earlier efforts of [11, 12].<sup>2</sup> Because *d* is larger than three, one does not expect to have modularity as an available tool. However, in the context of  $\operatorname{AdS}_5$  black holes, surprisingly, an  $\operatorname{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$  modular-like property turns out to either feature explicitly in or underlie the original works [7–9] and various follow-ups [23–42]. This property is associated to the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function and was first proposed in a purely mathematical context [43]. For concreteness, we state it here:

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = e^{-i\pi Q(z;\tau,\sigma)} \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{\sigma};\frac{\tau}{\sigma},-\frac{1}{\sigma}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{\tau};\frac{\sigma}{\tau},-\frac{1}{\tau}\right) , \qquad (1.1)$$

 $<sup>^{1}</sup>$ See [10] for a review and an extensive collection of early references.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Further progress aimed at understanding the associated microstates can be found in [13-22].

while leaving a detailed discussion to the main text. In the physical context, the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function arises as the main building block of four-dimensional  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theory indices [44]. The relevance of the modular property to the asymptotics of the superconformal index was emphasized in [9, 24, 41, 45–47].

The SL(3,  $\mathbb{Z}$ ) modular property of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function has been previously invoked in the physics literature. It made an early appearance in [48] in the context of anomaly matching conditions for Seiberg dual theories. More relevant to the present work is the physical interpretation of Nieri and Pasquetti [49]. Based on a factorization property of the superconformal index of large class of  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories [50, 51], the authors showed that the superconformal lens indices  $\mathcal{I}_{L(p,1)}$  of those theories can be factorized into so-called holomorphic blocks  $\mathcal{B}_S$ . Schematically:

$$\mathcal{I}_{L(p,1)} \cong \sum \|\mathcal{B}_S\|_{f_p}^2 .$$
(1.2)

They further proposed that the factorization reflects a Heegaard-like splitting of the underlying geometry:

$$L(p,1) \times S^{1} \cong \left(D_{2} \times T^{2}\right)_{S} \stackrel{f_{p}}{\sqcup} \left(D_{2} \times T^{2}\right)_{S}.$$
(1.3)

The holomorphic blocks are interpreted as partition functions on the  $(D_2 \times T^2)_S$  geometries. These geometries are glued with an appropriate  $SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$  element combined with orientation reversal, denoted by  $f_p$ , which acts on  $T^3 = \partial D_2 \times T^2$ . The subscript S indicates the action of an element inside  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$ , the group of large diffeomorphisms of  $D_2 \times T^2$ .<sup>3</sup>

A main ingredient in the proposal consists of a set of modular properties of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function. This includes (1.1), which features as a special case of (1.2): it reflects the factorization of the  $S^3 \times S^1$  index of a free chiral multiplet. This provides a remarkable physical interpretation of the modular property of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function. In general, we note that the factorization property (1.2) is rather distinct from the properties of ordinary modular forms. Indeed, the property involves three functions that in general do not stand on an identical footing, although for the chiral multiplet they do. Furthermore, there is a combined action of  $SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$  and  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$ , where the former relates the variables of the holomorphic blocks while the latter is an overall transformation between the left and right hand sides. For the original modular property in (1.1), the relevant  $SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$  element exchanges  $\tau$  and  $\sigma$ , while the  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$  transformation acts like an S-transformation on the third argument of the  $\Gamma$  functions on the right hand side.

Recently, a proposal was made for the modular interpretation of the factorization property in the inspiring work of Gadde [45]. Key to this insight is again the foundational mathematical work [43]. There, it was already observed that the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function fits into a 1-cocycle  $X_g$  for  $g \in \mathcal{G}$  with  $\mathcal{G} = \mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z}) \times \mathbb{Z}^3$ , where the  $\mathbb{Z}^3$  factor contains large gauge transformations associated to a line bundle over  $T^3$ . Technically,  $X_g$  is an element of  $H^1(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$ , the first group cohomology of  $\mathcal{G}$  valued in the space N/M of meromorphic functions modulo phases, which satisfies a defining 1-cocycle condition:

$$X_{g_1g_2}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong X_{g_1}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) X_{g_2}(g_1^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (1.4)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>This observation is left unmentioned in previous works, but forms the basis of the present work.

where  $\boldsymbol{\rho}$  is shorthand notation for the moduli associated to the  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries, on which  $\mathcal{G}$  acts. The equality in (1.4) holds up to multiplication by functions in M. This generalizes the notion of a (weak) Jacobi form, such as the elliptic genus, which can be thought of as an element of  $H^0(\mathcal{J}, N/M)$  for  $\mathcal{J} = \mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{Z}) \times \mathbb{Z}^{2,4}$  In the physical context, (1.4) corresponds to a property of the collection of (normalized) lens indices of a free chiral multiplet [45]. Gadde proposes an extension to general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories by constructing a "normalized part of the lens index"  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_g^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  with  $g \in \mathcal{G}$ . Based on holomorphic block factorization of the physical lens index, [45] argues that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_g^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  similarly satisfies a 1-cocycle condition. An important part of the conjecture is that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_g^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  furnishes a non-trivial cohomology class and that local trivializations, or "locally exact" expressions, are related to the holomorphic block factorization.

The combined  $\operatorname{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$  and  $\operatorname{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$  action in the factorization property (1.2) can be understood from the 1-cocycle condition. In particular, for the case of the  $S^3 \times S^1$ index, one focuses on an order three element  $Y^3 = 1$  in  $\operatorname{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$ , which, using the 1-cocycle condition, implies the following equation for the normalized part of the index  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{Y}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  [45]:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{Y}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{Y}^{\alpha}(Y^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{Y}^{\alpha}(Y^{-2}\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{i\pi\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}\,,\tag{1.5}$$

where  $\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  turns out to capture the 't Hooft anomalies of the theory. With some work, this property can be translated into the factorization of the physical index.<sup>5</sup>

In a previous paper [47], we proposed a generalization of (1.5) to more general order three elements and suggested an interpretation in terms of new factorization properties of the index. In this work, we turn the logic around: we first present physical arguments for a (modular) family of factorization properties of a given superconformal lens index. We prove our proposal for the free chiral multiplet and SQED, and sketch how these arguments can be extended to more general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories. The primary tool we use in the proof consists of new modular properties of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function that generalize (1.1) in multiple directions. These properties are derived in appendix D without making use of the fact that the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function is part of a 1-cocycle, as opposed to our previous work [47]. Assuming the validity of our proposal, we are able to provide a systematic and rigorous proof of the 1-cocycle condition for  $\hat{Z}_g^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . In particular, our approach supplies a physical interpretation of the fact that  $\hat{Z}_g^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  defines a non-trivial cohomology class. We now give a more detailed summary of the remainder of this paper.

**Summary.** In section 2 we review the Heegaard-like splitting of (secondary) Hopf surfaces with topology  $L(p,q) \times S^1$ , as represented in (1.3), including a mapping between the complex structure moduli of the Hopf surface and the  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries. We emphasize certain ambiguities in the Heegaard splitting of a Hopf surface. If a given Hopf surface admits a Heegaard splitting in terms of some gluing transformation  $f_{(p,q)}$ 

$$L(p,q) \times S^1 \cong D_2 \times T^2 \stackrel{f_{(p,q)}}{\sqcup} D_2 \times T^2, \qquad (1.6)$$

 $<sup>{}^{4}</sup>$ We review this mathematical framework in section 4.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>This connection is not obvious. Indeed, the three functions appearing in (1.5) appear on an equal footing, whereas in the factorization property (1.2) this is not the case. We return to the translation between the two in section 4.3.

it also admits the Heegaard splittings:

$$L(p,q) \times S^{1} \cong \left(D_{2} \times T^{2}\right)_{h} \stackrel{f'_{(p,q)}}{\sqcup} \left(D_{2} \times T^{2}\right)_{\tilde{h}}, \qquad (1.7)$$

with  $f'_{(p,q)} = h f_{(p,q)} \tilde{h}^{-1}$  and  $h, \tilde{h} \in H \equiv \mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$ , the large diffeomorphism group of  $D_2 \times T^2$ . The subscripts indicate the action of these elements on the respective moduli of the  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries, generalizing (1.3) to arbitrary large diffeomorphisms in H.

In section 3.1, we tentatively propose a generalization of the factorization property (1.2) to reflect the ambiguities in the Heegaard splitting. Schematically:

$$\mathcal{I}_{L(p,q)} \cong \sum \|\mathcal{B}_h\|_{f'_{(p,q)}}^2 .$$

$$(1.8)$$

We stress that the left hand side is independent of  $(h, \tilde{h})$ : any two Heegaard splittings with gluing transformations f and  $f' = hf\tilde{h}^{-1}$  lead to the same Hopf surface, and therefore each factorization to the same compact space index. We continue in section 3.2 with a comprehensive review of the original holomorphic block factorization of lens indices, as written in (1.2). In the process, we promote an observation of [49] to a consistency condition: the lens index should not depend on the boundary conditions imposed to compute an individual holomorphic block. This condition constrains the proposal (1.8), as we will show in section 3.3. In particular, we find that only certain pairs of large diffeomorphisms  $(h, \tilde{h})$ are compatible with the condition, which depend on f. This subset of large diffeomorphisms, which we denote by  $S_f \subset H \times H$ , can be parametrized in terms of modular (congruence sub)groups. This motivates our conjecture for the modular factorization of lens indices in section 3.4. For example, we find that the  $L(p, \pm 1) \times S^1$  indices for any  $p \ge 0$  can be factorized respectively in terms of two SL(2, Z) families of holomorphic blocks.<sup>6</sup>

In section 3.5, we discuss a geometric interpretation of the compatible diffeomorphisms  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_f$ . We find that they parametrize all the ways in which the "time circle" inside a given Hopf surface can be embedded into the  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries of the Heegaard splitting, such that the associated gluing transformation fixes this cycle. Such an embedding is indeed labeled by two large diffeomorphisms  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in H \times H$  and the associated gluing transformation is given by  $f' = hf\tilde{h}^{-1}$ , as in (1.7). The condition effectively solves  $\tilde{h}$  in terms of h (or vice versa) and leads precisely to the modular subset  $S_f \subset H \times H$ .<sup>7</sup> At the level of a lens index, we thus conclude that its factorization is only compatible with those pairs of holomorphic blocks which are defined with respect to a common time circle. All in all, this provides the geometric rationale for the modular factorization of four-dimensional indices. Note that the origin of the modular structure is rather distinct from the SL(2, Z) modularity of 2d torus partition functions, and in particular relies on holomorphic block factorization.

For a given lens index, we have so far described the set of compatible holomorphic blocks. It will also be of interest to instead fix a pair of holomorphic blocks and consider

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>As is common, one defines  $L(0, \pm 1) \cong S^2 \times S^1$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>In the most general case, h itself cannot be entirely arbitrary in H, but sits in a congruence subgroup. We will describe this in detail in section 3.3.

the set of indices which can be factorized in terms of them. As a consequence of the above, the relevant indices are labeled by a subset of gluing transformations, namely those which fix the time circle. This subset of  $SL(3, \mathbb{Z})$  is large enough to glue (secondary) Hopf surfaces of arbitrary topology. The chosen holomorphic blocks provide the unique pair in terms of which all lens indices associated to the subset can be factorized. To factorize indices associated to other subsets of  $SL(3, \mathbb{Z})$ , one requires an alternative pair of holomorphic blocks. Hence, we obtain a patchwise picture for the holomorphic block factorization of lens indices: the lens index associated to any element in  $SL(3, \mathbb{Z})$  can be factorized in terms of some pair of holomorphic blocks, but not all elements can be factorized in terms of the same blocks. The maximal patch inside  $SL(3, \mathbb{Z})$  that can be factorized in terms of a common pair of holomorphic blocks is in bijection with  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$ .

Finally, in section 3.6 we show remarkable agreement between our physical arguments and a family of modular properties obeyed by the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function, which vastly generalize (1.1). For example, the generalization relevant for the superconformal index of a free chiral reads:

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = e^{-i\pi Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma)} \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n};\frac{\tau-\tilde{n}(k\sigma+l)}{m\sigma+n},\frac{k\sigma+l}{m\sigma+n}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\tau+\tilde{n}};\frac{\sigma-n(\tilde{k}\tau+\tilde{l})}{m\tau+\tilde{n}},\frac{\tilde{k}\tau+\tilde{l}}{m\tau+\tilde{n}}\right), \quad (1.9)$$

and may be compared to (1.1). A detailed derivation of the modular properties, including (1.9), is contained in appendix D.<sup>8</sup> These properties form the basis for a proof of modular factorization in the context of the free chiral multiplet and SQED. We also point out how these proofs can be extended to more general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories.

In section 4, we review relevant aspects of group cohomology. We then show how the modular factorization of lens indices can be used to systematically prove that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  satisfies a 1-cocycle condition for  $\mathcal{G}$  such as in (1.4). The strategy of the proof follows the original mathematical work [43], which can be viewed as a proof for the example of the free chiral multiplet. We also show that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  defines a non-trivial cohomology class. This will follow from the connection between holomorphic block factorization and locally exact expressions for  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ , mentioned before, and the fact that a given set of holomorphic blocks can only be used to factorize a strict subset of SL(3, Z) of the form SL(2, Z)  $\ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2}$ . Finally, we return to the perspective of our previous work [47], showing how the modular factorization can also be obtained from relations in SL(3, Z) that generalize  $Y^{3} = 1$  referred to above.

In section 5, we turn to an application of the 1-cocycle condition: a concrete formula for the  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  index for q > 1. Up until now, such a formula has been absent in the literature. We test our formula in context of the free chiral multiplet by subjecting it to various consistency checks. Finally, we end the paper in section 6 with a discussion of future directions, including implications for supersymmetric AdS<sub>5</sub> black holes and modular properties of indices.

In appendix A, we collect the definitions and properties of special functions appearing in the main text. In appendix B, we review of secondary Hopf surfaces with topology  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  and their Heegaard splitting. In appendix C, we collect the contour integral expressions of lens indices for general gauge theories. In appendix D, we derive various

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>A subset of these results appears implicitly in [52, Theorem 3.8].

${\cal G}$	gluing group: $SL(3,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{3r}$	(2.23)
H	large diffeomorphisms of $D_2 \times T^2$ : $SL(2, \mathbb{Z})_{13} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$	(2.11)
${\cal H}$	H with large gauge symmetries: $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2(r+1)}$	(2.26)
f	gluing element $f = g \mathcal{O}$ with $g \in \mathcal{G}$ and $\mathcal{O}$ orientation reversal	(2.8)
$S_{f}$	set of compatible $(h, \tilde{h})$ for a given $f$	(3.83)
F	subgroup of $\mathcal{G}$ that fixes time circle: $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{12}\ltimes\mathbb{Z}^2$	(3.108)
$F_h$	$h^{-1}F\mathcal{O}h\mathcal{O}$ with $h \in H$	(3.118)
$\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{oldsymbol{ ho}})$	Hopf surface of topology $L(p,q) \times S^1$	(2.16)
$\hat{ ho}$	moduli of the Hopf surface	(2.17)
$M_f(\boldsymbol{\rho}, \tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}})$	Heegaard splitting of Hopf surface	(2.27)
ρ	$(\vec{z}; \tau, \sigma)$ , moduli of left $D_2 \times T^2$ geometry	(2.22)
$ ilde{ ho}$	$(\vec{\tilde{z}}; \tilde{\tau}, \tilde{\sigma})$ , moduli of right $D_2 \times T^2$ geometry	(2.28)
$\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{oldsymbol{ ho}})$	supersymmetric partition function on $\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}})$	(3.1)
$\mathcal{Z}_f(oldsymbol{ ho})$	$\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{oldsymbol{ ho}})$ with Heegaard splitting $M_f(oldsymbol{ ho},  ilde{oldsymbol{ ho}})$	(3.2)
$\mathcal{Z}_{f}^{lpha}(oldsymbol{ ho})$	contribution to $\mathcal{Z}_f(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ at Higgs branch vacuum $\alpha$	(3.7)
$Z_f(oldsymbol{ ho})$	free chiral multiplet partition function	(3.25)
$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{q}^{lpha}(oldsymbol{ ho})$	normalized part index at vacuum $\alpha$	(4.21)
$\mathcal{B}^{lpha}(oldsymbol{ ho})$	partition function on $D_2 \times T^2(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ at vacuum $\alpha$	above (3.13)
$\mathcal{B}_h^lpha(oldsymbol{ ho})$	$\mathcal{B}^{lpha}(holdsymbol{ ho})$ with $h\in\mathcal{H}$	(3.6)
$\mathcal{C}^{lpha}(oldsymbol{ ho})$	partition function on $D_2 \times T^2(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ at vacuum $\alpha$	
	with opposite b.c. from $\mathcal{B}^{lpha}(oldsymbol{ ho})$	above $(3.13)$

Table 1. Summary of notation, with equations in which they are first defined.

modular properties of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function. For the reader's convenience, table 1 supplies a glossary of notation.

## 2 Heegaard splitting of $L(p,q) \times S^1$

In this section, we review the Heegaard splitting of lens spaces L(p,q) and discuss the generalization to (secondary) Hopf surfaces of topology  $L(p,q) \times S^1$ . We end with a discussion of ambiguities in the Heegaard splitting of a Hopf surface, which will play a central role in the remainder of this paper.

## 2.1 Topological aspects

The Heegaard splitting of a general smooth three-manifold  $M_3$  is the statement that  $M_3$  is obtained from the gluing of two genus g handlebodies  $H_g$  and  $H'_g$ :<sup>9</sup>

$$M_3 \cong H_g \stackrel{f}{\sqcup} H'_g, \tag{2.1}$$

where the boundary  $\Sigma_g = \partial H_g$  is identified with  $\Sigma'_g = \partial H'_g$  up to the action of an orientation reversing diffeomorphism f. We will be interested in the lens space L(p,q), which can be

 $<sup>^{9}</sup>$ See chapter 1 of [53] for a pedagogical review.



**Figure 1.** On the left, we depict two solid tori  $D_2 \times S^1$  with their cycles identified by  $f = g \mathcal{O}$  with  $g \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})$  as in (2.3). Similarly, on the right we depict  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries with their cycles identified by  $f = g \mathcal{O}$  with  $g \in \mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$  as in (2.8).

defined as a quotient of the three-sphere  $S^3$  viewed as a subset of  $\mathbb{C}^2$ :<sup>10</sup>

$$(z_1, z_2) \sim \left(e^{\frac{2\pi i q}{p}} z_1, e^{-\frac{2\pi i}{p}} z_2\right) \iff (z_1, z_2) \sim \left(e^{\frac{2\pi i}{p}} z_1, e^{-\frac{2\pi i s}{p}} z_2\right),$$
 (2.2)

with gcd(p,q) = 1. For later convenience, we have introduced an equivalent description in terms of  $s = q^{-1} \mod p$ . Both q and s are defined mod p. We note that  $L(1,0) = S^3$  and the fundamental group  $\pi_1(L(p,q)) = \mathbb{Z}_p$ .

Every lens space admits a genus 1 Heegaard splitting [53]. The relevant (large) diffeomorphisms f are classified by  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$ , the mapping class group of  $T^2$ , and in the following we consider f to be an element of  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  combined with orientation reversal. Let us denote the non-contractible and contractible cycles on either  $H_1 = D_2 \times S^1$  by  $(\lambda, \mu)$  and  $(\tilde{\lambda}, \tilde{\mu})$ , respectively. The gluing transformation f identifies these cycles as:

$$(\mu \ \lambda) = (\tilde{\mu} \ \tilde{\lambda}) f^{-1},$$
 (2.3)

where for L(p,q) the transformation f is given by:

$$f = g \mathcal{O}, \qquad g = \begin{pmatrix} -s & -r \\ -p & -q \end{pmatrix}, \quad \mathcal{O} = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad qs - pr = 1.$$
 (2.4)

This description realizes L(p,q) as a torus fibration over an interval with a (1,0) cycle shrinking on one endpoint and a (q,p) cycle on the other (see appendix B.4). The slightly awkward convention for the entries of g will facilitate comparison with the literature on indices. See figure 1a for an illustration. When g is the identity matrix, the manifold is  $S^2 \times S^1$ , denoted as L(0, -1).

Clearly, the description of the lens space in terms of f is redundant when compared to the quotient definition (2.2). These redundancies can be fixed with symmetries of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>The minus sign in the phase is conventional in the physics literature [54–57]. It reflects the standard choice of supercharge used to define the associated lens index (see appendix C).

Heegaard splitting. For example, two lens spaces are diffeomorphic if their Heegaard splittings are related through:

$$f' = f^{-1}$$
 or  $f' = \pm \mathcal{O}f\mathcal{O}$ . (2.5)

The first transformation exchanges  $q \leftrightarrow s$ , while the second maps  $q \rightarrow -q$  and  $s \rightarrow -s$ . In addition, consider the group of large diffeomorphisms of a solid torus. This is the subgroup of  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  that preserves the contractible cycle  $\mu$ . It is usually denoted by  $\Gamma_{\infty}$ and corresponds to the integer shifts  $\lambda \rightarrow \lambda + k\mu$ . The action on either solid torus should not change the topology, so that the manifolds associated to f and f' are diffeomorphic when:

$$f' = \gamma f \tilde{\gamma}^{-1}, \qquad \gamma, \tilde{\gamma} \in \Gamma_{\infty}.$$
 (2.6)

These are generated by  $(q, r) \rightarrow (q + p, r + s)$  and  $(s, r) \rightarrow (s + p, r + q)$ . Taken together, we see that f modulo the ambiguities implies that  $L(p_1, q_1)$  and  $L(p_2, q_2)$  are diffeomorphic if:

$$p_1 = p_2, \qquad q_1 = \pm q_2^{\pm 1} \mod p_1,$$
 (2.7)

as consistent with the quotient definition. It turns out that this is also a necessary condition [58].

Let us now proceed with the four-manifolds  $L(p,q) \times S^1$ . In this case, the Heegaard-like splitting glues two  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries along their boundary  $T^3$  (see figure 1b). In general, the gluing map takes its value in  $SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$ , and the Heegaard splitting is defined through the identification:

$$\left(\lambda' \ \mu \ \lambda\right) = \left(\tilde{\lambda}' \ \tilde{\mu} \ \tilde{\lambda}\right) f^{-1}, \qquad f = g \mathcal{O}, \quad g \in \mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z}), \quad \mathcal{O} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad (2.8)$$

where  $\mu$  and  $\tilde{\mu}$  indicate the contractible cycles. To understand how a general  $SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$  transformation realizes  $L(p,q) \times S^1$ , let us first describe the group  $SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$  in some detail. This group is generated by the elementary matrices  $\{T_{ij}\}$  with  $1 \leq i \neq j \leq 3$ , which are defined as  $3 \times 3$  matrices that differ from the identity matrix by the entry 1 at the position *ij*. These obey the following relations:

$$T_{ij}T_{kl} = T_{kl}T_{ij} \quad (i \neq l, j \neq k), \qquad T_{ij}T_{jk} = T_{ik}T_{jk}T_{ij}, \qquad (T_{ij}T_{ji}^{-1}T_{ij})^4 = \mathbb{1}.$$
(2.9)

Note that there are three obvious  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  subgroups in  $SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$ :

$$\operatorname{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{ij} \equiv \langle T_{ij}, S_{ij} \rangle, \qquad S_{ij} \equiv T_{ij}T_{ji}^{-1}T_{ij}, \qquad (2.10)$$

where we take j > i and  $S_{ij}$  and  $T_{ij}$  correspond to the usual S and T generators. Similar to the three-dimensional case, the large diffeomorphisms of  $D_2 \times T^2$  consist of those SL(3,  $\mathbb{Z}$ ) transformations that fix  $\mu$  [45]. Explicitly, they are given by:

$$H \equiv \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2, \quad \text{with} \quad \mathbb{Z}^2 = \langle T_{21}, T_{23} \rangle.$$
(2.11)

A general element inside H has the property that its 12 and 32 entries vanish, and its 22 entry is equal to 1:

$$h = \begin{pmatrix} * & 0 & * \\ * & 1 & * \\ * & 0 & * \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{for} \quad h \in H \subset \mathrm{SL}(3, \mathbb{Z}) \,. \tag{2.12}$$

This subgroup will play an important role in this paper.

Similar to the three-dimensional case, the manifolds associated to f and f' are diffeomorphic if they are related by any of the following relations:

$$f' = hf\tilde{h}^{-1}, \qquad f' = f^{-1} = \mathcal{O}g^{-1}, \qquad f' = \mathcal{O}f^{-1}\mathcal{O} = g^{-1}\mathcal{O},$$
(2.13)

where  $h, \tilde{h} \in H$  and the last transformation combines inversion with conjugation by  $\mathcal{O}$ . We can use the first relation to show that the gluing of two  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries with  $f' = g' \mathcal{O}$ for general  $g' \in SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$  produces a manifold diffeomorphic to  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  for some (p,q). In particular, one can always find  $h, \tilde{h} \in H$  for some (p,q) such that:

$$f' = h f \tilde{h}^{-1}, \qquad f = g_{(p,q)} \mathcal{O}, \quad g_{(p,q)} \equiv \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -s & -r \\ 0 & -p & -q \end{pmatrix} \in \mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{Z})_{23}.$$
(2.14)

In other words, this means that there always exists a basis on the  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries such that the gluing leaves invariant a non-contractible cycle. From the preceding discussion we know that such a gluing produces a geometry with topology  $L(p,q) \times S^1$ , where we note that  $g_{(p,q)}$  by itself still redundantly encodes L(p,q).

#### 2.2 Hopf surfaces

In this section, we summarize how manifolds with topology  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  and  $D_2 \times T^2$  can be endowed with complex structure moduli and subsequently extend the Heegaard splitting to include a mapping of the moduli. We refer to appendix B for a more detailed discussion.

A primary Hopf surface is a complex manifold with topology  $S^3 \times S^1$ . It is defined as a quotient of  $\mathbb{C}^2 \setminus \{(0,0)\}$  by the  $\mathbb{Z}$ -action:

$$(z_1, z_2) \sim (\hat{p}z_1, \hat{q}z_2), \qquad 0 < |\hat{p}| \le |\hat{q}| < 1,$$

$$(2.15)$$

with  $\hat{p} = e^{2\pi i \hat{\sigma}}$  and  $\hat{q} = e^{2\pi i \hat{\tau}}$  representing the complex structure moduli.<sup>11</sup> A secondary Hopf surface is defined as the lens quotient (2.2) of a primary Hopf surface. As such, it has topology  $L(p,q) \times S^1$ . We will denote these complex manifolds uniformly by:

$$\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}), \qquad (2.16)$$

where the primary Hopf surface has (p,q) = (1,0) and we denote the moduli by:

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}} \equiv \left(\hat{z}_a; \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma}\right). \tag{2.17}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>The complex parameters  $\hat{p}$  and  $\hat{q}$  are not to be confused with the integers p and q defining the lens space L(p,q).



Figure 2. Schematic depiction of  $D_2 \times T^2$  with the contractible cycle shaded. Its complex structure moduli  $(\tau, \sigma)$  are represented by the homogeneous moduli  $x_i$ .

The (real) holonomies  $\hat{z}_{1,...,r}$  along  $S^1$  parametrize a rank r vector bundle over the Hopf surface associated to a rank r global symmetry. With respect to  $\hat{\rho}$ , the following transformations yield an identical Hopf surface:

$$\hat{z}_{a} \to \hat{z}_{a} + 1, \quad \hat{\tau} \to \hat{\tau} + 1, \quad \hat{\sigma} \to \hat{\sigma} + 1, 
\hat{\tau} \to \hat{\tau} - \frac{1}{p} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{\sigma} \to \hat{\sigma} + \frac{q}{p}, 
\hat{\tau} \to \hat{\tau} - \frac{s}{p} \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{\sigma} \to \hat{\sigma} + \frac{1}{p},$$
(2.18)

where we recall that  $s = q^{-1} \mod p$ . The Hopf surface is also invariant under:

$$q \to q + p \,, \quad s \to s + p \,, \tag{2.19}$$

and finally:

$$\hat{\tau} \leftrightarrow \hat{\sigma} \quad \text{and} \quad q \leftrightarrow s \,, \tag{2.20}$$

both of which follow from the lens quotient in (2.2). Similar to the previous section, we also define:

$$\mathcal{M}_{(0,-1)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) \cong S^2 \times T^2.$$
(2.21)

In this case,  $\hat{\sigma}$  can be interpreted as the modular parameter of the  $T^2$ , while  $\hat{\tau}$  captures twists of  $S^2$  as one-cycles along either of the  $T^2$  cycles (see appendix B.2). In addition,  $\hat{z}_a$ can be viewed as a complex holonomy, capturing two real holonomies along both cycles of the  $T^2$ . In this case, the group of large diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations is given by  $\mathcal{H} = \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2(1+r)}$  [59]. We will describe its action on  $\hat{\rho}$  momentarily.

Finally, the  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometry can be endowed with complex structure moduli and holonomies in exactly the same way as  $\mathcal{M}_{(0,-1)}(\hat{\rho})$  [60]. To distinguish from the closed manifolds, we denote these moduli by:

$$\boldsymbol{\rho} \equiv (z_a; \tau, \sigma) = \left(\frac{Z_a}{x_1}; \frac{x_2}{x_1}, \frac{x_3}{x_1}\right), \qquad (2.22)$$

where the second equality substitutes the projective moduli  $(\vec{z}; \tau, \sigma)$  in terms of homogeneous moduli  $(\vec{Z}; x_1, x_2, x_3)$ . The  $x_i$  can be thought of as complexifications of the cycle lengths of  $T^3$ ; we associate  $x_2$  to the contractible cycle [43, 45]. See figure 2.

In order to write the Heegaard splitting of a Hopf surface, we must first define the action of the gluing transformation on the moduli  $\rho$ . The full gluing group consists of both the large diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations of (the rank r vector bundle over)  $T^3$  [45]. This group is given by:

$$\mathcal{G} \equiv \mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{3r} \,. \tag{2.23}$$

The subgroup  $SL(3,\mathbb{Z}) \subset \mathcal{G}$  acts on  $\rho$  by left matrix multiplication<sup>12</sup> on the vector  $\mathbf{x} =$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>This contrasts with the action of  $SL(3, \mathbb{Z})$  on the cycles by right multiplication, cf. (2.8).

 $(x_1, x_2, x_3)$ , and the  $t_i^{(a)}$  generators of each  $\mathbb{Z}^3$  factor shift  $Z_a$  by  $x_i$  [43, 45]:

$$g \in \mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z}): \qquad \mathbf{x} \mapsto g \cdot \mathbf{x},$$
  
$$t_i^{(a)} \in \mathbb{Z}_a^3: \qquad Z_a \mapsto Z_a + x_i.$$
(2.24)

For completeness, we collect the mixed relations satisfied by  $T_{ij}$  and  $t_i^{(a)}$  here, suppressing a, which together with (2.9) fully specifies the relations in the group  $\mathcal{G}$ :

$$T_{ij}t_k = t_k T_{ij}, \quad (i \neq k), \qquad T_{ij}t_i = t_i t_j^{-1} T_{ij}, \qquad t_i t_j = t_j t_i.$$
 (2.25)

The subgroup of large diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations of  $D_2 \times T^2$  is denoted by  $\mathcal{H}$  and takes the form:

$$\mathcal{H} = \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2(1+r)}, \qquad \mathbb{Z}^{2(1+r)} = \langle T_{21}, T_{23}, t_1^{(a)}, t_3^{(a)} \rangle, \qquad (2.26)$$

which contains H, the group of large diffeomorphisms, defined in section 2.1. The action of  $\mathcal{H}$  on  $\rho$  is obtained from (2.24) by viewing  $\mathcal{H} \subset \mathcal{G}$ . This group also acts on  $\mathcal{M}_{(0,-1)}(\hat{\rho}) \cong S^2 \times T^2$ , as mentioned above, and its action on the moduli  $\hat{\rho}$  is identical to the action on  $\rho$ .

We can now state the Heegaard splitting of a general Hopf surface:

$$\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) \cong M_f(\boldsymbol{\rho}, \tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) \equiv D_2 \times T^2(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \stackrel{J}{\sqcup} D_2 \times T^2(\tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}), \qquad (2.27)$$

where  $f = g_{(p,q)} \mathcal{O}$  with  $g_{(p,q)} \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{23}$  as in (2.14), as derived in appendix B.<sup>13</sup> In addition,  $\rho$  and  $\tilde{\rho}$  capture the moduli of the two  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries and are related via the gluing condition:

$$\tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}} = f^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \,. \tag{2.28}$$

Finally, the moduli of the Hopf surface  $\hat{\rho}$  are related to  $\rho$  as follows:

$$\boldsymbol{\rho} = (z_a; \tau, \sigma) = \begin{cases} (\hat{z}_a; \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma}), & \text{for } p = r = 0, \ q = s = -1, \\ (\hat{z}_a; \hat{\tau} + s\hat{\sigma}, p\hat{\sigma}), & \text{for } p \neq 0. \end{cases}$$
(2.29)

Matching the holonomies requires us to set the imaginary part of  $z_a$  to zero. For later convenience, we note that the gluing condition implies:

$$\tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}} = (\tilde{z}_a; \tilde{\tau}, \tilde{\sigma}) = \begin{cases} (\hat{z}_a; -\hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma}), & \text{for } p = r = 0, \, q = s = -1, \\ (\hat{z}_a; \hat{\sigma} + q\hat{\tau}, p\hat{\tau}), & \text{for } p \neq 0. \end{cases}$$
(2.30)

## 2.3 Ambiguities in the Heegaard splitting

As we have seen in section 2.1, the gluing transformation f encodes the topology of  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  redundantly. This leads to ambiguities in the Heegaard splitting. For the Hopf surfaces, these ambiguities arise when combining the action  $f \to f'$  with an action on the moduli  $(\boldsymbol{\rho}, \tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}})$  such that the gluing condition is preserved:

$$f' = hf\tilde{h}^{-1}, \qquad (\boldsymbol{\rho}', \tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}') = (h\boldsymbol{\rho}, \tilde{h}\tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}), \qquad h, \tilde{h} \in \mathcal{H},$$
  
or  $f' = f^{-1}, \qquad (\boldsymbol{\rho}', \tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}') = (\tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}, \boldsymbol{\rho}),$   
or  $f' = \mathcal{O}f^{-1}\mathcal{O}, \qquad (\boldsymbol{\rho}', \tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}') = (\mathcal{O}\tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}, \mathcal{O}\boldsymbol{\rho}),$   
(2.31)

<sup>13</sup>We turn to the Heegaard splitting of a Hopf surface for  $g \in \mathcal{G}$  general in section 2.3.



Figure 3. Illustration of (2.32) for the example  $\tilde{\rho} = \mathcal{O}S_{23}^{-1}\rho$  and  $h = \tilde{h} = S_{13}$ . We have written the homogeneous moduli inside the relevant cycles of the  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries as in figure 2. The arrows indicate the identification of cycles. Clearly, both Heegaard splittings represent the same Hopf surface  $\mathcal{M}_{(1,0)}(\hat{\rho})$  with  $\rho = \hat{\rho}$ .

where the action of h on  $\rho$  is defined by (2.24). It follows that a Hopf surface with Heegaard splitting  $M_f(\rho, \tilde{\rho})$ , as defined in (2.27), also admits a Heegaard splitting for any of these transformations:

$$\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) \cong M_{f'}(\boldsymbol{\rho}', \tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}') \,. \tag{2.32}$$

Here,  $\rho'$  is understood to be a function of  $\rho$ , which in turn is related to  $\hat{\rho}$  as in (2.29). This makes our claim (1.6) in the introduction explicit. For illustration, we present an example in figure 3 for  $h = \tilde{h} = S_{13}$  and  $f = S_{23} \mathcal{O}$ . As a consequence of (2.14), the expressions (2.32) relate the Hopf surfaces that were associated in section 2.2 to  $g_{(p,q)} \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{23} \subset \mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$ to any  $g' \in \mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$ .

We stress that in general one should view the combined action (2.31) as distinct from a large diffeomorphism, such as the  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  action on the complex structure of a two-torus. Indeed, the large diffeomorphisms (and gauge transformations) of a general Hopf surface certainly do not include  $\mathcal{H} \times \mathcal{H}$ . Instead, the action reflects ambiguities in the Heegaard splitting of the Hopf surface.

In establishing (2.32), we have assumed that  $\hat{\rho}$  does not transform under the transformations (2.31). We now show that the symmetries of a Hopf surface  $\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\rho})$ , namely the transformation (2.18) on  $\hat{\rho}$ , the transformation (2.19) on (p,q), and the transformation (2.20) on  $\hat{\rho}$  and (p,q), can also be incorporated by a subset of transformations (2.31). Namely, we want to show that:

$$\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) \cong \mathcal{M}_{(p,q')}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}') \cong M_{f'}(\boldsymbol{\rho}', \tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}'), \qquad (2.33)$$

where  $\mathcal{M}_{(p,q')}(\hat{\rho}')$  is related to  $\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\rho})$  by any of the above symmetries, and  $(\rho', \tilde{\rho}')$  are related to  $\hat{\rho}'$  in the same way as  $(\rho, \tilde{\rho})$  are related to  $\hat{\rho}$ , as in (2.29).

For example, the first relation in (2.31) with  $h, \tilde{h} \in \langle T_{21}, T_{31} \rangle$  can be used to derive the shift symmetries in (2.18). To see this, we first observe that:

$$T_{21} f T_{21}^{-q} T_{31}^{-p} = f, \qquad T_{21}^{-s} T_{31}^{-p} f T_{21} = f, T_{31} f T_{21}^{r} T_{31}^{s} = f, \qquad T_{21}^{r} T_{31}^{q} f T_{31} = f,$$

$$(2.34)$$

with  $f = g_{(p,q)}\mathcal{O}$  as in (2.14). Since f is invariant, we need only consider the action on the moduli  $(\rho, \tilde{\rho})$ . Using the relation with  $\hat{\rho}$  one easily checks that the action on  $(\rho, \tilde{\rho})$ is equivalent to the shift symmetries, establishing the claim. In addition, acting with  $h = \tilde{h} = t_1^{(a)}$  also leaves f invariant; this corresponds to the symmetry of the Hopf surface (plus vector bundle) under  $\hat{z}_a \to \hat{z}_a + 1$ .

Similarly, the equivalence in (2.20) is the statement that:

$$\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{z}_i;\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma}) \cong \mathcal{M}_{(p,s)}(\hat{z}_i;\hat{\sigma},\hat{\tau}).$$
(2.35)

This is reproduced by the inversion on the second line of (2.31). Finally, the fact that the Hopf surface only depends on  $q, s \mod p$  follows from the first line of the combined action (2.31), now taking  $h = T_{23}$  or  $\tilde{h} = T_{23}$ . These actions change f by the shifts  $(s,r) \rightarrow (s+p, r+q)$  and  $(q,r) \rightarrow (q+p, r+s)$ , respectively. On the moduli  $\rho$  and  $\tilde{\rho}$ , they correspond to the shifts  $\tau \rightarrow \tau + \sigma$  and  $\tilde{\tau} \rightarrow \tilde{\tau} + \tilde{\sigma}$ , respectively. From (2.29) and (2.30), it follows that the combined action leaves  $\hat{\rho}$  invariant, and the claim follows.

Let us end with the special case  $f = \mathcal{O}$ , corresponding to the Hopf surface  $\mathcal{M}_{(0,-1)}(\hat{\rho})$ with topology  $S^2 \times T^2$ . Consider the first relation in (2.31) for  $\tilde{h} = \mathcal{O}h\mathcal{O}$ :

$$\mathcal{O} \to h \mathcal{O} \tilde{h}^{-1} = \mathcal{O} \,. \tag{2.36}$$

This action leads to the statement that:

$$M_{\mathcal{O}}(h\boldsymbol{\rho},\mathcal{O}h\boldsymbol{\rho}) = M_{\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho},\mathcal{O}\boldsymbol{\rho}).$$
(2.37)

Given the fact that in this case  $\rho = \hat{\rho}$ , we see that this specialization of the combined action reduces to the statement that  $\mathcal{H}$  is the group of large diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations of  $\mathcal{M}_{(0,-1)}(\hat{\rho})$ , which is indeed correct.

## 3 Modular factorization of lens indices

In this section, we consider supersymmetric partition functions on secondary Hopf surfaces, also known as lens indices. We give a comprehensive review of the holomorphic block factorization of lens indices, which is the statement that lens indices respect the Heegaard splitting of a Hopf surface. We then argue that (a subset of) the ambiguities discussed in section 2.3 lead to a modular family of holomorphic blocks into which a given lens index can be factorized. After providing a geometric interpretation of the modular subset, we proceed to prove the conjecture in the context of concrete  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories. The proof relies in particular on modular properties of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function derived in appendix D.

#### 3.1 Towards a conjecture

It was shown in [57] (based on [61, 62]) that  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theories with a U(1)<sub>R</sub> symmetry can be formulated on the Hopf surfaces  $\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\rho})$  for general values of the complex structure moduli while preserving two real supercharges.<sup>14</sup> An additional requirement is that the R-charges of the fields are quantized as integers for the case p = 0 and q = -1, i.e.,  $S^2 \times T^2$ , and as integer multiples of  $\frac{2}{q-1}$  for q > 1.

The supersymmetric background allows a computation of the supersymmetric partition function on  $\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\rho})$ , which equals the associated index, i.e., a weighted trace over the Hilbert space of the theory on L(p,q) [57, 63, 64].<sup>15</sup> The fugacities appearing in the index can be mapped to both the complex structure moduli of the Hopf surface and the holonomies for background gauge fields associated to global symmetries.

It was argued in [57, 63] that such partition functions depend holomorphically on the complex structure moduli and holonomies, while being insensitive to other details of the background. This was confirmed in [59, 64, 67] through explicit localization computations. In the following, we will always consider the formulation of the partition functions as indices, ignoring the prefactor associated with the supersymmetric Casimir energy. We thus collectively refer to the partition functions on secondary Hopf surfaces as *lens indices* and denote them by:

$$\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}), \qquad (3.1)$$

where the notation reflects the holomorphic dependence on the complexified moduli  $\hat{\rho}$ . Since we are interested in the full collection of lens indices, we will assume that the R-charges are quantized as even integers. As explained in [45], this can be achieved through an appropriate shift of the R-symmetry by a flavor symmetry. The resulting R-symmetry typically does not coincide with the superconformal R-symmetry of the IR  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  SCFT, and therefore the indices are parametrized in a non-standard way.<sup>16</sup>

Let us now introduce an alternative notation for the lens index that reflects the Heegaard splitting  $M_f(\rho, \tilde{\rho})$ , as defined in (2.27), of the underlying Hopf surface:<sup>17</sup>

$$\mathcal{Z}_f(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \equiv \mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}), \qquad (3.2)$$

where  $f = g_{(p,q)} \mathcal{O}$  with  $g_{(p,q)} \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{23}$  as in (2.14), and  $\rho$  is related to  $\hat{\rho}$  through (2.29). Because of the gluing condition, we write  $\mathcal{Z}_f$  as a function of  $\rho$  only. As examples of the notation,  $\mathcal{Z}_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}(\rho)$  corresponds to the superconformal index,  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}(\rho)$  corresponds to the index on  $S^2 \times T^2$ , and  $\mathcal{Z}_{g_{(p,1)}\mathcal{O}}(\rho)$  corresponds to the index on  $L(p,1) \times S^1$ . These indices are defined in appendix C in terms of  $\hat{\rho}$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>The same result holds for the  $D_2 \times T^2(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  geometry [60].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>We define these indices for general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories in appendix C. The equality between the localized partition function and the index holds up to a proportionality factor associated with the supersymmetric Casimir energy [64–66].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>The Bethe Ansatz computation of the superconformal index also employs a shifted R-symmetry such that the R-charges are quantized as integers [9, 68].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>In general, we should also include an Fayet-Iliopoulos parameter  $\xi$  to  $\rho$ . We suppress this parameter in most of the discussion and comment on its role and transformation under a large diffeomorphism in the example of SQED.

Consider now two distinct Heegaard splittings  $M_f(\rho, \tilde{\rho})$  and  $M_{f'}(\rho', \tilde{\rho}')$  of a Hopf surface, where f' is related to f via the orientation preserving transformations in (2.31):

$$f' = hf\tilde{h}^{-1}, \quad \rho' = h\rho \quad \text{or} \quad f' = f^{-1}, \quad \rho' = \tilde{\rho} = f^{-1}\rho.$$
 (3.3)

Note that the first transformation implies  $\tilde{\rho}' \equiv (f')^{-1} \rho' = \tilde{h} \tilde{\rho}$  as recorded in the first line of (2.31), while the second transformation similarly implies  $\tilde{\rho}' \equiv (f')^{-1} \rho' = \rho$  as recorded in the second line of (2.31). By definition of  $\mathcal{Z}_f(\rho)$ , we have for either transformation:<sup>18</sup>

$$\mathcal{Z}_{f'}(\boldsymbol{\rho}') = \mathcal{Z}_f(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \tag{3.4}$$

since the Hopf surface itself has not changed. As already mentioned in section 1, lens indices of certain  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories have a factorization property that reflects the Heegaard splitting of the Hopf surface. Postponing a detailed review to section 3.2, we here note that while the second transformation in (3.3) is trivially satisfied in factorized form, the first transformation predicts:

$$\mathcal{Z}_{hf\tilde{h}^{-1}}(h\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{i\pi\mathcal{P}'}\sum \mathcal{B}_{h}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\mathcal{B}_{\tilde{h}}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{i\pi\mathcal{P}}\sum \mathcal{B}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\mathcal{B}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \mathcal{Z}_{f}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\,,\qquad(3.5)$$

where we plugged in (3.4) with the (schematic) factorized form of the indices alluded to in section 1. The functions  $\mathcal{B}(\rho)$  and  $\mathcal{B}_h(\rho)$  represent the (supersymmetric) partition functions on  $D_2 \times T^2$  with moduli  $\rho$  and  $h\rho$  respectively (see section 2.2), and are thus related:

$$\mathcal{B}_h(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \equiv \mathcal{B}(h\boldsymbol{\rho}) \,. \tag{3.6}$$

We also included the phases  $\mathcal{P}$  and  $\mathcal{P}'$  in the factorization, which in general depend nontrivially on  $\rho$  and will be derived explicitly later on. Given the fact that the action of  $h, \tilde{h} \in \mathcal{H}$  on  $\rho, \tilde{\rho}$  is modular, the prediction (3.5) in factorized form has the flavor of a modular covariance. However, let us stress some important distinctions. First of all, the functions  $\mathcal{B}$  by themselves are not (weight 0) automorphic forms under  $\mathcal{H}: \mathcal{B}(h\rho) \ncong \mathcal{B}(\rho)$ for general  $h \in \mathcal{H}$ , even though  $\mathcal{H}$  represents the group of large diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations of  $D_2 \times T^2$ .<sup>19</sup> It follows that the covariance relies on the product. But even the product cannot be identified with an ordinary modular object, since the covariance is with respect to a combined action, acting on both  $\rho$  and f (cf. (3.3)). In other words, our proposed covariance does not reflect large diffeomorphisms of an underlying manifold, as familiar from the  $T^2$  partition function of CFT<sub>2</sub>'s.<sup>20</sup> Instead, it reflects ambiguities in the Heegaard spitting of a Hopf surface and is non-trivial only at the level of the factorized expressions.

In the following sections, we subject this proposal to physical consistency conditions. This will result in a refined proposal, discussed in section 3.4, for which we will provide evidence in section 3.6. In particular, we will see that (3.5) does not hold for general pairs

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>The behaviour under the orientation reversing transformation in (2.31) is more complicated, and we return to it in section 4.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>Modular properties of holomorphic blocks in three dimensions are also more subtle than those of ordinary modular forms [69].

 $<sup>^{20}</sup>$  Indeed, the large diffeomorphisms of a general Hopf surface certainly do not include  $\mathcal{H}.$ 

 $h, h \in \mathcal{H}$ . The subset of allowed pairs (h, h) still forms an interesting modular subset of  $\mathcal{H} \times \mathcal{H}$ , whose geometric interpretation we discuss in section 3.5. The fact that only a subset of  $\mathcal{H} \times \mathcal{H}$  is compatible with the factorization of a given index is closely related to the conjecture of [45], which proposes that the normalized parts of lens indices form a non-trivial cohomology class in  $H^1(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$ , as we will show in detail in section 4.

## 3.2 Review of holomorphic block factorization

In this section we review in detail the factorization of lens indices into holomorphic blocks, as anticipated in (1.2) and (3.5), based on [49, 60]. We first focus on structural properties of the formulae for generic theories, and illustrate the claims in section 3.2.1 and section 3.2.2 with the example of a free chiral multiplet and SQED, respectively.

For three-dimensional gauge theories, factorization properties of supersymmetric partition functions on  $S^2 \times S^1$ ,  $S^3$  and L(p, 1) were first established and studied in [70–73]. The result was obtained through manipulation of a Coulomb branch formula for the partition functions, which takes the form of an integral over gauge holonomies associated to the Cartan torus of the gauge group. In these works, it was also argued that the factors, dubbed *holomorphic blocks* in [71], could be understood in terms of supersymmetric partition functions on the solid tori associated to the Heegaard splitting of the three-manifold.

A more direct, path integral derivation of the factorization properties was given later in [74–77]. These works employ a different localization scheme giving rise to a so-called Higgs branch formula for the partition function. In this scheme, the gauge symmetry is completely broken and the path integral only receives contributions from field configurations localized at the centers of the two solid tori. The resulting formula takes on the form of a finite sum over Higgs branch vacua of (a mass deformation of) the theory, and the summand is naturally factorized. The equality between the Higgs and Coulomb branch formulae can be established by performing the contour integrals defining the latter through residues [76, 77].

We focus here on a completely analogous story for the four-dimensional lens indices [49–51]. In particular, either through evaluation of the contour integrals of the Coulomb branch formula [49, 50], or through Higgs branch localization [51], the lens index of a general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theory can be shown to take the following form:<sup>21</sup>

$$\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \mathcal{Z}_f(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \sum_{\alpha} \mathcal{Z}_f^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \sum_{\alpha} \mathcal{Z}_{f,\text{cl}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \mathcal{Z}_{f,1\text{-loop}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \mathcal{Z}_v^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \mathcal{Z}_v^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \quad (3.7)$$

where we have used the notation in (3.2). In the language of the localization computation [51, 77], the summation runs over a finite number of Higgs branch vacua of the (mass deformed) theory, and  $\mathcal{Z}_{f}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  represents the contribution to the lens index from a given vacuum  $\alpha$ . We stress that the summation domain is independent of f [49]. The last equality shows how the contributions  $\mathcal{Z}_{f}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  split into a classical  $\mathcal{Z}_{f,\mathrm{cl}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ , perturbative  $\mathcal{Z}_{f,\mathrm{1-loop}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>This expression assumes the existence of a Q-exact deformation of the theory such that the theory localizes onto a finite number of Higgs branch vacua. A sufficient condition for the existence of the Higgs branch expression in terms of the contour integral is the vanishing of the residue at the origin [51, 78]. For theories with a U(1) factor in the gauge group, one can ensure this by adding a non-zero Fayet-Iliopoulos term [51, 74, 75, 77].

and non-perturbative vortex  $\mathcal{Z}_{v}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  and anti-vortex  $\mathcal{Z}_{v}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})$  contributions. The latter contributions capture codimension-2 multi-(anti-)vortex configurations which in terms of the Heegaard splitting  $M_{f}(\boldsymbol{\rho}, \tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}})$  of the Hopf surface wrap the  $T^{2}$  and are localized at the centers of the disks [51]. "Anti" refers to the vortices on the orientation reversed  $D_{2} \times T^{2}$ . Thus, the vortex partition functions are naturally functions of  $\boldsymbol{\rho}$  and  $\tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}} = f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}$ . The perturbative contribution combines the one-loop fluctuations around the vortex configurations, which are similarly localized at the centers of the disks. Finally,  $\mathcal{Z}_{f,cl}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  captures the overall classical action, which consists solely of an Fayet-Iliopoulos (FI) term and therefore is only present when the gauge group contains a U(1) factor.

Based on [48], it was shown in [49] that the classical and perturbative contribution can also be written in a manifestly factorized form:

$$\mathcal{Z}_{f,\mathrm{cl}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\mathcal{Z}_{f,\mathrm{1-loop}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{-i\pi\mathcal{P}_{f}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}b_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})b_{S}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})\,,\tag{3.8}$$

where  $b_S^{\alpha}(\rho)$   $(b_S^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\rho))$  captures the overall classical and one-loop fluctuations around the (anti-)vortex configurations. The subscript S refers to the element  $S_{13} \in \text{SL}(2, \mathbb{Z})_{13}$ , as we will return to momentarily. Finally, the phase  $\mathcal{P}_f(\rho)$  is given by a cubic polynomial in  $\vec{z}$  and encodes the 't Hooft anomalies of the theory. It does not depend on  $\alpha$ , which reflects the fact that the anomalies do not depend on the vacuum in which the theory resides [45, 49].<sup>22</sup> Combining all of the above, one is led to the holomorphic block factorization of lens indices:

$$\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = e^{-i\pi\mathcal{P}_f(\boldsymbol{\rho})} \sum_{\alpha} \|\mathcal{B}_S^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_f^2 , \qquad \|\mathcal{B}_S^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_f^2 \equiv \mathcal{B}_S^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\mathcal{B}_S^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) , \qquad (3.9)$$

where again  $f = g_{(p,q)} \mathcal{O}$  with  $g_{(p,q)} \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{23}$  as in (2.14). Note that the presence of the phase prevents full factorization of the summand. The holomorphic blocks  $\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  combine a factor of the perturbative part with a vortex partition function so that:<sup>23</sup>

$$\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = b_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \,\mathcal{Z}_{v}^{\alpha}(S_{13}\boldsymbol{\rho}) \,. \tag{3.10}$$

If we write  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  for the supersymmetric partition function on a  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometry with moduli  $\boldsymbol{\rho} = (\vec{z}; \tau, \sigma)$  [60], the holomorphic block  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_S$  used in [49] is given by:

$$\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(S_{13}\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \mathcal{B}^{\alpha}\left(\frac{\vec{z}}{\sigma}; \frac{\tau}{\sigma}, -\frac{1}{\sigma}\right), \qquad S_{13} \in \mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{Z})_{13} \subset \mathcal{H}, \qquad (3.11)$$

as we will see explicitly in the examples below. It follows that the factorization expressed in (3.9) reflects a particular Heegaard splitting  $M_{f'}(\rho', \tilde{\rho}')$  of the Hopf surface  $\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\rho})$ with f' and  $\rho'$  given by:

$$f' = S_{13}fS_{13}^{-1}, \qquad \boldsymbol{\rho}' = S_{13}\boldsymbol{\rho}, \quad \tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}' = (f')^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}' = S_{13}f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}.$$
(3.12)

From our geometric discussion in section 2.3, it is natural to wonder why this specific Heegaard splitting is singled out. This question motivated in part the present work, and we will indeed show that there exist more factorized expressions for the index where  $S_{13}$  is replaced by general elements  $h \in \mathcal{H}$ .

 $<sup>^{22}</sup>$ At a more technical level, this can be derived from the contour integral expression of the index by making use of the gauge anomaly cancellation [49].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>Here we have used invariance  $\mathcal{Z}_{v}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  under  $S_{13}$ , a point we will discuss in more detail in sections 3.2.2 and 3.2.3.

**Boundary conditions.** It was suggested in [49], and later confirmed in [60], that apart from a choice of Higgs vacuum  $\alpha$  for the entire theory, there exist (at least) two  $\frac{1}{2}$ -BPS boundary conditions on  $D_2 \times T^2$  for a given  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  multiplet of the theory. In particular, a chiral multiplet can either have Dirichlet (D) or Robin-like (R) boundary conditions, while a vector multiplet admits Neumann (N) or Dirichlet boundary conditions.

In the following, we will assume Neumann boundary conditions for the vector multiplet. Let us assume that all chiral multiplets in the gauge theory obey the same boundary condition, Dirichlet or Robin-like. For gauge anomaly cancellation on the boundary,<sup>24</sup> the anti-chiral multiplets have to satisfy the opposite boundary condition, i.e., Robin-like or Dirichlet, respectively [49, 60]. We denote the holomorphic block of the full theory, including the vector multiplets, by  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  and  $\mathcal{C}^{\alpha}(\rho)$ , respectively. One naturally expects that the compact space partition function  $\mathcal{Z}_{f}(\rho)$  is independent of the boundary condition. This independence was indeed observed in [49], where it was shown that the respective products of holomorphic blocks are equal, up to a phase:

$$\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = e^{-i\pi\mathcal{P}_f(\boldsymbol{\rho})} \sum_{\alpha} \|\mathcal{B}_S^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_f^2 = e^{-i\pi(\mathcal{P}_f(\boldsymbol{\rho}) + \mathcal{P}_f^{3d}(\boldsymbol{\rho}))} \sum_{\alpha} \|\mathcal{C}_S^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_f^2 , \qquad (3.13)$$

where  $C_S^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  is defined in terms of  $\mathcal{C}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  as in (3.11).

We now summarize the physical arguments that lead to the equality, following [60], which will be confirmed mathematically in the examples below. First of all, the boundary conditions on the (anti-)chiral multiplets can be changed from D to R (or vice versa) through a coupling of theory to degrees of freedom living on the boundary  $T^3 = \partial D_2 \times T^2$ . At the level of the partition functions, it can be shown that:

$$\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}(\vec{z};\tau)\mathcal{C}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (3.14)$$

where we recall that  $\boldsymbol{\rho} = (\vec{z}; \tau, \sigma)$  and  $Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}(\vec{z}; \tau)$  captures the contribution of the boundary degrees of freedom. Note that it does not depend on  $\sigma$ , the modulus of the non-contractible  $T^2$ . In addition, it turns out that  $Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}(\vec{z}; \tau)$  is invariant, up to a phase polynomial quadratic in  $\vec{z}$ , under the usual action of  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2r}$ :

$$(z_a;\tau) \to \left(\frac{z_a}{m\tau+n};\frac{k\tau+l}{m\tau+n}\right), \qquad (z_a;\tau) \to (z_a+i\tau+j;\tau).$$
 (3.15)

This action is generated by  $\{S_{12}, T_{21}, t_1^{(a)}, t_2^{(a)}\}$  when viewed as a subgroup of  $\mathcal{G}$ . As mentioned in the footnote above, this shows that the contribution of the boundary degrees of freedom behaves essentially as the elliptic genus of a 2d (0, 2) theory. We will assume that this is a general feature of the relation between the blocks  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}$  and  $\mathcal{C}^{\alpha}$ , and leave a more detailed investigation to future work.

Given the equation (3.14) and the assumed modular property of  $Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}(\vec{z};\tau)$ , we can now derive (3.13). First, we write the product of the blocks  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{S}(\rho)$  as:

$$\left\|\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\right\|_{f}^{2} = Z_{\partial}^{\alpha}(\vec{z}';\tau')Z_{\partial}^{\alpha}\left(\mathcal{O}_{2}g_{2}^{-1}(\vec{z}';\tau')\right)\left\|\mathcal{C}_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\right\|_{f}^{2}.$$
(3.16)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>As observed in [60, section 6], the relevant supersymmetric  $T^3$  partition function of the 3d boundary theory is formally equivalent to the superconformal index of a 2d (0, 2) theory. The anomaly cancellation, then, refers to the cancellation of the gauge anomaly in the relevant 2d theory.

Here, we have defined  $(\vec{z}'; \tau')$  through (cf. (3.11)):

$$\boldsymbol{\rho}' \equiv (\vec{z}'; \tau', \sigma') = S_{13} \boldsymbol{\rho} \,. \tag{3.17}$$

Furthermore, we used that  $f = g_{(p,q)} \mathcal{O}$  with  $g_{(p,q)}$  given as in (2.14):

$$g_{(p,q)} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -s & -r \\ 0 & -p & -q \end{pmatrix} .$$
(3.18)

Since  $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{12} = S_{13} \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{23} S_{13}^{-1}$ , the action of f on  $(\vec{z}';\tau')$  can be written in terms of the standard  $g_2 \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})$  action. We thus arrive at the definition of  $g_2$ :

$$g_2 = \begin{pmatrix} -q & -p \\ -r & -s \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \mathcal{O}_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (3.19)$$

where we have included  $\mathcal{O}_2$  as the restriction of  $\mathcal{O}$  to  $(\vec{z}'; \tau')$  as well. Finally, we require one additional property of  $Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}$ :<sup>25</sup>

$$Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}\left(\mathcal{O}_{2}g_{2}^{-1}(\vec{z}';\tau')\right) \cong \frac{1}{Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}\left(g_{2}^{-1}(\vec{z}';\tau')\right)},\tag{3.20}$$

where the equality holds up to a phase. The modular properties of  $Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}(\vec{z};\tau)$  mentioned above now imply:

$$\left\|\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\right\|_{f}^{2} \cong \left\|\mathcal{C}_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\right\|_{f}^{2}, \qquad (3.21)$$

where the equality again holds up to a phase. We arrive at the final claim (3.13) as long as the relative phase,  $\mathcal{P}^{3d}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ , is independent of  $\alpha$ . This phase can be interpreted as the anomaly polynomial of the effectively 2d (0, 2) boundary theory and is independent of  $\alpha$  for the same reasons as  $\mathcal{P}_f(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  [60].

To summarize, the holomorphic blocks  $\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  or  $\mathcal{C}_{S}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  of [49] correspond to a nonstandard Heegaard splitting of the (secondary) Hopf surface, as expressed in (3.12). Up to a phase, both holomorphic blocks produce upon gluing the same compact space partition function.

#### 3.2.1 Example: free chiral multiplet

In this section, we illustrate the above using the free chiral multiplet. The extension to SQED and general gauge theories is discussed in sections 3.2.2 and 3.2.3, respectively.

**Lens indices.** Let us collect from appendix C the free chiral multiplet indices on  $S^2 \times T^2$ ,  $S^3 \times S^1$ , and  $L(p, 1) \times S^1$ . Since the chiral multiplet has a global U(1) flavor symmetry, we may define the indices with respect to an R-symmetry such that fields have R-charges quantized as even integers. In addition, for the  $S^2 \times T^2$  index, we allow  $\mathbf{n} \in \mathbb{Z}$  units of flavor symmetry flux through the  $S^2$ . Finally, for simplicity of notation we do not

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>In examples, we will see that  $Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}(z;\tau)$  consists of a product of q- $\theta$  functions. This property then follows from the extension and elliptic properties of the q- $\theta$  function (see (A.3) and (A.2)).

include holonomies for the flavor symmetry along the non-contractible cycle in L(p, 1).<sup>26</sup> We then have:

$$I_{(0,-1),g}^{R}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \begin{cases} \hat{p}^{\frac{\mathbf{R}}{12}} \hat{x}^{-\frac{\mathbf{R}}{2}} \prod_{m=-\frac{|\mathbf{R}|-1}{2}}^{\frac{|\mathbf{R}|-1}{2}} \theta(\hat{z}+m\hat{\tau};\hat{\sigma})^{\mathrm{sgn}(\mathbf{R})}, & \text{for } \mathbf{R} \neq 0, \\ 1, & \text{for } \mathbf{R} = 0, \end{cases}$$

$$I_{(1,0)}^{R}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \Gamma(\hat{z}+\frac{R}{2}(\hat{\tau}+\hat{\sigma});\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma}),$$

$$I_{(p,1)}^{R}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \Gamma\left(\hat{z}+\frac{R}{2}(\hat{\tau}+\hat{\sigma})+p\hat{\sigma};\hat{\tau}+\hat{\sigma},p\hat{\sigma}\right)\Gamma\left(\hat{z}+\frac{R}{2}(\hat{\tau}+\hat{\sigma});\hat{\tau}+\hat{\sigma},p\hat{\tau}\right), \qquad (3.22)$$

where  $\mathbf{R} \equiv R + \mathbf{n} - 1$  and  $R \in 2\mathbb{Z}$ . The functions  $\theta(z; \sigma)$  and  $\Gamma(z; \tau, \sigma)$  represent the q- $\theta$  and elliptic  $\Gamma$  function, respectively, defined in appendix A. Using properties of the functions recorded there, one easily verifies that for both R and  $\mathbf{R}$  even integers these functions are invariant (up to a phase) under symmetries of the respective Hopf surfaces recorded in section 2.2.

Recall that the moduli of the Hopf surface are related to the  $D_2 \times T^2$  moduli as:

$$(z;\tau,\sigma) = \begin{cases} (\hat{z} + \frac{\mathbf{n}}{2}\hat{\tau};\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma}), & \text{for } p = r = 0, \ q = s = -1, \\ (\hat{z};\hat{\tau} + s\hat{\sigma}, p\hat{\sigma}), & \text{for } p \neq 0, \end{cases}$$
(3.23)

where for later convenience we have included a shift of  $\hat{z}$  in the first line to reflect a non-trivial flavor flux through the  $S^2$ . We then use the notation (3.2) to write:

$$Z_{t_2^{\mathbf{n}}\mathcal{O}}(z;\tau,\sigma) = I_{(0,-1),\mathbf{n}}^R(z+\frac{\mathbf{n}}{2}\tau;\tau,\sigma), \qquad Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}(z;\tau,\sigma) = I_{(1,0)}^R(z;\tau,\sigma), \qquad (3.24)$$

where we suppress the label R and use that the gluing transformation  $t_2^{\mathbf{n}}\mathcal{O}$ , which acts by large gauge transformations on z (see (2.24)), produces an  $S^2 \times T^2$  geometry with  $\mathbf{n}$  units of flavor symmetry flux through the  $S^2$  [45]. Similarly, for the index on  $L(p, 1) \times S^1$  we write:

$$Z_{g_{(p,1)}\mathcal{O}}(z;\tau,\sigma) = I^{R}_{(p,1)}(z;\tau - \frac{1}{p}\sigma, \frac{1}{p}\sigma).$$
(3.25)

To see how these indices factorize into holomorphic blocks, let us also record the partition function on  $D_2 \times T^2$  with moduli  $\rho = (z; \tau, \sigma)$ . This was computed in [60] through localization for two types of boundary conditions: Dirichlet and Robin-like boundary conditions. The associated partition functions are given by:<sup>27</sup>

$$B(z;\tau,\sigma) \equiv \Gamma(z + \frac{R}{2}\tau + \sigma;\tau,\sigma),$$
  

$$C(z;\tau,\sigma) \equiv \Gamma(z + \frac{R}{2}\tau;\tau,\sigma).$$
(3.26)

Note that we do not write the label  $\alpha$ , since for the free chiral multiplet it assumes only a single value. Furthermore, we define the blocks without a phase prefactor, as opposed to [60]. This is justified because holomorphic block factorization of the lens indices uniquely fixes the overall phase due to properties of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function. We also note that:

$$B(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \theta(z + \frac{R}{2}\tau;\tau)C(\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (3.27)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>The more general expressions are recorded in appendix  $\mathbf{C}$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>Note the similarity between the  $D_2 \times T^2$  partition functions and the index on  $S^3 \times S^1$  in (3.22).

where we have used the shift property (A.15) of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function. As anticipated in general above, we now see explicitly that  $B(\rho)$  and  $C(\rho)$  are related through multiplication by a function that is invariant, up to a phase, under  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})_{12} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2+2} \subset \mathcal{G}$ . Finally, unlike the indices on closed manifolds, the functions  $B(\rho)$  and  $C(\rho)$  do not have automorphic properties under the full group of large diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations  $\mathcal{H}$ of  $D_2 \times T^2$ . However, we note that they are periodic under  $z \to z + 1$ ,  $\tau \to \tau + 1$  and  $\sigma \to \sigma + 1$ , which again relies on the fact that the R-charges are quantized as even integers.

**Holomorphic block factorization.** We are now ready to describe the explicit factorization of the indices (3.22) into holomorphic blocks, following [49]. We start with the superconformal index  $Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . The crucial property of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function underlying the factorization of this index is [43] (see also appendix A):

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = e^{-i\pi Q(z;\tau,\sigma)} \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{\sigma};\frac{\tau}{\sigma},-\frac{1}{\sigma}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{\tau};\frac{\sigma}{\tau},-\frac{1}{\tau}\right) , \qquad (3.28)$$

where  $Q(z; \tau, \sigma)$  is a cubic polynomial in z. Using this property, we may write:

$$\Gamma(z + \frac{R}{2}(\tau + \sigma); \tau, \sigma) = e^{-i\pi Q(z + \frac{R}{2}(\tau + \sigma) - 1; \tau, \sigma)} \times \Gamma\left(\frac{z + \frac{R}{2}\tau - 1}{\sigma}; \frac{\tau}{\sigma}, -\frac{1}{\sigma}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{z + \frac{R}{2}\sigma - 1}{\tau}; \frac{\sigma}{\tau}, -\frac{1}{\tau}\right),$$
(3.29)

where we have made use of the periodicity of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function under  $z \to z + 1$  and the fact that R is quantized as an even integer. One now easily checks that the index can be written as anticipated in (3.9):

$$Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{-i\pi P_{S_{23}}(\boldsymbol{\rho};R)} \|B_S(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}^2 , \qquad (3.30)$$

where the holomorphic block  $B_S(\rho)$  is given in terms of  $B(\rho)$  in (3.26) as follows:

$$B_S(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = B(S_{13}\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \Gamma\left(\frac{z + \frac{R}{2}\tau - 1}{\sigma}; \frac{\tau}{\sigma}, -\frac{1}{\sigma}\right), \qquad (3.31)$$

and we define the corresponding phase by:

$$P_{S_{23}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}; R) = Q(z + \frac{R}{2}(\tau + \sigma) - 1; \tau, \sigma).$$
(3.32)

To factorize  $Z_{g_{(p,1)}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ , we use a closely related property for the first  $\Gamma$  function in the expression (3.22):

$$\Gamma(z+\sigma;\tau,\sigma) = e^{-i\pi Q(z+\sigma;\tau,\sigma)} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{z}{\sigma};\frac{\tau}{\sigma},-\frac{1}{\sigma}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{z}{\tau};-\frac{\sigma}{\tau},-\frac{1}{\tau}\right)},$$
(3.33)

while we use (3.28) on the second  $\Gamma$  function. Two of the four resulting  $\Gamma$  functions cancel, and one easily verifies that in this case again:

$$Z_{g_{(p,1)}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{-i\pi P_{g_{(p,1)}}(\boldsymbol{\rho};R)} \|B_S(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_{g_{(p,1)}\mathcal{O}}^2 , \qquad (3.34)$$

where now the phase is given by:

$$P_{g_{(p,1)}}(\boldsymbol{\rho};R) = Q(z + \frac{R}{2}\tau + \sigma - 1;\tau,\sigma) + Q(z + \frac{R}{2}\tau - 1;p\tau - \sigma,\tau).$$
(3.35)

Finally, for factorization of the  $S^2 \times T^2$  index, we first use the shift property of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function (A.15) to rewrite the index as follows:

$$Z_{t_2^{\mathbf{n}}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = p^{\frac{\mathbf{R}}{12}} q^{\frac{\mathbf{n}\mathbf{R}}{2}} x^{-\frac{\mathbf{R}}{2}} \frac{\Gamma(z + \frac{R}{2}\tau; \tau, \sigma)}{\Gamma(z - \left(\frac{R}{2} + \mathbf{n} - 1\right)\tau; \tau, \sigma)}$$

$$= p^{\frac{\mathbf{R}}{12}} q^{\frac{\mathbf{n}\mathbf{R}}{2}} x^{-\frac{\mathbf{R}}{2}} \Gamma(z + \frac{R}{2}\tau; \tau, \sigma) \Gamma(z - (\frac{R}{2} + \mathbf{n})\tau; -\tau, \sigma),$$
(3.36)

where in the second line we have made use of the extension property (A.17) of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function. The latter equality already takes the form of a factorization:

$$Z_{t_2^{\mathbf{n}}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = p^{\frac{\mathbf{R}}{12}} q^{\frac{\mathbf{n}\mathbf{R}}{2}} x^{-\frac{\mathbf{R}}{2}} \|C(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_{t_2^{\mathbf{n}}\mathcal{O}}^2 .$$
(3.37)

We may also factorize  $Z_{t_2^n\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  in terms of  $C_S(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \equiv C(S_{13}\boldsymbol{\rho})$  by making use of:

$$\theta\left(\frac{z}{\sigma}; -\frac{1}{\sigma}\right) = e^{i\pi B_2(z,\sigma)}\theta(z;\sigma), \qquad (3.38)$$

where  $B_2(z; \sigma)$  is a quadratic polynomial in z (see appendix A). Using this transformation, we can write:

$$Z_{t_2^{\mathbf{n}}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = p^{\frac{\mathbf{R}}{12}} q^{\frac{\mathbf{n}\mathbf{R}}{2}} x^{-\frac{\mathbf{R}}{2}} e^{i\pi P_{t_2^{\mathbf{n}}}(\boldsymbol{\rho};R)} \|C_S(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_{t_2^{\mathbf{n}}\mathcal{O}}^2 , \qquad (3.39)$$

where we indicate with the tilde that the phase is associated to  $C_S(\rho)$ , as opposed to  $B_S(\rho)$ , and is given by:

$$\tilde{P}_{t_2^{\mathbf{n}}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}; R) = \operatorname{sgn}(\mathbf{R}) \sum_{m=-\frac{|\mathbf{R}|-1}{2}}^{\frac{|\mathbf{R}|-1}{2}} B_2(z + (m - \frac{\mathbf{n}}{2})\tau; \sigma).$$
(3.40)

All in all, we have seen that the chiral multiplet indices can be factorized, up to a phase, in terms of the holomorphic blocks  $B_S(\rho)$  or  $C_S(\rho)$ . In fact, given the relation between the blocks (3.27) and our general arguments above, it follows that the indices can be factorized in terms of both blocks, as we show explicitly below. Before getting there, let us first show that the relative phase captures the 't Hooft anomalies of the theory [45, 48, 49].

**Anomaly polynomials.** A convenient parametrization of the 't Hooft anomalies of a general gauge theory is as follows [45]:

$$\mathcal{P}(\vec{Z};x_i) \equiv \frac{1}{3x_1x_2x_3} \left( k_{abc} Z_a Z_c Z_c + 3k_{abR} Z_a Z_b X + 3k_{aRR} Z_a X^2 - k_a Z_a \tilde{X} + k_{RRR} X^3 - k_R X \tilde{X} \right) ,$$
(3.41)

where  $\vec{Z}$  and  $x_i$  represent the homogeneous moduli defined in (2.22), and

$$X \equiv \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{3} x_i, \qquad \tilde{X} \equiv \frac{1}{4} \sum_{i=1}^{3} x_i^2.$$
(3.42)

The coefficients encode anomalies. For example,  $k_{abc} = \text{Tr} F_a F_b F_c$  represents a cubic anomaly for the flavor symmetry generators  $F_a$ , which would be diagonal for fundamental representations. The label R refers to the R-symmetry generator instead, and  $k_a = \text{Tr } F_a$ and  $k_R = \text{Tr } R$  capture the mixed-gravitational anomalies. In our conventions, the relation between the anomaly polynomial as parametrized by (3.41) and the phase polynomial  $P_{S_{23}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}; R)$ , is:

$$P_{S_{23}}(\frac{Z + \frac{R}{2}x_1}{x_1}, \frac{x_2}{x_1}, \frac{x_3}{x_1}; R) = \mathcal{P}_{\chi_R}(\vec{Z}; x_i), \qquad (3.43)$$

where  $\mathcal{P}_{\chi_R}(\vec{Z}; x_i)$  captures the anomalies of a chiral multiplet with R-charge R. Expanding  $P_{S_{23}}^R(\frac{Z+\frac{R}{2}x_1}{x_1}, \frac{x_2}{x_1}, \frac{x_3}{x_1}; R)$ , one easily reads off the anomalies:

$$k_{F^3} = 1$$
,  $k_{F^2R} = R - 1$ ,  $k_{FR^2} = (R - 1)^2$ ,  $k_F = 1$ ,  $k_{R^3} = (R - 1)^3$ ,  $k_R = R - 1$ ,  
(3.44)

as indeed appropriate for a free chiral multiplet.

To understand how the phases on the other backgrounds connect to the anomaly polynomial, we note that  $P_{g_{(p,1)}}(\rho; R)$  can be written as follows in terms of  $\hat{\rho}$ :

$$P_{g_{(p,1)}}(\boldsymbol{\rho};R) = \frac{1}{p}Q\left(\hat{z} + \frac{R}{2}(\hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma}) - 1, \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma}\right) + \frac{p^2 - 1}{12p}(2\hat{z} + (R - 1)(\hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma}) - 1), \quad (3.45)$$

where we have made use of (3.23). This phase relates to a more general parametrization of the anomalies. In particular, let us write an analogue of (3.41) with the same anomaly coefficients (3.44) as follows:

$$\mathcal{P}^{(p)}(\vec{Z};\hat{x}_i) \equiv \frac{1}{3p\hat{x}_1\hat{x}_2\hat{x}_3} \left( k_{abc}Z_aZ_bZ_c + 3k_{abR}Z_aZ_bX + 3k_{aRR}Z_aX^2 - k_aZ_a\tilde{X}^{(p,1)} + k_{RRR}X^3 - k_RX\tilde{X}^{(p,1)} \right),$$
(3.46)

where X is as before in terms of  $\hat{x}_i$  and we have defined  $\tilde{X}^{(p,1)}$  as follows:

$$\tilde{X}^{(p,1)} = \frac{1}{4} \left( \hat{x}_1^2 + \hat{x}_2^2 + \hat{x}_3^2 - 2(p^2 - 1)\hat{x}_2\hat{x}_3 \right) \,. \tag{3.47}$$

In this parametrization,  $P_{g_{(p,1)}}(\rho; R)$  is related to the anomaly polynomial as before:

$$P_{g_{(p,1)}}\left(\frac{Z+\frac{R}{2}x_1}{x_1}, \frac{x_2}{x_1}, \frac{x_3}{x_1}; R\right) = \mathcal{P}_{\chi_R}^{(p)}(\vec{Z}; \hat{x}_i) , \qquad (3.48)$$

where we understand the  $x_i$  on the left hand side as functions of  $\hat{x}_i$  through (3.23). Note that for p = 1, this correctly reduces to the  $S^3 \times S^1$  case (3.43) as a function of  $\hat{x}_i$ . We will derive the phase polynomial for general  $g_{(p,q)}$  in section 5.2.2.

Finally, let us expand  $\tilde{P}_{t_2^n}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  in terms of  $Z = \hat{Z} + \frac{\mathbf{n}}{2}x_2$  as follows:

$$\tilde{P}_{t_2^{\mathbf{n}}}\left(\frac{Z-x_1+\frac{R}{2}(x_1+x_3)}{x_1}, \frac{x_2}{x_1}, \frac{x_3}{x_1}; R\right) = \frac{\mathbf{R}}{x_1x_3} \left(\hat{Z}^2 + (R-1)(x_1+x_3)\hat{Z} + \frac{(R-1)^2}{4}(x_1+x_3)^2 - \frac{1}{12}(x_1^2+x_3^2 - (\mathbf{R}^2-1)x_2^2)\right).$$
(3.49)

Note that there are no cubic terms in this case. This is consistent with the fact that the twisted theory on  $S^2 \times T^2$  behaves effectively as a two-dimensional (0,2) theory on  $T^2$ . In particular, it consists of **R** Fermi multiplets for **R** > 0 and |**R**| chiral multiplets for **R** < 0 [59]. The phase polynomial is therefore again consistent with an interpretation in terms of the anomaly polynomial.

**Independence on boundary condition.** Due to the relation between  $B(\rho)$  and  $C(\rho)$  in (3.27), it follows from our general arguments that up to a phase both holomorphic blocks lead to the same compact space partition function upon gluing. Explicitly, one may verify that:

$$Z_f(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{-i\pi P_g(\boldsymbol{\rho})} \|B_S(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_f^2 = e^{-i\pi \tilde{P}_g(\boldsymbol{\rho})} \|C_S(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_f^2 , \qquad (3.50)$$

where the phase polynomial  $\tilde{P}_g$  is related to  $P_g$  through:

$$\dot{P}_g(z;\tau,\sigma) = P_g(z+1;\tau,\sigma).$$
(3.51)

The difference between these phases takes on a similar form as the phase polynomial associated to the (0, 2) multiplets in (3.49). For example, for  $g = g_{(p,1)}$ , we have:

$$\tilde{P}_g(z;\tau,\sigma) - P_g(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{p} B_2 \left(\frac{\hat{z}}{\hat{\tau}} + \frac{R(\hat{\sigma}+\hat{\tau})}{2\hat{\tau}} - 1, \frac{\hat{\sigma}}{\hat{\tau}}\right) + \frac{p^2 - 1}{6p}, \quad (3.52)$$

where  $B_2(z;\tau)$  is a quadratic polynomial in  $\hat{z}$  and is defined in appendix A. As mentioned in the general discussion, we may interpret this phase as capturing the anomalies of the effectively two-dimensional boundary theory, due to a coupling to the bulk, which changes the boundary condition on the bulk fields from Dirichlet to Robin-like [60].

#### 3.2.2 Example: SQED

In this section, we consider holomorphic block factorization for SQED with  $N_f$  flavors. For clarity of exposition, we focus on the superconformal index and refer to [49] for both the  $L(p, 1) \times S^1$  and  $S^2 \times T^2$  indices.

The contour integral expression for the SQED index can be obtained from the general gauge theory index collected in appendix C:

$$I_{(1,0)}^{\text{SQED}}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = (\hat{p}; \hat{p})_{\infty} (\hat{q}; \hat{q})_{\infty} \oint \frac{dv}{2\pi i v} v^{\xi} \prod_{\beta=1}^{N_f} \Gamma(-u + z_{\beta} + \frac{R}{2}(\hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma}); \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma}) \times \Gamma(u + z_{\beta} + \frac{R}{2}(\hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma}); \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma}), \qquad (3.53)$$

where we added a non-zero FI parameter  $\xi$  to ensure that the residue at v = 0 vanishes. This is a necessary condition for a Higgs branch expression to exist (see footnote 21). We note that  $\xi$  is integer quantized, as argued in [79], and therefore the index can depend on it. We also introduced the chemical potentials  $z_{\alpha}$  for the diagonal subgroup of the  $SU(N_f) \times SU(N_f)$  flavor symmetry, satisfying  $\sum_{\alpha} z_{\alpha} = 0$ . Furthermore, vanishing of the mixed-gauge anomalies requires R = 1.

Performing the contour integral, one obtains an expression for the index of the form (3.7) [50, 51]:

$$I_{(1,0)}^{\text{SQED}}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}^{\text{SQED}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{N_f} Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O},\text{cl}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O},1\text{-loop}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) Z_{\text{v}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) Z_{\text{v}}^{\alpha}(\mathcal{O}S_{23}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (3.54)$$

where we employ the notation (3.2) and recall that in this case  $\hat{\rho} = \rho$ . Furthermore, the factors in the summand can be written as:<sup>28</sup>

$$Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O},\mathrm{cl}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = x_{\alpha}^{\xi}(pq)^{\xi/2},$$

$$Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O},1\text{-loop}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(0;\tau,\sigma)} \prod_{\beta=1}^{N_f} \frac{\Gamma(z_{\beta}-z_{\alpha};\tau,\sigma)}{\Gamma(-z_{\beta}-z_{\alpha};\tau,\sigma)},$$

$$Z_{\mathrm{v}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \sum_{\kappa=0}^{\infty} q^{\kappa\xi} \prod_{\beta=1}^{N_f} \prod_{j=1}^{\kappa} \frac{\theta(z_{\alpha}+z_{\beta}+j\tau;\sigma)}{\theta(z_{\alpha}-z_{\beta}+j\tau;\sigma)},$$
(3.55)

where we have included the formal prefactor in  $Z^{\alpha}_{S_{23}\mathcal{O},1\text{-loop}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  to cancel the  $\beta = \alpha$  factor in the numerator of the product. We also used  $\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(\tau+\sigma-z;\tau,\sigma)}$  and define the  $\kappa = 0$  term in  $Z^{\alpha}_{\nu}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  as 1. The summation index  $\kappa$  can be thought of as the vortex charge. Pulling out the factor  $(pq)^{\xi/2}$ , we will now show how the remaining expression factorizes into holomorphic blocks, following [49].

First of all, one can use properties of the q- $\theta$  function to show that each coefficient in the sum of  $Z_v^{\alpha}(\rho)$  is invariant under the action of  $\mathcal{H} = \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2+2N_f}$  on  $\rho$ . For example, invariance under  $S_{13}$  follows from (3.38):

$$\prod_{\beta=1}^{N_f} \prod_{j=1}^{\kappa} \frac{\theta(\frac{z_{\alpha}+z_{\beta}+j\tau}{\sigma}; -\frac{1}{\sigma})}{\theta(\frac{z_{\alpha}-z_{\beta}+j\tau}{\sigma}; -\frac{1}{\sigma})} = \prod_{\beta=1}^{N_f} \prod_{j=1}^{\kappa} \frac{\theta(z_{\alpha}+z_{\beta}+j\tau; \sigma)}{\theta(z_{\alpha}-z_{\beta}+j\tau; \sigma)},$$
(3.56)

where we have used the SU(N) condition  $\sum_{\alpha} z_{\alpha} = 0$  to show that:

ź

$$\prod_{\beta=1}^{N_f} \prod_{j=1}^{\kappa} e^{i\pi (B_2(z_\alpha + z_\beta + j\tau; \sigma) - B_2(z_\alpha - z_\beta + j\tau; \sigma))} = 1.$$
(3.57)

Invariance under the other generators of  $\mathcal{H}$  follows from periodicity of  $\theta(z; \sigma)$  under  $z \to z+1$ and  $\sigma \to \sigma + 1$  in combination with (3.56).

Furthermore, up to a prefactor independent of  $z_{\alpha}$ , the overall classical contribution can be factorized as:

$$x_{\alpha}^{\xi} = e^{\frac{\pi i}{6} \left(\frac{\tau}{\sigma} + \frac{\sigma}{\tau} + 3\right)} \frac{\theta\left(\frac{z_{\alpha}}{\sigma}; \frac{\tau}{\sigma}\right) \theta\left(\tau\xi; \frac{\tau}{\sigma}\right)}{\theta\left(\frac{z_{\alpha}}{\sigma} + \tau\xi; \frac{\tau}{\sigma}\right)} \times \frac{\theta\left(\frac{z_{\alpha}}{\tau}; \frac{\sigma}{\tau}\right) \theta\left(\sigma\xi; \frac{\sigma}{\tau}\right)}{\theta\left(\frac{z_{\alpha}}{\tau} + \sigma\xi; \frac{\sigma}{\tau}\right)} \,. \tag{3.58}$$

One may easily verify the identity making use of the modular and extension property of the q- $\theta$  function, as recorded in appendix A. We also note that expansion parameters in the vortex partition functions for fixed vortex charges  $(\kappa_1, \kappa_2)$ ,  $q^{\kappa_1 \xi}$  and  $p^{\kappa_2 \xi}$  respectively, are simply obtained by shifting  $z_{\alpha} \rightarrow z_{\alpha} + \kappa_1 \tau + \kappa_2 \sigma$ . This is trivial from the point of view of the left hand side, but follows on the right hand side from the shift property (A.2) of the q- $\theta$  function.

Finally, since the perturbative part of the index simply consists of a product of elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions, i.e., (anti-)chiral multiplet indices, we can now use the results from section 3.2.1,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup>Note that had we not included the FI parameter, the vortex contribution  $Z_v^{\alpha}(\rho)$  would have been divergent.

specifically (3.28), to factorize the entire SQED index. In particular, we formally define the holomorphic block as:<sup>29</sup>

$$\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{\theta\left(z_{\alpha};\tau\right)\theta\left(\tau\xi;\tau\right)}{\theta\left(z_{\alpha}+\tau\xi;\tau\right)} \frac{1}{\Gamma(0;\tau,\sigma)} \prod_{\beta=1}^{N_{f}} \frac{\Gamma(z_{\beta}-z_{\alpha};\tau,\sigma)}{\Gamma(-z_{\beta}-z_{\alpha};\tau,\sigma)} \\ \times \sum_{\kappa=0}^{\infty} q^{\kappa\xi} \prod_{\beta=1}^{N_{f}} \prod_{j=1}^{\kappa} \frac{\theta(z_{\alpha}+z_{\beta}+j\tau;\sigma)}{\theta(z_{\alpha}-z_{\beta}+j\tau;\sigma)},$$
(3.59)

where in this case we let

$$\boldsymbol{\rho} \equiv (\vec{z}; \tau, \sigma; \tau\xi) \tag{3.60}$$

to emphasize the dependence on the FI parameter  $\xi$  as well (see footnote 17). Furthermore, the asymmetric appearance between chiral and anti-chiral multiplet contributions reflects the D and R boundary conditions required for gauge anomaly cancellation (see above (3.13)). Up to phase prefactors, the index can now be written in the factorized form

$$I_{(1,0)}^{\text{SQED}}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = e^{\frac{\pi i}{6} \left(\frac{\tau}{\sigma} + \frac{\sigma}{\tau} + 3\right)} (pq)^{\xi/2} e^{-i\pi P_{S_{23}}^{\text{SQED}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{N_f} \|\mathcal{B}_S^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}^2 , \qquad \hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}} = \boldsymbol{\rho} , \qquad (3.61)$$

where we recall the definition of the norm from (3.9) and extend the action of  $S_{13}$  as before to include its action on  $\tau\xi$  as well

$$\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \equiv \mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(S_{13}\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \mathcal{B}^{\alpha}\left(\frac{\vec{z}}{\sigma}; \frac{\tau}{\sigma}, -\frac{1}{\sigma}; \tau\xi\right) \,. \tag{3.62}$$

That is, for the factorization to hold we need to keep  $\tau\xi$  fixed under the action of  $S_{13}$ , as implicitly observed in [49] as well. This implies that  $\xi$  by itself should transform as

$$\xi \to \sigma \xi \,. \tag{3.63}$$

This is indeed a natural transformation, since the quantization of  $\xi$  follows from invariance under large gauge transformations along the temporal circle [79] and  $S_{13}$  precisely implements the exchange of temporal circle  $1 \leftrightarrow \sigma$ .

In addition, the phase polynomial is given by:

$$P_{S_{23}}^{\text{SQED}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = -Q(0;\tau,\sigma) + \sum_{\beta=1}^{N_f} \left[ Q(z_\beta - z_\alpha;\tau,\sigma) - Q(-z_\beta - z_\alpha;\tau,\sigma) \right].$$
(3.64)

Similar to the case of the chiral multiplet, we note that  $P_{S_{23}}^{\text{SQED}}(\vec{z};\tau,\sigma)$  parametrizes the anomalies of the theory as in (3.41). In particular, because of the SU(N) condition  $\sum_{\beta} z_{\beta} = 0$ , the anomaly polynomial is independent of  $\alpha$ , as it should be. Another way to understand this independence is from the integrand in (3.53). If we had reversed the order of operations, namely first factorizing the  $\Gamma$  functions in the integrand of (3.53), the total phase polynomial would have been manifestly *u*-independent because of gauge anomaly cancellation [49]. This concludes our review of holomorphic block factorization for SQED.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup>Since the FI parameter is integer quantized, this expression vanishes as it stands. However, for the non-trivial large diffeomorphisms  $S_{13}$ , we will see below that  $\mathcal{B}_S^{\alpha}(\rho)$  does not vanish. This will be true for more general large diffeomorphisms too, as we will see in section 3.6.2.

### 3.2.3 General gauge theories

We briefly point out the extension to general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories. As we have learned from the SQED example, there are five ingredients that go into holomorphic block factorization as we have presented it:

- The existence of a Higgs branch expression for the relevant index. A sufficient condition is the vanishing of the residue at v = 0 (see footnote 21) [51, 78].<sup>30</sup>
- Invariance of the vortex partition function for fixed vortex charge, i.e. the coefficients in the "grand canonical" vortex partition function  $Z_{v}^{\alpha}(\rho)$ , to be invariant under  $S_{13} \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13} \subset \mathcal{H}.$
- Factorization of the FI term if present.
- Factorization of the free chiral multiplet index.
- Independence of the phase polynomial on the Higgs branch vacuum  $\alpha$ .

The first point follows from the contour integral expression of the gauge theory lens indices and the pole structure of their integrands [49]. The second point holds for SQED (section 3.2.2) and also SQCD with SU(N) gauge group and an arbitrary number of flavors [49, 60]. A general argument for this should follow from gauge anomaly cancellation in the four-dimensional theory, which would prohibit 't Hooft anomalies in the vortex worldsheet theory where the 4d gauge symmetries would appear as global symmetries. The third and fourth point follow from the SQED and chiral multiplet examples respectively. The final point follows from gauge anomaly cancellation, as we argued for SQED in the final paragraph of the previous section.

#### 3.3 Consistency condition and its solution

In this section, we impose the consistency condition (3.21), namely that the blocks  $\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  and  $\mathcal{C}_{S}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  lead to the same compact space partition function, on the more general proposal in section 3.1. That is, we require:

$$\mathcal{B}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\mathcal{B}_{\tilde{h}}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \mathcal{C}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\mathcal{C}_{\tilde{h}}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (3.65)$$

where equality may hold up to multiplication by a phase (independent of  $\alpha$ ). This constraints  $(h, \tilde{h})$  in a way that depends on f, and we will denote the set of pairs that solve the constraints by  $S_f$ . This will lead to our conjecture for the modular factorization of lens indices in section 3.4.

As we have seen in section 3.2, the holomorphic blocks  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  and  $\mathcal{C}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  are related through multiplication by a function  $Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}(\vec{z};\tau)$  that is invariant under  $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2r}$  up to a phase. Plugging in this relation for  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{h}(\rho)$  and  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{\tilde{h}}(\tilde{\rho})$ , we obtain:

$$\mathcal{B}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = Z_{\partial}^{\alpha}(z_{a}^{\prime};\tau^{\prime})\mathcal{C}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad \mathcal{B}_{\tilde{h}}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) = Z_{\partial}^{\alpha}(\tilde{z}_{a}^{\prime};\tilde{\tau}^{\prime})\mathcal{C}_{\tilde{h}}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (3.66)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup>We note that there are concrete expressions only for  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  indices with q = 0, 1. We propose a general formula for the index with q > 1 in section 5.1.

where now  $(z'_a; \tau')$  and  $(\tilde{z}'_a; \tilde{\tau}')$  are defined by:

$$\boldsymbol{\rho}' \equiv (z'_a; \tau', \sigma') = h\boldsymbol{\rho}, \qquad \tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}' \equiv (\tilde{z}'_a; \tilde{\tau}', \tilde{\sigma}') = \tilde{h} f^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho}.$$
(3.67)

The condition (3.65) is satisfied as long as:

$$Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}(z'_a;\tau')\tilde{Z}^{\alpha}_{\partial}(\tilde{z}'_a;\tilde{\tau}') \cong 1, \qquad (3.68)$$

where the equality may hold up to a phase. Using the fact that  $Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}(z;\tau)$  consists of a product of q- $\theta$  functions — see footnote 25 — this equation is satisfied if:

$$\tilde{z}'_{a} + \tilde{\mu}_{a}\tilde{\tau}' + \tilde{\nu}_{a} = \frac{z'_{a} + \mu_{a}\tau' + \nu_{a}}{\gamma\tau' + \delta}, \qquad \tilde{\tau}' = -\frac{\alpha\tau' + \beta}{\gamma\tau' + \delta}, \qquad \alpha\delta - \beta\gamma = 1, \qquad (3.69)$$

where  $\mu_a, \nu_a \in \mathbb{Z}$  and  $\tilde{\mu}_a, \tilde{\nu}_a \in \mathbb{Z}$  can be arbitrary due to the ellipticity of  $Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}(z_a; \tau)$ . Furthermore, the "-" sign reflects the fact that  $\tau'$  and  $\tilde{\tau}'$  are related through an orientation reversal transformation. These equations should be read as constraints on  $h, \tilde{h} \in \mathcal{H}$  for an appropriate choice of  $(\alpha, \beta, \gamma, \delta)$  and  $(\mu_a, \nu_a; \tilde{\mu}_a, \tilde{\nu}_a)$ . For simplicity, we will assume that  $h, \tilde{h}$  do not contain large gauge transformations, in which case we only have to solve the second constraint. We also assume that f does not contain factors of  $t_2^{(a)}$ , but comment at the end of this section on the more general case.

To proceed, we take a generic ansatz for  $h, \tilde{h} \in H$  and solve (3.69). Explicitly, let h and  $\tilde{h}$  be given by:

$$h = \begin{pmatrix} n & 0 & m \\ b & 1 & a \\ l & 0 & k \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \tilde{h} = \begin{pmatrix} \tilde{n} & 0 & \tilde{m} \\ \tilde{b} & 1 & \tilde{a} \\ \tilde{l} & 0 & \tilde{k} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (3.70)$$

with kn - lm = 1 and  $\tilde{k}\tilde{n} - \tilde{l}\tilde{m} = 1$ . We will assume periodicity of the holomorphic blocks  $\mathcal{B}_h(\rho)$  in its arguments, as encountered in section 3.2.1. This implies that the second and third rows of h and  $\tilde{h}$  are defined up to integer multiples of the first row:

$$h \sim T_{21}h \sim T_{31}h$$
, (3.71)

and similarly for  $\tilde{h}$ . In particular, this fixes (k, l) and  $(\tilde{k}, \tilde{l})$  for a given (m, n) and  $(\tilde{m}, \tilde{n})$ , respectively. Furthermore, it implies that we may consider  $b \mod n$  and  $\tilde{b} \mod \tilde{n}$  and view  $(a, \tilde{a})$  as free integers. Plugging in the constraint (3.69) with (3.67), it follows that  $\alpha\delta - \beta\gamma = 1$  requires:

$$\tilde{m} = m. (3.72)$$

The remaining constraints are solved if:

$$\alpha = -q - p\tilde{a}, \qquad \delta = -s - pa, m\beta = r + qa + s\tilde{a} + pa\tilde{a}, \qquad \gamma = pm,$$
(3.73)

and:

$$\begin{split} \dot{b} &= -\alpha b - \beta n , \qquad \tilde{n} = \delta n + \gamma b , \\ b &= -\delta \tilde{b} - \beta \tilde{n} , \qquad n = \alpha \tilde{n} + \gamma \tilde{b} . \end{split}$$
(3.74)

Let us make some comments. First of all, using the fact that qs - pr = 1, it follows immediately that  $\alpha\delta - \beta\gamma = 1$ . However, we need to ensure  $\beta \in \mathbb{Z}$ , which imposes a constraint on  $(m; a, \tilde{a})$ . Secondly, note that the equations in the first line of (3.74) are equivalent to those in the second line. Their solution is immediate either in terms of (b, n)or  $(\tilde{b}, \tilde{n})$ . Thirdly, our ansatz requires the following coprime conditions on m:

$$gcd(m,n) = gcd(m,\tilde{n}) = 1.$$
(3.75)

Finally, note that the (redundant) set of constraints is invariant under the inversion symmetry in (2.32), which effectively exchanges the untilded and tilded variables and  $q \leftrightarrow s$ . We will see this symmetry, and also the other symmetries of the Hopf surface, reflected in the set of solutions.

Let us first analyze the coprime conditions. If we choose to solve the equations in terms of (b, n), we find that  $gcd(m, \tilde{n}) = 1$  can be written as:

$$gcd(m, (s+pa)n) = 1.$$
 (3.76)

Since gcd(p,s) = 1, this constraint automatically implies the other coprime condition gcd(m,n) = 1, apart from the special cases  $p = \pm a = \mp s = 1$  and  $a = s = 0.3^{11}$  Solving in terms of  $(\tilde{b}, \tilde{n})$  instead, we similarly find that (3.75) can be captured in a single condition:

$$gcd(m, (q+p\tilde{a})\tilde{n}) = 1.$$
(3.77)

We continue to solve for  $\beta \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Combining (3.73) and (3.74), one finds that there exists an integral solution for  $\beta$  as long as:

$$m\tilde{b} - \tilde{n}\tilde{a} = q(mb - na) - rn, \qquad (3.78)$$

where we have used gcd(m, n) = 1. Alternatively, using the inversion symmetry we can also find an integral solution for  $\beta$  as long as:

$$mb - na = s(m\tilde{b} - \tilde{n}\tilde{a}) - r\tilde{n}, \qquad (3.79)$$

where now we used  $gcd(m, \tilde{n}) = 1$ . Since we may take  $0 \leq b < n$  and  $0 \leq \tilde{b} < \tilde{n}$ , it follows that the pairs (a, b) and  $(\tilde{a}, \tilde{b})$  uniquely parametrize the single integers c and  $\tilde{c}$ , respectively, through:

$$c = bm - an, \qquad \tilde{c} = bm - \tilde{a}\tilde{n},$$
  

$$\iff (a,b) = (-ck + \kappa m, -cl + \kappa n), \qquad (\tilde{a}, \tilde{b}) = (-\tilde{c}\tilde{k} + \tilde{\kappa}m, -\tilde{c}\tilde{l} + \tilde{\kappa}\tilde{n}), \qquad (3.80)$$

where we inverted the relation in the second line, and  $\kappa, \tilde{\kappa} \in \mathbb{Z}$  are fixed by the domain of b and  $\tilde{b}$ . The conditions (3.78) and (3.79) can now be written, respectively, as:

$$\tilde{c} = qc - rn, \qquad c = s\tilde{c} - r\tilde{n}.$$
(3.81)

These equations are consistent due to qs - pr = 1 and the relation between n and  $\tilde{n}$ . In conclusion, we find that  $\beta \in \mathbb{Z}$  if  $\tilde{c}$  is solved in terms of c as in (3.81) (or vice versa).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup>These cases will be treated separately in the examples.

Let  $S_f \subset H \times H$  denote the set of pairs  $(h, \tilde{h})$  that solve  $\tilde{h}$  in terms of h.<sup>32</sup> Taking into account periodicity (3.71), the solution set is a right coset parametrized by three integers (m, n, c):

$$\Gamma'_{\infty} \times \Gamma'_{\infty} \setminus S_f, \qquad \Gamma'_{\infty} = \langle T_{21}, T_{31} \rangle \subset H.$$
 (3.82)

Explicitly, an element in this set can be written as:

$$h = \begin{pmatrix} n & 0 & m \\ -cl & 1 & -ck \\ l & 0 & k \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \tilde{h} = \begin{pmatrix} -sn + pc & 0 & m \\ (qc - rn)\tilde{l} & 1 & (qc - rn)\tilde{k} \\ \tilde{l} & 0 & \tilde{k} \end{pmatrix},$$
(3.83)

where we have chosen  $\kappa = \tilde{\kappa} = 0$  as a representative, and recall that (k, l) and  $(\tilde{k}, \tilde{l})$  are also fixed by periodicity. To describe (3.82) more concisely, let us take  $n, c \in \mathbb{Z}$  general and choose m such that it obeys the coprime condition (3.76). For fixed c (i.e., for fixed (a, b)in the coset), this set of integers (m, n) has an elegant description in terms of the quotient  $\Gamma_{\infty} \setminus \Gamma_0(s + pa)$ , where  $\Gamma_0(n) \subset SL(2, \mathbb{Z})$  is the Hecke congruence subgroup:

$$\Gamma_0(n) = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \mid ad - bc = 1, \ c = 0 \mod n \right\},$$
(3.84)

and  $\Gamma_{\infty} \subset SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  is generated by the (upper triangular) T matrix. It follows that, as a set, (3.82) can be described as:

$$\Gamma'_{\infty} \times \Gamma'_{\infty} \backslash S_f \cong \bigcup_{a \in \mathbb{Z}} \Gamma_{\infty} \backslash \Gamma_0(s + pa) \,. \tag{3.85}$$

We thus find the existence of an interesting modular set of holomorphic blocks  $\mathcal{B}_{h}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  and  $\mathcal{B}_{\tilde{h}}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\rho)$  consistent with the factorization of a general lens index  $\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\rho})$ . We will study some examples below to make this more concrete, and turn to a geometric interpretation in section 3.5. For now, let us similarly describe the solution set  $\tilde{S}_{f}$  where h is solved in terms of the  $\tilde{h}$  parameters:

$$\Gamma'_{\infty} \times \Gamma'_{\infty} \setminus \widetilde{S}_{f} \cong \bigcup_{\tilde{a} \in \mathbb{Z}} \Gamma_{\infty} \setminus \Gamma_{0}(q + p\tilde{a}), \qquad (3.86)$$

where we have made use of (3.77). As explained above, we see that:  $S_f = \tilde{S}_{f^{-1}}$ . Notice also that both sets are separately invariant under the other symmetries of the Hopf surface, including  $s \to s + p$  and  $q \to q + p$ .

Finally, it will be useful to have a description of the solution set  $S_{f'}$  for  $f' = g' \mathcal{O}$  with general  $g' \in \mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$ . This is easily obtained from  $S_f$  by recalling that there always exist  $h, \tilde{h} \in H$  such that  $f' = hf\tilde{h}^{-1}$  with  $f = g_{(p,q)} \mathcal{O}$  and  $g_{(p,q)} \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{23}$  as in (2.14). This leads us to the following description of  $S_{f'}$ :

$$S_{f'} = \left\{ (h_f h^{-1}, \tilde{h}_f \tilde{h}^{-1}) \mid (h_f, \tilde{h}_f) \in S_f \right\},$$
(3.87)

where  $S_f$  is as described above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup>We caution that in general  $S_f$  can not be thought of as a subgroup of  $H \times H$ . This follows from the fact that the coprime conditions (3.76) and (3.77) in general do not respect the semi-direct product structure of H.

**Examples of S\_f.** Here, we describe the solution set  $S_f$  for some simple gluing transformations f. We will denote by  $S_f^{(a,b)}$  the subset of  $S_f$  for fixed (a,b). We also point out in which cases  $S_f$  or  $S_f^{(a,b)}$  can be understood as a *subgroup* of  $H \times H$ .

 $S^2 \times T^2$ . The simplest example is obtained by taking f = O, i.e., p = r = 0 and q = s = -1. The resulting manifold has topology  $S^2 \times T^2$ . In this case, the constraints simplify significantly. In particular, the *a* parameter decouples from the modular part of the solution set. We thus obtain the direct product:

$$\Gamma'_{\infty} \times \Gamma'_{\infty} \setminus S_{\mathcal{O}} \cong \Gamma_{\infty} \setminus \mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{Z}) \times \mathbb{Z} \cong \Gamma'_{\infty} \times \Gamma'_{\infty} \setminus \widetilde{S}_{\mathcal{O}}.$$
(3.88)

More explicitly,  $S_{\mathcal{O}}$  is parametrized by the matrices:

$$h = \begin{pmatrix} n \ 0 \ m \\ b \ 1 \ a \\ l \ 0 \ k \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \tilde{h} = \begin{pmatrix} n \ 0 \ m \\ -b \ 1 \ -a \\ l \ 0 \ k \end{pmatrix}.$$
(3.89)

It follows that  $S_{\mathcal{O}}$  embeds (almost) diagonally into  $H \times H$ :

$$S_{\mathcal{O}} = \{ (h, \mathcal{O}h\mathcal{O}) \mid h \in H \} \subset H \times H , \qquad (3.90)$$

and it clearly forms a subgroup. The closely related case  $f = t_2^g \mathcal{O}$  can be checked to satisfy the consistency condition for the above pair  $(h, \tilde{h})$  as long as a = b = 0. This follows from the elliptic properties of  $Z^{\alpha}_{\partial}(z;\tau)$  discussed around (3.69). Concluding, there exists a consistent family of holomorphic blocks for the  $S^2 \times T^2$  index parametrized by  $\Gamma'_{\infty} \setminus H$ . This is not surprising given that this index has ordinary modular properties under H, as discussed in section 3.2.

 $S^3 \times S^1$ . Another basic example corresponds to  $f = S_{23} \mathcal{O}$ , i.e., p = -r = 1 and q = s = 0, which has topology  $S^3 \times S^1$ . The constraints again simplify significantly. In particular, one finds:

$$\tilde{n} = c, \qquad \tilde{c} = n. \tag{3.91}$$

The condition on the integers (m, n, c) is now gcd(m, n) = gcd(m, c) = 1, which cannot be reduced to a single coprime condition. The solution set is written as:

$$\Gamma'_{\infty} \times \Gamma'_{\infty} \backslash S_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}} \cong \bigcup_{a \in \mathbb{Z}} \Gamma_{\infty} \backslash \Gamma_0(a) \cong \Gamma'_{\infty} \times \Gamma'_{\infty} \backslash \widetilde{S}_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}.$$
(3.92)

The explicit matrices  $(h, \tilde{h})$  are given by:

$$h = \begin{pmatrix} n & 0 & m \\ -\tilde{n}l + \kappa n & 1 & -\tilde{n}k + \kappa m \\ l & 0 & k \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \tilde{h} = \begin{pmatrix} \tilde{n} & 0 & m \\ -n\tilde{l} + \tilde{\kappa}\tilde{n} & 1 & -n\tilde{k} + \tilde{\kappa}m \\ \tilde{l} & 0 & \tilde{k} \end{pmatrix},$$
(3.93)

where we have written  $\tilde{n}$  as opposed to c and  $\kappa, \tilde{\kappa} \in \mathbb{Z}$  are free integers in  $S_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}$ , but can be set to zero in the coset. The meaning of the factor  $\Gamma_{\infty} \setminus \Gamma_0(0)$  can be understood from the explicit matrices  $(h, \tilde{h})$  and corresponds to a single element  $(S_{13}, S_{13})$ . In the case  $\tilde{n} = n$ ,  $\tilde{k} = k$  and  $\tilde{l} = l = \tilde{\kappa} = \kappa$ , the solution set turns out to have a particularly nice interpretation. First, note that the  $(h, \tilde{h})$  can now be written as:

$$h = \tilde{h} = \begin{pmatrix} n & 0 & m \\ 0 & 1 & -1 \\ l & 0 & k \end{pmatrix} .$$
(3.94)

That is,  $S_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}^{(-1,0)}$  almost embeds as a diagonal  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  subgroup of  $H \times H$ . In fact, we can modify f slightly to make this embedding exact. For this, we make use of the relation (3.87) between two solution sets  $S_{f'}$  and  $S_f$ . It follows from the expression of  $S_{ij}$  in terms of  $T_{ij}$ in (2.10) that:

$$T_{32}^{-1}\mathcal{O} = T_{23}^{-1} S_{23} \mathcal{O} T_{23} \,. \tag{3.95}$$

Since  $T_{23} \in H$ , we can apply (3.87) and find that  $S_{T_{32}^{-1}\mathcal{O}}^{(0,0)}$  does embed as a diagonal  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  subgroup of  $H \times H$ :

$$S_{T_{32}^{-1}\mathcal{O}}^{(0,0)} = \{(h,h) \mid h \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13}\} \subset H \times H.$$
(3.96)

This example reappears below as a special case of  $L(p, -1) \times S^1$  for p = 1. The connection with  $S^3 \times S^1$  follows from the symmetry of Hopf surfaces under  $\rho \to T_{23}^{-1}\rho$  and  $f \to T_{23}^{-1}fT_{23}$ , as mentioned in section 2.3.

Concluding, the superconformal index admits a consistent factorization in terms of a family of holomorphic blocks containing a diagonal  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13} \subset H \times H$ . We turn to a geometric interpretation of this potentially surprising fact in section 3.5.

 $L(p, \pm 1) \times S^1$ . Finally, we turn to  $f_{(p,\pm 1)} = S_{23}T_{23}^{-p}S_{23}^{\pm 1}\mathcal{O}$ . The associated Hopf surface has topology  $L(p, \pm 1) \times S^1$ , and the constraints are solved by:

$$\tilde{n} = \mp n + pc, \qquad \tilde{c} = \pm c. \tag{3.97}$$

The solution set can be described as:

$$\Gamma'_{\infty} \times \Gamma'_{\infty} \setminus S_{f_{(p,\pm 1)}} \cong \bigcup_{a \in \mathbb{Z}} \Gamma_{\infty} \setminus \Gamma_0(\pm 1 + pa) \cong \Gamma'_{\infty} \times \Gamma'_{\infty} \setminus \widetilde{S}_{f_{(p,\pm 1)}}.$$
(3.98)

In terms of the matrices  $(h, \tilde{h})$  we have:

$$h = \begin{pmatrix} n & 0 & m \\ -cl + \kappa n & 1 & -ck + \kappa m \\ l & 0 & k \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \tilde{h} = \begin{pmatrix} \mp n + pc & 0 & m \\ \mp c\tilde{l} + \tilde{\kappa}(\mp n + pc) & 1 & \mp c\tilde{k} + \tilde{\kappa}m \\ \tilde{l} & 0 & \tilde{k} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (3.99)

A simple and interesting example is the case when  $c = \kappa = \tilde{\kappa} = 0$ . In this case, the set  $S_{f_{(p,-1)}}^{(0,0)}$  embeds as a diagonal subgroup for any  $p \in \mathbb{Z}$ :

$$S_{f_{(p,-1)}}^{(0,0)} = \{(h,h) \mid h \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13}\} \subset H \times H.$$
(3.100)

This reproduces our previous example for p = 1 since  $f_{(1,-1)} = T_{32}^{-1} \mathcal{O}$ . On the other hand,  $S_{f_{(p,1)}}^{(0,0)}$  does not immediately define a subgroup. This follows from the fact that  $\tilde{h} = S_{23}^2 h S_{12}^2$ ,

which is not a conjugation of h. There is again a simple fix. We instead look at the solution set for:

$$f'_{(p,1)} = S_{13} f_{(p,1)} S_{13}^{-1}.$$
(3.101)

In this case, we find that  $S_{f'_{(p,1)}}^{(0,0)}$  embeds as follows:

$$S_{f'_{(p,1)}}^{(0,0)} = \left\{ (h, S_{23}^2 h S_{23}^2) \mid h \in \mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{Z})_{13} \right\} \subset H \times H \,.$$
(3.102)

This defines a subgroup since  $S_{23}^4 = \mathbb{1}$ . Concluding, we see that also the indices on  $L(p, \pm 1) \times S^1$ , for any p, admit a consistent factorization in terms of a family of holomorphic blocks that contains an (almost) diagonal  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z})_{13} \subset H \times H$ .

#### 3.4 Modular factorization conjecture

We can now state our *modular factorization conjecture*. Provided that a Higgs branch expression for the index exists (see section 3.2), we claim that a given lens index can be factorized in a variety of ways parametrized by  $S_f$ 

$$\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = e^{-i\pi\mathcal{P}_{f}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} \sum_{\alpha} \mathcal{B}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \mathcal{B}_{\tilde{h}}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (h,\tilde{h}) \in S_{f} \subset H \times H.$$
(3.103)

Without loss of generality, we take  $f = g_{(p,q)} \mathcal{O}$  with  $g_{(p,q)} \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{23}$  as in (2.14).<sup>33</sup> Furthermore, we claim that the phase polynomial  $\mathcal{P}_{f}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  includes the 't Hooft anomalies of the theory, which will be seen to depend on both f and  $(h, \tilde{h})$ , the latter dependence indicated through  $\mathbf{m} \equiv (m; n, c)$ . The constraint  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_{f}$  ensures that the index is independent of the boundary conditions imposed on the blocks. That is, the factorization also holds with respect to  $\mathcal{C}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  and  $\mathcal{C}_{\tilde{h}}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . The use of the word "modular" is motivated by the fact that  $S_{f}$  contains modular (congruence sub-)groups.

Before turning to a geometric interpretation in section 3.5 and evidence in section 3.6, let us examine the conjecture in more detail for the  $L(p, -1) \times S^1$  index. This includes the  $S^2 \times T^2$  index for p = 0 and the  $S^3 \times S^1$  index for p = 1, up to a change of parameters:

$$\mathcal{Z}_{f_{(1,-1)}}(T_{23}^{-1}\rho) = \mathcal{Z}_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}(\rho) \equiv \mathcal{I}_{(1,0)}(\hat{\rho}), \qquad \rho = \hat{\rho}.$$
(3.104)

As mentioned at the end of section 3.3, the set  $S_{f_{(p,-1)}}$  contains a diagonal  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13}$ subgroup of  $H \times H$ . Therefore, the modular factorization conjecture implies:

$$e^{-i\pi\mathcal{P}_{f}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}\sum_{\alpha}\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(h\boldsymbol{\rho})\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(hf^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{-i\pi\mathcal{P}_{f}^{1}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}\sum_{\alpha}\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \quad h \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13},$$
(3.105)

since both sides represent the same index. In fact, the equality holds at the level of the summands, as will become clear in section 3.6. This equation appears similar to an ordinary modular covariance, but, as also stressed in section 3.1, it is a covariance with respect to a combined action:

$$\boldsymbol{\rho} \to h \boldsymbol{\rho} \,, \qquad f \to h f h^{-1} \,. \tag{3.106}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>The extension to more general gluing transformations follows from our observation in (2.14) and the relation between  $S_{f'}$  and  $S_f$  in (3.87).

As a result, unlike an ordinary modular covariance, it does not behave nicely under group multiplication:

$$\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(h_1h_2\boldsymbol{\rho})\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(h_1h_2f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) \ncong \mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(h_2\boldsymbol{\rho})\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(h_2f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (3.107)$$

unless  $h_2$  commutes with  $f^{-1}$ . The commutant of  $f^{-1}$  inside  $\operatorname{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13} \subset \operatorname{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$  is trivial unless p = 0. In the latter case,  $f = \mathcal{O}$  and the commutant equals H. This is indeed expected since the  $S^2 \times T^2$  index has modular properties under H. Since a general lens index should not have such modular properties, (3.107) should be viewed as a feature rather than a bug. A general lens index only transforms under H in the generalized sense (3.106). In section 4, we will nonetheless see that a natural modular object can be constructed from the lens indices. This object respects the multiplication of gluing elements  $g \in \mathcal{G}$ in an interesting way, as opposed to the multiplication of large diffeomorphisms of the  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries.

## 3.5 Geometric interpretation of $S_f$ and universal blocks

Modular factorization asserts that a given lens index can be factorized in terms of a (modular) family  $S_f \subset H \times H$  of holomorphic blocks. The subset  $S_f$  arises from the physical constraint that the compact space partition function should not depend on the boundary conditions imposed on the holomorphic blocks. In this section, we will provide a geometric interpretation of  $S_f$  in terms of "compatible" Heegaard splittings of a Hopf surface.

We start with an observation about the set  $S_f$  with  $f = g \mathcal{O}$  and  $g \in SL(3, \mathbb{Z})$ . First, we define the subgroup  $F \subset SL(3, \mathbb{Z})$  as follows:

$$F \equiv \operatorname{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{12} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2, \quad \text{with} \quad \mathbb{Z}^2 = \langle T_{31}, T_{32} \rangle, \qquad (3.108)$$

where  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z})_{ij}$  and  $T_{ij}$  were defined in section 2.1. Note that this subgroup takes on the same form as H, but corresponds to a different embedding in  $SL(3, \mathbb{Z})$ . It turns out the following two statements are equivalent:

$$(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_{g\mathcal{O}}$$
 if and only if  $g' = h g \mathcal{O} \tilde{h}^{-1} \mathcal{O} \in F$ . (3.109)

The right implication is easily verified for  $g = g_{(p,q)}$ , as in (2.14), by plugging in the associated solutions (3.83) for  $(h, \tilde{h})$ .<sup>34</sup> One finds that g' is of the form:

$$g' = \begin{pmatrix} * & * & 0 \\ * & * & 0 \\ * & * & 1 \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (3.110)$$

which indeed corresponds to an element in  $F \subset SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$ . The converse can be proved by solving the condition  $h g_{(p,q)} \mathcal{O}\tilde{h}^{-1}\mathcal{O} \in F$  in terms of  $(h, \tilde{h})$  and noting that the resulting constraints are identical to those specifying  $S_f$ , as derived in section 3.3.<sup>35</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>For general  $g \in SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$ , the claim follows from the relation (3.87) and the observation in (2.14).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup>In particular, one can check that the inverse of the SL(2,  $\mathbb{Z}$ ) matrix given by  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $\gamma$  and  $\delta$  in (3.69) is equal to the upper left 2 × 2 block of g', for  $g = g_{(p,q)}$ . We will see this explicitly later in (4.47) with (4.48).
Consider now a Hopf surface with a Heegaard splitting in terms of some gluing transformation  $f = g \mathcal{O}$  and  $g \in SL(3, \mathbb{Z})$ . Recall from section 2.1 the notation:

$$\left(\lambda' \ \mu \ \lambda\right) = \left(\tilde{\lambda}' \ \tilde{\mu} \ \tilde{\lambda}\right) f^{-1}, \qquad (3.111)$$

which summarizes how the cycles of the two  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries are identified. More general Heegaard splittings of the same Hopf surface are labeled by  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in H \times H$ , associated to the gluing transformation  $f' = h f \tilde{h}^{-1}$ , which we similarly write as:

$$\left(\lambda'_{h} \ \mu_{h} \ \lambda_{h}\right) = \left(\tilde{\lambda}'_{\tilde{h}} \ \tilde{\mu}_{\tilde{h}} \ \tilde{\lambda}_{\tilde{h}}\right) (f')^{-1}, \qquad (3.112)$$

where we defined:

$$\left(\lambda_{h}^{\prime} \ \mu_{h} \ \lambda_{h}\right) \equiv \left(\lambda^{\prime} \ \mu \ \lambda\right) h^{-1}, \qquad \left(\tilde{\lambda}_{\tilde{h}}^{\prime} \ \tilde{\mu}_{\tilde{h}} \ \tilde{\lambda}_{\tilde{h}}\right) \equiv \left(\tilde{\lambda}^{\prime} \ \tilde{\mu} \ \tilde{\lambda}\right) \tilde{h}^{-1}. \tag{3.113}$$

We define the compatible Heegaard splittings of this Hopf surface to be labeled by the subset  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_f \subset H \times H$ . This subset has a nice geometric characterization. Indeed, it follows from the form of g' that the set  $S_f$  parametrizes all Heegaard splittings of the associated Hopf surface such that the gluing transformation g' fixes the cycle  $\tilde{\lambda}_{\tilde{h}} = \lambda_h$ . This cycle is to be identified with the  $S^1$  inside the Hopf surface  $\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\rho})$ . The remaining  $L(p,q) \subset \mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\rho})$  is then glued by the appropriate  $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})$  block in g' acting on  $(\lambda'_h, \mu_h)$ .

We can thus think of the large diffeomorphisms  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_f$  as the embeddings of the "time circle" into the  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries such that the gluing transformation of the associated Heegaard splitting leaves it fixed. This should be viewed as the four-dimensional analogue of how one can choose any embedding of the time circle in a  $T^2$  for a CFT<sub>2</sub>; for the latter, this choice is a consequence of  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  invariance of the CFT on the torus. It provides a more transparent interpretation of  $S_f$ . Namely, modular factorization becomes the statement that a given index can be factorized in terms of a pair of holomorphic blocks only if the blocks are defined with respect to a common time circle.

So far, we have seen that for a given Hopf surface the associated set  $S_f$  parametrizes all *compatible* ways in which the time circle can be embedded in the Heegaard splitting. Instead, we could also fix the embedding of the time circle, i.e. fix a general pair  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in H \times H$ , and consider all gluing transformations compatible with this embedding. Clearly, this set of gluing transformations is in bijection with F, since any  $f = g \mathcal{O}$  with:

$$g \in F_{h,\mathcal{O}\tilde{h}\mathcal{O}}, \quad F_{h,\mathcal{O}\tilde{h}\mathcal{O}} \equiv h^{-1} F \,\mathcal{O}\tilde{h}\mathcal{O},$$

$$(3.114)$$

solves (the right hand side of) (3.109) for a general pair  $(h, \tilde{h})$ . Note that only  $F_h \equiv F_{h,h}$ corresponds to a subgroup of SL(3, Z), while for general  $\tilde{h}$  the gluing transformations form a subset. We conclude that the Heegaard splittings associated to gluing transformations  $F_{h,O\tilde{h}O}$  are compatible with the  $(h, \tilde{h})$  embedding of the time circle into the  $D_2 \times T^2$ geometries, and that this is the maximal compatible subset in SL(3, Z).

To illustrate the above, let us look at some specializations of  $(h, \tilde{h})$ , starting with  $h = \tilde{h} = \mathbb{1}$ . The associated blocks are the partition functions  $D_2 \times T^2(\rho)$ , which we denoted in section 3.1 by  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\rho)$ . In this case, it is clear that any  $f = g \mathcal{O}$  with  $g \in F$ 

solves the constraint in (3.109). It follows that the indices associated to any  $g \in F$  can be consistently factorized in terms of  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  and that F is the maximal subgroup of  $SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$ with this property:

$$\mathcal{Z}_{f}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \sum_{\alpha} \|\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_{f}^{2}, \qquad g \in F, \qquad (3.115)$$

where we omit the relative phase. Note that F can be used to construct arbitrary topologies  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  since  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})_{12} \subset F$  (see section 2.1). In this sense,  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  is the unique universal block for indices associated the subgroup F.

However, we could have made a different choice of embedding of the time circle. For example, let us choose  $h = \tilde{h} = S_{13}$  so that the relevant geometry is  $D_2 \times T^2(S_{13}\rho)$ . As in section 3.2, we denote the associated partition function by  $\mathcal{B}_S^{\alpha}(\rho) = \mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(S_{13}\rho)$  and, as explained there, this corresponds to the block used in the original work [49]. The set of gluing transformations which solve (3.109) is now given by:

$$F_S \equiv S_{13}^{-1} F S_{13} = \mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{Z})_{23} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2, \quad \text{with} \quad \mathbb{Z}^2 = \langle T_{12}, T_{13} \rangle.$$
(3.116)

Similarly to before, the index associated to any element in  $F_S$  can be consistently factorized in terms of  $\mathcal{B}_S^{\alpha}(\rho)$ , and  $F_S$  is the maximal subgroup of SL(3,  $\mathbb{Z}$ ) with this property:<sup>36</sup>

$$\mathcal{Z}_f(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \sum_{\alpha} \|\mathcal{B}_S^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_f^2 , \qquad g \in F_S.$$
(3.117)

Since the conventional definition of the Hopf surfaces is with respect to  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z})_{23} \subset F_S$ , as discussed in section 2.2, this explains why the lens indices considered in [49] were all factorized in terms of  $\mathcal{B}_S^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . More generally, the holomorphic block  $\mathcal{B}_h^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  for any  $h \in H$ is the unique universal holomorphic block for indices associated to  $f = g \mathcal{O}$  and  $g \in h^{-1}Fh$ :

$$\mathcal{Z}_f(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \sum_{\alpha} \|\mathcal{B}_h^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\|_f^2 , \qquad g \in F_h \equiv h^{-1} F h .$$
(3.118)

Finally, the factorization of indices in terms of the most general pair of holomorphic blocks reads:

$$\mathcal{Z}_{f}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \sum_{\alpha} \mathcal{B}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \mathcal{B}_{\tilde{h}}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad g \in F_{h,\mathcal{O}\tilde{h}\mathcal{O}}.$$
(3.119)

In the remainder of this paper, we will only make use of holomorphic block factorizations corresponding to the cases  $F_h$ , i.e. when the set of gluing transformations forms a subgroup of  $SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$ .

Let us now look at a restricted set of topologies. As in section 3.3, we consider the example of  $f_{(p,-1)} = g_{(p,-1)} \mathcal{O}$  with p arbitrary, associated to the topologies  $L(p,-1) \times S^1$ . Explicitly,  $g_{(p,-1)}$  is given by:

$$g_{(p,-1)} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -p & 1 \end{pmatrix} .$$
 (3.120)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>This was also observed in [45].

We immediately see that it is an element in F for any p, which means that the associated indices can all be factorized in terms of  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\rho)$ . However, for this subset of gluing transformations, the condition (3.109) is preserved for arbitrary  $h = \tilde{h} \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13}$ .<sup>37</sup> Therefore, there is an  $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})$  family of holomorphic blocks  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{h}(\rho)$  with  $h \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13}$  compatible with the factorization of indices associated to  $g_{(p,-1)}$ . Geometrically, this follows from the fact that  $g_{(p,-1)}$  fixes both  $\tilde{\lambda} = \lambda$  and  $\tilde{\lambda}' = \lambda'$ , and therefore any combination of cycles  $m\lambda + n\lambda'$  with  $\mathrm{gcd}(m, n) = 1$  could serve as a time circle.

Finally, we note that there does not exist a holomorphic block for which indices associated to the full subgroup  $H \subset SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$  can be consistently factorized. For example, one may check that for  $f = T_{13} \mathcal{O}$  and  $f = T_{31} \mathcal{O}$ , there exist no  $h, \tilde{h} \in H$  such that (3.109) holds for both transformations. This is consistent with the geometric interpretation: Hdoes not fix any combination of the non-contractible cycles  $\lambda$  and  $\lambda'$  and therefore there is no invariant embedding of the time circle.

#### 3.6 Evidence for conjecture

In this section, we prove the modular factorization conjecture for the free chiral multiplet and SQED, and indicate how the proof extends to more general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories.

## 3.6.1 Free chiral multiplet

For convenience, let us recall the relevant indices from section 3.2.1:

$$Z_{\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{1}{\theta(z;\sigma)}, \qquad Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma)$$

$$Z_{g_{(p,1)}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \Gamma(z+\sigma;\tau,\sigma)\Gamma(z;p\tau-\sigma,\tau) , \qquad (3.121)$$

where we have taken the R-charge to be vanishing for notational convenience.<sup>38</sup> Furthermore, the  $D_2 \times T^2$  partition functions associated with Dirichlet and Robin-like boundary conditions are given by:

$$B(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \Gamma(z + \sigma; \tau, \sigma)$$
 and  $C(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \Gamma(z; \tau, \sigma)$ , (3.122)

which satisfy:

$$B(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \theta(z;\tau) C(\boldsymbol{\rho}). \qquad (3.123)$$

Let us start with the superconformal index  $Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . The most general modular property involving three elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions is derived in appendix D.1. It can be written as:

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = e^{-i\pi Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma)} \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n};\frac{\tau-\tilde{n}(k\sigma+l)}{m\sigma+n},\frac{k\sigma+l}{m\sigma+n}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\tau+\tilde{n}};\frac{\sigma-n(\tilde{k}\tau+\tilde{l})}{m\tau+\tilde{n}},\frac{\tilde{k}\tau+\tilde{l}}{m\tau+\tilde{n}}\right) ,$$
(3.124)

where  $\mathbf{m} = (m, n, \tilde{n}), kn - lm = 1$  and  $\tilde{k}\tilde{n} - \tilde{l}m = 1$ , and the phase prefactor can be written as:

$$Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{m}Q(mz;m\tau+\tilde{n},m\sigma+n) + f_{\mathbf{m}}, \qquad (3.125)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup>Note that  $\mathcal{O}$  commutes with general  $\tilde{h} \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13}$ .

 $<sup>^{38}\</sup>text{We}$  will indicate below how the formulae generalize to  $R\in 2\mathbb{Z}.$ 

with  $f_{\mathbf{m}}$  a constant independent of  $\boldsymbol{\rho}$ :

2

$$f_{\mathbf{m}} \equiv 2\sigma_1(n, \tilde{n}, 1; m), \qquad (3.126)$$

where  $\sigma_1(n, \tilde{n}, 1; m)$  denotes a Fourier-Dedekind sum defined in (A.12), and can be written in terms of an ordinary Dedekind sum s(n, m) for  $\tilde{n} = n$ :<sup>39</sup>

$$f_{\mathbf{m}} = 2s(n,m) - \frac{(m-1)(m-5)}{12m}.$$
(3.127)

This Dedekind sum was also observed to play a role in the subleading order of generalized Cardy-like limits of the index [37]. We now note that the transformed variables on the right hand side precisely take the form  $h\rho$  and  $\tilde{h}\tilde{\rho}$  for the solutions  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}$  given in (3.93), and with  $\tilde{\rho} = \mathcal{O}S_{23}^{-1}\rho$ . It follows that the modular property matches with the prediction of modular factorization:

$$Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{-i\pi P_{S_{23}}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} B_{h}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) B_{\tilde{h}}(\mathcal{O}S_{23}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{-i\pi \tilde{P}_{S_{23}}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} C_{h}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) C_{\tilde{h}}(\mathcal{O}S_{23}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}),$$
(3.128)

where we recall that  $B_h(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \equiv B(h\boldsymbol{\rho})$  and similarly for  $C_h(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ , and define the phases in terms of  $P_{S_{23}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}; R)$  (see (3.32)), which is:

$$P_{S_{23}}(z;\tau,\sigma;R) = Q(z + \frac{R}{2}(\tau+\sigma) - 1;\tau,\sigma), \qquad (3.129)$$

as follows:

$$P_{S_{23}}^{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{m} P_{S_{23}}(mz;m\tau+\tilde{n},m\sigma+n;0) + f'_{\mathbf{m}},$$
  

$$\tilde{P}_{S_{23}}^{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{m} P_{S_{23}}(mz+1;m\tau+\tilde{n},m\sigma+n;0) + f_{\mathbf{m}},$$
(3.130)

where  $f'_{\mathbf{m}}$  is a constant involving Gauss floor function, which might be determined similarly to  $f_{\mathbf{m}}$ , as discussed in appendix D.1. However, in appendix D.1 we only provide the analytic expression for  $f_{\mathbf{m}}$  while the analytic form of  $f'_{\mathbf{m}}$  is still less clear. The equality between the two factorizations, up to a change in phase, follows from the relation between  $B(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  and  $C(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  and the fact that the pair  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}$  solves the consistency condition (3.65). We also note that the phase prefactor still clearly encodes the 't Hooft anomalies, since it is related to  $P_{S_{23}}(z; \tau, \sigma; R)$  up to a change of variables. We do not have an interpretation of the additional constants, but note that the Dedekind sum for the case  $\tilde{n} = n$  also appeared in the subleading parts of the Cardy-like limits studied in [37].

Let us briefly comment on the generalization to  $R \in 2\mathbb{Z}$ . Using the formulae for the index in (3.22) and the  $D_2 \times T^2$  partition functions in (3.26), the factorization would follow from a property of the form:

$$\Gamma(z + \frac{R}{2}(\tau + \sigma); \tau, \sigma) = e^{-i\pi Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma;R)} \Gamma\left(\frac{z + \frac{R}{2}(\tau - \tilde{n}(k\sigma + l))}{m\sigma + n}; \frac{\tau - \tilde{n}(k\sigma + l)}{m\sigma + n}, \frac{k\sigma + l}{m\sigma + n}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{z + \frac{R}{2}(\sigma - n(\tilde{k}\tau + \tilde{l}))}{m\tau + \tilde{n}}; \frac{\sigma - n(\tilde{k}\tau + \tilde{l})}{m\tau + \tilde{n}}, \frac{\tilde{k}\tau + \tilde{l}}{m\tau + \tilde{n}}\right),$$

$$(3.131)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup>For details of this derivation, we refer again to appendix D.1.

for some  $Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z; \tau, \sigma; R)$ . This formula reduces to (3.124) through repeated use of the shift property (A.15) of elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions and the elliptic and modular property in (A.2) and (A.5) of the q- $\theta$  function. In the process, one picks up phases, which define  $Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z; \tau, \sigma; R)$  in terms of  $Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z; \tau, \sigma)$ . Note that  $R \in 2\mathbb{Z}$  is crucial for this to work.

We now turn to the lens index  $Z_{g_{(p,1)}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . In this case, we need a modular property that involves four elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions, as derived in appendix D.2:

$$\Gamma\left(z+\sigma;\tau,\sigma\right)\Gamma\left(z;p\tau-\sigma,\tau\right) = e^{-i\pi Q_{\mathbf{m}_{p}}\left(z;\tau,\sigma\right)}\Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n_{1}};\frac{\tau-c(k_{1}\sigma+l_{1})}{m\sigma+n_{1}},\frac{k_{1}\sigma+l_{1}}{m\sigma+n_{1}}\right)\Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{2}};\frac{\tau-c(\tilde{k}_{2}(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{l}_{2})}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{2}},\frac{\tilde{k}_{2}(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{l}_{2}}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{2}}\right),$$

$$(3.132)$$

where  $k_1n_1 - l_1m = 1$ ,  $\tilde{k}_2\tilde{n}_2 - \tilde{l}_2m = 1$ ,  $\tilde{n}_2 = -n_1 + pc$ ,  $c \in \mathbb{Z}$  is a free integer and  $\mathbf{m}_p = (m, n_1, c; p)$ . Furthermore, the phase is given by:

$$Q_{\mathbf{m}_{p}}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{mp}Q\left(mz,\frac{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{2}}{p},\frac{m\sigma+n_{1}}{p}\right) + \frac{p^{2}-1}{12p}(2z-\tau) + f_{\mathbf{m}_{p}}$$
(3.133)

with  $f_{\mathbf{m}_p}$  a constant. Setting  $(n_1, k_1, l_1) \equiv (n, k, l)$  and  $(\tilde{n}_2, \tilde{k}_2, \tilde{l}_2) \equiv (\tilde{n}, \tilde{k}, \tilde{l})$ , we compare the transformed variables on the right hand side to  $h\boldsymbol{\rho}$  and  $\tilde{h}\tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}$  with  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_{g_{(p,1)}\mathcal{O}}$ given in (3.99) and  $\tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}} = \mathcal{O}g_{(p,1)}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}$ . Sure enough, this property again precisely matches the factorization conjecture for the lens index of the free chiral multiplet:

$$Z_{g_{(p,1)}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{-i\pi P_{g_{(p,1)}}^{\mathbf{m}_{p}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} B_{h}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) B_{\tilde{h}}(\mathcal{O}g_{(p,1)}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{-i\pi \tilde{P}_{g_{(p,1)}}^{\mathbf{m}_{p}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} C_{h}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) C_{\tilde{h}}(\mathcal{O}g_{(p,1)}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}),$$
(3.134)

where the phases can now be defined in terms of  $P_{g_{(p,1)}}(\rho; R)$ :

$$P_{g_{(p,1)}}(\boldsymbol{\rho};R) = \frac{1}{p}Q\left(z + \frac{R}{2}\tau - 1, \frac{p\tau - \sigma}{p}, \frac{\sigma}{p}\right) + \frac{p^2 - 1}{12p}(2z - 1 + (R - 1)\tau), \qquad (3.135)$$

which we have rewritten as compared to its first appearance in (3.35). In terms of this function, the phases are defined as follows:

$$P_{g_{(p,1)}}^{\mathbf{m}_p}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{m} P_{g_{(p,1)}}(mz;m\tau+c,m\sigma+n_1;0) + f_{\mathbf{m}_p},$$
  

$$\tilde{P}_{g_{(p,1)}}^{\mathbf{m}_p}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{m} P_{g_{(p,1)}}(mz+1;m\tau+c,m\sigma+n_1;0) + f'_{\mathbf{m}_p}.$$
(3.136)

The constants  $f_{\mathbf{m}_p}$  and  $f'_{\mathbf{m}_p}$  are again distinct. It follows that the overall phase captures again the anomalies, since it is related to  $P_{g_{(p,1)}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}; R)$  through a change of variables. The extension to  $R \in 2\mathbb{Z}$  follows along similar lines as in the case of the  $S^3 \times S^1$  index.

Finally, we verify our factorization conjecture for the  $S^2 \times T^2$  index of the free chiral multiplet. As in section 3.2.1, we first note that:

$$Z_{\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{1}{\theta(z;\sigma)} = \Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma)\Gamma(z;-\tau,\sigma), \qquad (3.137)$$

in the case of vanishing R-charge. We now make use of the general modular property of the  $q\text{-}\theta$  function:

$$\theta\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n};\frac{k\sigma+l}{m\sigma+n}\right) = e^{i\pi B_2^{\mathbf{m}}(z;\sigma)}\theta(z;\sigma).$$
(3.138)

Using this transformation, we find:

$$\frac{1}{\theta(z;\sigma)} = e^{-i\pi B_2^{\mathbf{m}}(z;\sigma)} \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n}; \frac{\tau+a\sigma+b}{m\sigma+n}, \frac{k\sigma+l}{m\sigma+n}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n}; -\frac{\tau+a\sigma+b}{m\sigma+n}, \frac{k\sigma+l}{m\sigma+n}\right) .$$
(3.139)

We note that the left hand side of (3.137) is independent of  $\tau$  because of the vanishing R-charge. In general, however, it will depend on  $\tau$  (cf. (3.22)). This constrains the form of the second variable of the  $\Gamma$  functions on the right hand side of (3.139) as indicated. Comparing with the factorization conjecture for  $Z_{\mathcal{O}}(\rho)$ , with  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_{\mathcal{O}}$  as in (3.89), we see again that the property above exactly matches with the conjecture:

$$Z_{\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{-i\pi P_1^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} B_h(\boldsymbol{\rho}) B_{\tilde{h}}(\mathcal{O}\boldsymbol{\rho})$$
  
=  $e^{-i\pi \tilde{P}_1^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} C_h(\boldsymbol{\rho}) C_{\tilde{h}}(\mathcal{O}\boldsymbol{\rho})$  (3.140)

where the phases are given by:

$$P_1^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = B_2^{\mathbf{m}}(z - \frac{1}{m}; \sigma) + \frac{1 - m}{m},$$
  

$$\tilde{P}_1^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = B_2^{\mathbf{m}}(z; \sigma).$$
(3.141)

These phases can again be understood as changes of variable of the basic case  $P_{t_2^n}(\rho; R)$ , discussed in (3.40), for  $R = \mathbf{n} = 0$ , which is the anomaly polynomial for the (0,2) theory associated with the twisted reduction of the chiral multiplet on  $S^2$ . The extension to general R-charge (and flavor symmetry fluxes) is straightforward and left to the reader.

We thus see that the modular properties of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions precisely match with our modular factorization conjecture in the context of the free chiral multiplet. We find this agreement between general physical arguments and mathematically rigorous properties of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function remarkable.

## 3.6.2 SQED

In this section, we show how modular factorization can also be proved for a non-trivial gauge theory. As in section 3.2.2, we focus on the superconformal index of SQED for simplicity. To this end, we recall the Higgs branch expression (3.54) for SQED index:

$$I_{(1,0)}^{\text{SQED}}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}^{\text{SQED}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{N_f} Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O},\text{cl}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O},1\text{-loop}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) Z_{\text{v}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) Z_{\text{v}}^{\alpha}(\mathcal{O}S_{23}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (3.142)$$

where the factors in the summand can be written as:

$$Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O},\mathrm{cl}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = x_{\alpha}^{\xi}(pq)^{\xi/2},$$

$$Z_{S_{23}\mathcal{O},1\text{-loop}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(0;\tau,\sigma)} \prod_{\beta=1}^{N_f} \frac{\Gamma(z_{\beta} - z_{\alpha};\tau,\sigma)}{\Gamma(-z_{\beta} - z_{\alpha};\tau,\sigma)},$$

$$Z_{\mathrm{v}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \sum_{\kappa=0}^{\infty} q^{\kappa\xi} \prod_{\beta=1}^{N_f} \prod_{j=1}^{\kappa} \frac{\theta(z_{\alpha} + z_{\beta} + j\tau;\sigma)}{\theta(z_{\alpha} - z_{\beta} + j\tau;\sigma)},$$
(3.143)

Modular factorization can be arrived at as follows.

First of all, we use the invariance of each coefficient in the sum of  $Z_v^{\alpha}(\rho)$  under  $\mathcal{H} = \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2+2N_f}$  to write:

$$\prod_{\beta=1}^{N_f} \prod_{j=1}^{\kappa} \frac{\theta(z_{\alpha} + z_{\beta} + j\tau; \sigma)}{\theta(z_{\alpha} - z_{\beta} + j\tau; \sigma)} = \prod_{\beta=1}^{N_f} \prod_{j=1}^{\kappa} \frac{\theta\left(\frac{z_{\alpha} + z_{\beta} + j(\tau - \tilde{n}(k\sigma + l))}{m\sigma + n}; \frac{k\sigma + l}{m\sigma + n}\right)}{\theta\left(\frac{z_{\alpha} - z_{\beta} + j(\tau - \tilde{n}(k\sigma + l))}{m\sigma + n}; \frac{k\sigma + l}{m\sigma + n}\right)},$$
(3.144)

where kn - lm = 1 as in section 3.3 and in this equation  $\tilde{n}$  is an integer coprime with m (although this is irrelevant for this specific identity).

Furthermore, we find that for  $m \neq 0$  the overall classical contribution can be factorized, up to a prefactor, as (cf. (3.58)):

$$x_{\alpha}^{\xi} = e^{\frac{\pi i}{6m} \left(\frac{m\tau + \tilde{n}}{m\sigma + n} + \frac{m\sigma + n}{m\tau + \tilde{n}} + 3 - 2\sigma_{1}(k\tilde{n}, 1;m)\right)} \frac{\theta\left(\frac{z_{\alpha}}{m\sigma + n}; \frac{\tau - \tilde{n}(k\sigma + l)}{m\sigma + n}\right) \theta\left(\frac{(m\tau + \tilde{n})\xi}{m}; \frac{\tau - \tilde{n}(k\sigma + l)}{m\sigma + n}\right)}{\theta\left(\frac{z_{\alpha}}{m\sigma + n} + \frac{(m\tau + \tilde{n})\xi}{m}; \frac{\tau - \tilde{n}(k\sigma + l)}{m\sigma + n}\right)} \times \frac{\theta\left(\frac{z_{\alpha}}{m\tau + \tilde{n}}; \frac{\sigma - n(\tilde{k}\tau + \tilde{l})}{m\tau + \tilde{n}}\right) \theta\left(\frac{(m\sigma + n)\xi}{m}; \frac{\sigma - n(\tilde{k}\tau + \tilde{l})}{m\tau + \tilde{n}}\right)}{\theta\left(\frac{z_{\alpha}}{m\tau + \tilde{n}} + \frac{(m\sigma + n)\xi}{m}; \frac{\sigma - n(\tilde{k}\tau + \tilde{l})}{m\tau + \tilde{n}}\right)},$$
(3.145)

where now also  $\tilde{k}\tilde{n} - \tilde{l}m = 1$  and we made use of

$$\theta\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n};\frac{\tau-\tilde{n}(k\sigma+l)}{m\sigma+n}\right)\theta\left(\frac{z}{m\tau+\tilde{n}};\frac{\sigma-n(\tilde{k}\tau+\tilde{l})}{m\tau+\tilde{n}}\right) = e^{-\pi i\left(\frac{1}{m}B\left(\frac{mz}{m\sigma+n}-1;\frac{m\tau+\tilde{n}}{m\sigma+n}\right)+2\sigma_1(k\tilde{n},1;m)\right)},$$
(3.146)

where the constant  $\sigma_1$  is defined in (A.8). This property can be derived from the extension and general modular property of the q- $\theta$  function in appendix A and the fact that

$$\frac{\sigma - n(\tilde{k}\tau + \tilde{l})}{m\tau + \tilde{n}} = \begin{pmatrix} -\tilde{k}n & -l - \tilde{l} - l\tilde{l}m \\ m & k\tilde{n} \end{pmatrix} \frac{\tau - \tilde{n}(k\sigma + l)}{m\sigma + n}, \qquad (3.147)$$

where the action of the  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  matrix is defined in the usual projective manner. In particular, note that the transformation exchanges  $m\sigma + n \leftrightarrow m\tau + \tilde{n}$ . For completeness, we separately define the m = 0 and  $n = \tilde{n} = 1$  case of (3.145)

$$x_{\alpha}^{\xi} = \frac{\theta\left(z_{\alpha}; \tau - \sigma\right)\theta\left(\tau\xi; \tau - \sigma\right)}{\theta\left(z_{\alpha} + \tau\xi; \tau - \sigma\right)} \times \frac{\theta\left(z_{\alpha}; \sigma - \tau\right)\theta\left(\sigma\xi; \sigma - \tau\right)}{\theta\left(z_{\alpha} + \sigma\xi; \sigma - \tau\right)}, \qquad (3.148)$$

where we made use of the fact that  $\xi$  is quantized as an integer and the shift property (A.2) of the q- $\theta$  function.

Finally, for the perturbative part we can use the results from section 3.6.1, specifically (3.124), to achieve factorization. We thus find that the index can be expressed for  $m \neq 0$ ,<sup>40</sup> in the following form

$$I_{(1,0)}^{\text{SQED}}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = e^{\frac{\pi i}{6m} \left(\frac{m\tau + \tilde{n}}{m\sigma + n} + \frac{m\sigma + n}{m\tau + \tilde{n}} + 3 - 2\sigma_1(k\tilde{n}, 1;m)\right)} (pq)^{\xi/2} e^{-i\pi P_{S_{23}}^{\text{m}, \text{SQED}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} \\ \times \sum_{\alpha=1}^{N_f} \mathcal{B}_h^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \mathcal{B}_{\tilde{h}}^{\alpha}(\mathcal{O}S_{23}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad \hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}} = \boldsymbol{\rho}.$$
(3.149)

<sup>40</sup>Note that only the factorization of the FI term needs to be defined separately when m = 0, as we have done in (3.148).

In this expression, we used the formal definition of  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  in (3.59), but now with a more general action of  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}$  as in (3.93):

$$\mathcal{B}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \equiv \mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(h\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \mathcal{B}^{\alpha}\left(\frac{\vec{z}}{m\sigma+n}; \frac{\tau - \tilde{n}(k\sigma+l)}{m\sigma+n}, \frac{k\sigma+l}{m\sigma+n}; \frac{(m\tau + \tilde{n})\xi}{m}\right), \qquad (3.150)$$

where we recall from section 3.2.2 that for SQED we extended  $\rho$  to include the FI parameter as  $\rho = (\vec{z}; \tau, \sigma; \tau\xi)$ . Similarly, since the action of  $\mathcal{O}S_{23}^{-1}$  on  $\rho$  exchanges  $\tau \leftrightarrow \sigma$  we have:

$$\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{\tilde{h}}(\mathcal{O}S^{-1}_{23}\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \mathcal{B}^{\alpha}\left(\frac{\vec{z}}{m\tau + \tilde{n}}; \frac{\sigma - n(\tilde{k}\tau + \tilde{l})}{m\tau + \tilde{n}}, \frac{\tilde{k}\tau + \tilde{l}}{m\tau + \tilde{n}}; \frac{(m\sigma + n)\xi}{m}\right)$$
(3.151)

It may seem as if  $\tau \xi$  transforms non-trivially under h, in which case modular factorization actually does not hold. However, this is only apparent since

$$\tau \xi \xrightarrow{h} \frac{(m\tau + \tilde{n})\xi}{m} = \tau \xi \mod 1,$$
(3.152)

as long as we assume that  $\xi$  is quantized as a multiple of m. This should be closely related to the fact that for  $L(p, 1) \times S^1$  indices  $\xi$  is quantized as a multiple of p [49] and the relation of the  $m \neq 1$  modular properties to lens-like quotients [39, 47].<sup>41</sup> Furthermore, we note that since  $(1, 1) \notin S_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}$ , we never run into the issue that the formal expression vanishes (3.59) given the invariance of  $\tau\xi$ .

Finally, the phase polynomial is given by:

$$P_{S_{23}}^{\text{SQED}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = -\tilde{P}_{S_{23}}^{\mathbf{m}}(0;\tau,\sigma) + \sum_{\beta=1}^{N_f} \left[ \tilde{P}_{S_{23}}^{\mathbf{m}}(z_\beta - z_\alpha;\tau,\sigma) - \tilde{P}_{S_{23}}^{\mathbf{m}}(-z_\beta - z_\alpha;\tau,\sigma) \right], \quad (3.153)$$

with  $\tilde{P}_{S_{23}}^{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma)$  defined in (3.130). It follows from the discussions in section 3.2.2 and section 3.6.1 that this polynomial captures the 't Hooft anomalies of SQED.

In conclusion, we see that, up to phase prefactors, the SQED index can be factorized in a variety of ways precisely matching with our modular factorization conjecture.

#### 3.6.3 General gauge theories

Let us briefly indicate how our proof can be extended to more general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories. As observed in section 3.2.3 in the context of the factorization in terms of  $\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ , there were five main ingredients that go into the factorization of a lens index. The last four points require an update in the context of the more general factorization properties:

- Invariance of the vortex partition function at fixed vortex charge under the full group  $H = \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$ .
- Modular factorization of the FI term, if present.
- Modular factorization of the free chiral multiplet index.
- Independence of the phase polynomial of the Higgs branch vacuum  $\alpha$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup>This connection will be substantiated in upcoming work [80].

The first point requires full modular invariance and ellipticity of the vortex partition function. This should follow from the same arguments mentioned in 3.2.3, namely that 't Hooft anomalies for global symmetries on the vortex worldsheet should vanish. The second and third point we have demonstrated in sections 3.6.1 and 3.6.2. Finally, the fourth point also follows from the arguments made in 3.2.3, since the phase polynomials for the general factorization properties are simply changes of variables of the phases there. In particular, independence of  $\alpha$  follows from gauge anomaly cancellation. All in all, we believe that this provides strong evidence of modular factorization for more general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories, as long as a Higgs branch expression for the index exists.

## 4 $SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$ one-cocycle condition and lens indices

In this section, we begin with a gentle introduction to the mathematical framework of group cohomology, geared towards a generalization of the notion of a modular form. The insight of Gadde [45] relates lens indices to a non-trivial cohomology class in  $H^1(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$  with  $\mathcal{G} = \mathrm{SL}(3, \mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{3r}$ . We establish this connection systematically and rigorously, assuming the conjectured properties of lens indices in section 3. Our approach supplies a physical interpretation of the fact that lens indices are related to a non-trivial cohomology class. Finally, we briefly comment on a cohomological perspective on the modular factorization of lens indices.

#### 4.1 Modular group cohomology

For concreteness, let us consider the Jacobi group  $\mathcal{J} = \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$ . This group acts by large diffeomorphisms on the complex structure  $\tau$  of a torus and by large gauge transformations on a line bundle modulus z:

$$(z;\tau) \to \left(\frac{z}{m\tau+n}; \frac{k\tau+l}{m\tau+n}\right), \quad (z;\tau) \to (z+a\tau+b;\tau).$$
 (4.1)

A (weight 0) automorphic form with respect to  $\mathcal{J}$  transforms as follows:<sup>42</sup>

$$\chi(z;\tau) = \phi_g(z;\tau)\chi(g^{-1}(z;\tau)), \qquad (4.2)$$

where  $\phi_q(z;\tau)$  is a pure phase and known as the automorphic factor. It satisfies:

$$\phi_{g_1g_2}(z;\tau) = \phi_{g_1}(z;\tau)\phi_{g_2}(g_1^{-1}\cdot(z;\tau)).$$
(4.3)

In general,  $\chi(z;\tau)$  is a meromorphic function of  $(z;\tau)$ . Following [43] (see also [45]), we will now set up a general framework that allows us to identify such automorphic forms as elements of the zeroth group cohomology  $H^0(\mathcal{J}, N/M)$  of the Jacobi group  $\mathcal{J}$ , valued in N/M to be defined momentarily.

To this end, let us look at the group of k-cochains  $C^k(G, A)$ , where G will be a modular group such as  $\mathcal{J}$  and with A a multiplicative abelian group of functions. The group  $C^k(G, A)$ consists of k-cocycles  $\alpha : G^k \to A$  such that  $\alpha_{g_1,\ldots,g_k} = 1$  if  $g_j = 1$  for some j. Furthermore,

 $<sup>^{42}</sup>$ The elliptic genera of two-dimensional SCFTs are examples of such forms (see, e.g., [81]).



Figure 4. In the graphical representation, the right hand side of the equation reflects the boundary components of the left hand side. The arrows indicate the orientation of the boundary components and determine whether  $\alpha_{g_1,...,g_k}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  ends up in the numerator or denominator. In the above, the arrows are directed such that there is a single point/edge/face not anchored to the same point as all other points/edges/faces. This is reflected by the action of  $g_1$  on the relevant  $\alpha_{g_1,...,g_k}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . An arrow can be flipped at the expense of inverting the group element, its orientation and anchoring point:  $\alpha_{g_1,...,g_k}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = 1/\alpha_{g_1^{-1},g_1g_2,...,g_1g_k}(g_1^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}).$ 

one defines  $C^0(G, A) = A$ . Let us denote by Y a complex manifold endowed with an action of G. We parametrize the manifold in terms of a set of complex variables collectively denoted by  $\rho$ . For example, when  $G = \mathcal{J}$  we take  $\rho = (z; \tau)$  with  $z \in \mathbb{C}$  and  $\tau \in \mathbb{H}$  and the action is as in (4.1). The other relevant example will be  $G = \mathcal{G}$ , discussed in section 2.2, in which case we have  $\rho = (z; \tau, \sigma)$  with  $z \in \mathbb{C}$  and  $\tau, \sigma \in \mathbb{H}$ , and the action is as in (2.24). In addition, A will take three concrete forms: the group of meromorphic functions N on Y, the group of holomorphic, nowhere vanishing functions M on Y, or the quotient N/M. Note that M is nothing but the set of (holomorphic) phases. These three groups fit into a short exact sequence:

$$1 \to M \to N \to N/M \to 1. \tag{4.4}$$

The G-action on Y induces an action on  $\alpha_{g_1,\ldots,g_k}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \in A$  as follows:

$$g \cdot \alpha_{g_1,\dots,g_k}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \equiv \alpha_{g_1,\dots,g_k}(g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) \,. \tag{4.5}$$

To construct the cohomology groups, one defines a coboundary operator  $\delta \equiv \delta_k$  from  $C^k(G, A) \to C^{k+1}(G, A)$  via:

$$(\delta\alpha)_{g_1,\dots,g_{k+1}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \alpha_{g_1,\dots,g_k}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \\ \left(\alpha_{g_2,\dots,g_{k+1}}(g_1^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})\prod_{j=1}^k \alpha_{g_1,\dots,g_jg_{j+1},\dots,g_{k+1}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})^{(-1)^j}\right)^{(-1)^{k+1}},$$
(4.6)

where we recall that A is defined multiplicatively. Furthermore, for k = 0:

$$(\delta\alpha)_g(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{\alpha(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\alpha(g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})}.$$
(4.7)

We have illustrated this equation in figure 4 for k = 0, 1, 2. One may verify that  $\delta^2 = 1$ , as appropriate for a coboundary operator. We can thus define cohomology groups as:

$$H^{k}(G,A) = \frac{\ker \delta_{k}}{\operatorname{im} \delta_{k-1}}, \ k \ge 1, \quad H^{0}(G,A) = \ker \delta_{0}.$$

$$(4.8)$$

Having set up the basic language, we can now describe the property (4.2). Consider an element  $\chi \in C^0(\mathcal{J}, N) = N$ . This function is a weight 0 automorphic form if:

$$(\delta\chi)_g(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{\chi(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\chi(g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})} = \xi_g(\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad \xi_g(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \in C^1(G, M), \tag{4.9}$$

with  $\xi_g$  the factor of automorphy. Note that the cohomological structure automatically ensures the condition (4.3):

$$(\delta\xi)_{g_1,g_2} = 1 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \frac{\xi_{g_1}(\rho)\xi_{g_2}(g_1^{-1}\rho)}{\xi_{g_1g_2}(\rho)} = 1.$$
 (4.10)

It follows that such a  $\chi$  can be thought of as an element in  $H^0(\mathcal{J}, N/M)$ , since it is annihilated by  $\delta$  modulo M. This brings us to the claim at the beginning of this section.

The equivalence class  $[\chi]$  of an automorphic form  $\chi$  modulo M corresponds to a cohomology class in  $H^1(\mathcal{J}, M)$ . To see this, consider the product of the automorphic form  $\chi$  with a phase  $\phi \in M$ . Let  $\xi_g = (\delta \chi)_g$  and  $\psi_g = (\delta(\chi \phi))_g$ . Since  $\psi_g = \xi_g(\delta \phi)_g$ , it follows that  $\xi_g$  and  $\psi_g$  sit in the same cohomology class in  $H^1(\mathcal{J}, M)$ . As in [43], we call this map from  $H^0(\mathcal{J}, N/M)$  to  $H^1(\mathcal{J}, M)$ :  $\delta_*[\chi] \equiv [\delta \chi]$ .

Note that the definition of  $\delta_*$  generalizes to higher degree. Together with the short exact sequence (4.4), it induces a long exact sequence:

$$\cdots H^{k-1}(G, N/M) \xrightarrow{\delta_*} H^k(G, M) \xrightarrow{i_*} H^k(G, N) \xrightarrow{p_*} H^k(G, N/M) \xrightarrow{\delta_*} H^{k+1}(G, M) \cdots,$$
(4.11)

where  $i_*$  and  $p_*$  lift the inclusion and projection of the short exact sequence to the cohomology groups. For exactness at the node  $H^k(G, M)$ , we first note that the trivial class in  $H^k(G, N)$ is of the form  $\delta C^{k-1}(G, N)$ . Therefore, ker  $i_*$  contains all cocycles  $[\xi_{g_1,\ldots,g_k}] \in H^k(G, M)$ that can be written as:

$$[\xi_{g_1,\dots,g_k}] = [\delta(\chi)_{g_1,\dots,g_k}] = \delta_*([\chi])_{g_1,\dots,g_k}, \quad \chi_{g_1,\dots,g_{k-1}} \in C^{k-1}(G,N), \quad (4.12)$$

where we have used the definition of  $\delta_*$ . We thus see that im  $\delta_* = \ker i_*$ . This implies, in particular, that  $\ker i_* \subset H^1(G, M)$  classifies automorphic forms modulo M. Exactness at the other nodes follows similarly.

Let us now focus on  $H^1(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$ . The elliptic  $\Gamma$  function can be understood as part of a class  $H^1(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$ , as first discussed in [43] (see also [47] for a recent review). From the above, a class  $[X_g] \in H^1(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$  satisfies a 1-cocycle condition:

$$\delta(X)_{g_1,g_2}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{X_{g_1}(\boldsymbol{\rho})X_{g_2}(g_1^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})}{X_{g_1g_2}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} = \xi_{g_1,g_2}(\boldsymbol{\rho}), \quad \xi_{g_1,g_2}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \in C^2(\mathcal{G}, M).$$
(4.13)

We view this property as the degree 1 analogue of the automorphic property (4.9). As stressed in [47], the properties of  $X_g$  are associated to relations in the relevant modular group. This should be contrasted with the degree 0 case, where modular properties are labeled by elements of the modular group.

Note that the case  $g_2 = g_1^{-1}$  in particular implies:

$$X_g(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{1}{X_{g^{-1}}(g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})}, \qquad (4.14)$$

where we use the choice  $\xi_{g,g^{-1}} = 1$  [43]. Moreover, note that  $\xi_{g_1,g_2}$  satisfies:

$$(\delta\xi)_{g_1,g_2,g_3} = 1 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \frac{\xi_{g_1,g_2}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\xi_{g_1g_2,g_3}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\xi_{g_1,g_2g_3}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\xi_{g_2,g_3}(g_1^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})} = 1.$$
(4.15)

This is a 2-cocycle condition and the analogue of (4.3).

It will be important in the following that at degree 1 there is a notion of exact or trivializable elements. Indeed, such classes can be written as:

$$[X_g] = [(\delta B)_g] = \left[\frac{B(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{B(g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})}\right], \qquad (4.16)$$

with  $B \in C^0(\mathcal{G}, N) = N$ . Any  $[X_g]$  of this form trivially satisfies (4.13), as can be easily verified. Similar to ordinary differential forms, it will always be possible to find a locally exact expression for  $[X_g] \in H^1(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$ , i.e., for some  $g \in \mathcal{G}$ . But if  $[X_g] \in H^1(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$ corresponds to a non-trivial class, there exists no function B such that (4.16) holds for all g.

The 1-cocycle condition implies that a class  $[X_g] \in H^1(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$  is defined by its values on the generators of  $\mathcal{G}$ . Consider now the free group formed by the generators  $T_{ij}$  and  $t_i$ of  $\mathcal{G}^{.43}$  Any set of functions in N/M associated to the generators provides a 1-cocycle  $X_g$ for the free group. This set of functions descends to a 1-cocycle for  $\mathcal{G}$  if and only if the relations in  $\mathcal{G}$  are sent to one [43]. The SL(3,  $\mathbb{Z}$ ) relations (2.9) require:

$$X_{T_{ij}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) X_{T_{kl}} \left( T_{ij}^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right) \cong X_{T_{kl}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) X_{T_{ij}} \left( T_{kl}^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right), \qquad i \neq l, \quad j \neq k,$$
  

$$X_{T_{ij}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) X_{T_{jk}} \left( T_{ij}^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right) \cong X_{T_{ik}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) X_{T_{jk}} \left( T_{ik}^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right) X_{T_{ij}} \left( T_{jk}^{-1} T_{ik}^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right), \qquad (4.17)$$
  

$$X_{S_{ij}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) X_{S_{ij}} \left( S_{ij}^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right) X_{S_{ij}} \left( S_{ij}^{-2} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right) X_{S_{ij}} \left( S_{ij}^{-3} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right) \cong 1,$$

where the  $\cong$  sign indicates that these equations should hold up to multiplication by a phase, i.e., an element in  $C^2(\mathcal{G}, M)$ . In addition,  $X_g$  must satisfy the mixed relations between the  $T_{ij}$  and  $t_i$  given in (2.25):

$$X_{T_{ij}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) X_{t_k} \left( T_{ij}^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right) \cong X_{t_k}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) X_{T_{ij}} \left( t_k^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right), \quad i \neq k,$$
  

$$X_{T_{ij}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) X_{t_i} \left( T_{ij}^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right) \cong X_{t_i}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) X_{t_j^{-1}} \left( t_i^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right) X_{T_{ij}} \left( t_j t_i^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right), \quad (4.18)$$
  

$$X_{t_i}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) X_{t_j} \left( t_i^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right) \cong X_{t_j}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) X_{t_i} \left( t_j^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho} \right).$$

We now turn to the physical relevance of this construction.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup>See section 2 for definitions. We omit the label (a) on  $t_i$  for notational convenience.

#### 4.2 The 1-cocycle condition and lens indices

In this section, we systematically prove that the candidate 1-cocycle of [45], constructed from the collection of lens indices, realizes a non-trivial class in  $H^1(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$  for general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$ gauge theories, as long as their index admits a Higgs branch expression (see section 3.2 and they have a global symmetry.<sup>44</sup> Our proof is based on three main results from section 3:

1. Ambiguities in the Heegaard splitting lead to the same lens index:

$$\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \mathcal{Z}_f(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \mathcal{Z}_{hf\tilde{h}^{-1}}(h\boldsymbol{\rho}).$$
(4.19)

- 2. Invariance of the lens indices under the action of their respective groups of large diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations, up to a phase. More specifically, we use periodicity of the superconformal index  $\mathcal{Z}_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  under  $z_a \to z_a + 1$ ,  $\tau \to \tau + 1$  and  $\sigma \to \sigma + 1$  and the covariance of  $\mathcal{Z}_{t_2^n\mathcal{O}}$  under an entire copy of  $\mathcal{H}$ .
- 3. Modular factorization of lens indices:

$$\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = e^{-i\pi\mathcal{P}_{f}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} \sum_{\alpha} \mathcal{B}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \mathcal{B}_{\tilde{h}}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (h,\tilde{h}) \in S_{f} \subset H \times H.$$
(4.20)

The first two points were discussed in section 3.1 and section 3.2, respectively, and the last point in section 3.4. Let us summarize the strategy of our proof here.

- 1. After constructing the candidate 1-cocycle for  $\mathcal{G}$  we evaluate it on the generators, which using (4.19) can be expressed in terms of  $\mathcal{Z}_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}$  and  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$ .
- 2. Using these expressions, we show that it satisfies all basic relations in  $\mathcal{G}$ , i.e., we verify (4.17), (4.18) and also the inverse relation (4.14). The relations separate into three classes that require distinct properties of the lens indices to prove:
  - (a) Relations that only involve generators in  $\mathcal{H} \subset \mathcal{G}$ . These relations can be proven making use of the first result above.
  - (b) Relations that involve strictly one element in  $\{T_{12}, T_{32}, t_2\}$ . These relations can be proven making use of both the first and second result.
  - (c) Relations that involve more than one element in  $\{T_{12}, T_{32}, t_2\}$ . These relations can be proven making use of the third result.
  - (d) The relation between an element and its inverse is also proven using the third result.
- 3. Finally, we show that the 1-cocycle defines a non-trivial class in  $H^1(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$  and provide a physical interpretation in terms of the results of section 3.5.

Our proof can be viewed as a generalization to arbitrary gauge theories of the proof in [43] that the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function is part of a 1-cocycle for  $\mathcal{G}$ , which in the physical context corresponds to the example of the free chiral multiplet [45, 47].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup>This requirement follows from the requirement of (even) integral R-charges. See section 3.1 for more details. In addition, due to the non-renormalization of indices the proof also applies to IR SCFTs that can be reached through supersymmetric flows from the  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories.

A candidate 1-cocycle. The first result above implies that there always exists a lens index  $\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\rho})$  that can be associated to  $\mathcal{Z}_f(\rho)$  with  $f = g \mathcal{O}$  and  $g \in \mathcal{G}$  arbitrary. This follows from the standard Heegaard splitting of a Hopf surface (2.27) in terms  $f = g_{(p,q)} \mathcal{O}$ and our observation in (2.14). In addition, recall that there is a natural  $\mathcal{G}$  action (2.24) on  $\rho$ . These are two key features shared with a 1-cocycle  $X_g(\rho)$  of  $\mathcal{G}$ . However, a 1-cocycle has two other basic properties not shared by the indices: first of all, it obeys  $X_1(\rho) = 1$ , and secondly it is defined multiplicatively. In contrast, the index  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}(\rho)$  is not trivial, and moreover the Higgs branch expression for a lens index mixes sums and products.

However, the factorization of a lens index is uniform over the Higgs branch vacua  $\alpha$ , since the relative phase (the anomaly polynomial) does not depend on  $\alpha$ . Taken together, this suggests a natural candidate 1-cocycle [45]:<sup>45</sup>

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \equiv \frac{\mathcal{Z}_{f}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}^{\alpha}(g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})}, \qquad f = g \mathcal{O}, \qquad (4.21)$$

where  $\mathcal{Z}_{f}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  is the summand in the expression (3.7) for the index  $\mathcal{Z}_{f}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . This ratio clearly satisfies the first property, and we will see that it also fits into a multiplicative structure. As such, this object defines a 1-cocycle for the free group of generators of  $\mathcal{G}$ . Before turning to the  $\mathcal{G}$  relations, we first show that the 1-cocycle evaluated on the generators can be expressed in terms of  $\mathcal{Z}_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}$  and  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$ .

Using the first result (4.19) for  $f = \mathcal{O}, h \in \mathcal{H}$  general and  $\tilde{h} = 1$ , we have:

$$\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{h\mathcal{O}}(h\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \quad \Rightarrow \quad \hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{h}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = 1.$$
(4.22)

We thus find for all generators in  $\mathcal{H}$ :

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{ij}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = 1, \quad j \neq 2, \qquad \hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{t_i}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = 1, \quad i \neq 2,$$
(4.23)

and similarly for their inverses. This establishes a similar claim in [45] rigorously. It follows that (4.14) is trivially satisfied for elements in  $\mathcal{H}$ . We now compute  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{(\cdot)}$  for the remaining generators  $T_{i2}$  and  $t_2$ , again making use of (4.19). For example, since  $T_{32}^{-1}\mathcal{O} = T_{23}^{-1}S_{23}\mathcal{O}T_{23}$ and  $T_{23} \in \mathcal{H}$  (see (3.95)), we find:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{32}^{-1}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{S_{23}}(T_{23}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (4.24)$$

where we have made use of the second result listed above for the  $S^2 \times T^2$  index:

$$\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}^{\alpha}(h\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad h \in \mathcal{H}.$$
(4.25)

Similarly, since  $T_{12}^{-1}\mathcal{O} = S_{13}T_{32}^{-1}\mathcal{O}S_{13}^{-1}$  we find:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{T_{12}^{-1}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{S_{23}}^{\alpha}(T_{23}S_{13}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (4.26)$$

where we have again made use of (4.25). So far, we have evaluated  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{(\cdot)}$  on  $T_{12}^{-1}$  and  $T_{32}^{-1}$ . For now, we only consider relations involving these inverses, and later show that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{(\cdot)}$  on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup>We label  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  by g because it will turn out that the dependence on the orientation reversed moduli drops out.

 $T_{12}$  and  $T_{32}$  correctly reflects (4.14). Finally, the index associated to  $t_2$  is an  $S^2 \times T^2$  index with an additional unit of magnetic flux for the flavor symmetry associated to  $t_2$ .<sup>46</sup> We simply write out the definition in this case:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{t_2}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{t_2\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}, \qquad (4.27)$$

where we recall that the second result above holds for both numerator and denominator. Having expressed the candidate 1-cocycle on all generators of  $\mathcal{G}$ , we now turn to check that it satisfies the basic relations of  $\mathcal{G}$ .

**Basic relations (a).** Due to (4.23), all relations that only involve  $T_{ij}, t_i \in \mathcal{H}$  are trivially satisfied. In particular, the relation associated to  $S_{13}^4 = \mathbb{1}$  is satisfied. The relations  $S_{12}^4 = S_{23}^4 = \mathbb{1}$  follow from the former as long as the first and second line of (4.17) are satisfied as well. Therefore, the non-trivial relations to be checked are the first two relations in (4.17) and the relations in (4.18) that involve at least one element in  $\{T_{12}^{-1}, T_{32}^{-1}, t_2\}$ .

**Basic relations (b).** We now turn to the relations that involve one element in  $\{T_{12}^{-1}, T_{32}^{-1}, t_2\}$ . For the SL(3,  $\mathbb{Z}$ ) part of these relations, we have to check:

$$T_{32}^{-1}T_{31} = T_{31}T_{32}^{-1}, T_{12}^{-1}T_{13} = T_{13}T_{12}^{-1}, (4.28)$$
$$T_{32}^{-1}T_{21} = T_{31}^{-1}T_{21}T_{32}^{-1}, T_{12}^{-1}T_{23} = T_{13}^{-1}T_{23}T_{12}^{-1}.$$

Plugging in the expressions (4.23), (4.24) and (4.26), it follows that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{(\cdot)}$  satisfies these relations as long as:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{S_{23}}^{\alpha}(T_{21}\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{S_{23}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}), 
\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{S_{23}}^{\alpha}(T_{31}\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{S_{23}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}).$$
(4.29)

Since  $\tilde{\rho} = \mathcal{O}S_{23}^{-1}T_{21}\rho = T_{31}\mathcal{O}S_{23}^{-1}\rho$  on the left hand side of the first line, and similarly on the second line but with  $T_{21} \leftrightarrow T_{31}$ , we recognize this action as a large diffeomorphism on the Hopf surface  $\mathcal{M}_{(1,0)}(\hat{\rho})$  under which  $\hat{\tau} \to \hat{\tau} + 1$  and  $\hat{\sigma} \to \hat{\sigma} + 1$ , respectively, described in (2.34). By the second result listed above, it follows that the relations (4.28) are indeed satisfied by  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{(1)}^{\alpha}$ .

The relations that only involve  $t_2$  and elements in  $\mathcal{H}$  have the structure  $t_2h = h't_2$  for  $h, h' \in \mathcal{H}$ . These relations are also satisfied by the second result listed above, which implies that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{t_2}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  is invariant under the action of  $\mathcal{H}$  up to a phase. Furthermore, the relations that involve  $T_{i2}^{-1}$  and  $t_{1,3}$ , but not  $t_2$ , are yet again satisfied due the second result. In this case, it follows from periodicity of  $\mathcal{Z}_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  under  $z \to z+1$ .

**Basic relations (c).** We continue with the relations involving more than one element in  $\{T_{12}^{-1}, T_{32}^{-1}, t_2\}$ . For the SL(3, Z) part of the relations, we need to check:

$$T_{13}T_{32}^{-1} = T_{12}^{-1}T_{32}^{-1}T_{13}, \quad T_{31}T_{12}^{-1} = T_{32}^{-1}T_{12}^{-1}T_{31}, \quad T_{32}^{-1}T_{12}^{-1} = T_{12}^{-1}T_{32}^{-1}.$$
(4.30)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup>We suppress the superscript  $t_i^{(a)}$  with  $a = 1, \ldots, r$  and r the rank of the flavor symmetry for notational convenience.

Let us first note that, since  $\hat{Z}^{\alpha}_{T_{13}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \hat{Z}^{\alpha}_{T_{31}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = 1$ , the third relation follows from the first two as long as  $\hat{Z}^{\alpha}_{(\cdot)}$  satisfies in addition:

$$T_{13}T_{32}^{-1} = T_{31}T_{12}^{-1}.$$
(4.31)

One easily checks that this relation is implied by (4.29). Therefore, we can focus on the first two relations in (4.30). The first relation requires us to show that:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{13}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{32}^{-1}}(T_{13}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{12}^{-1}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{32}^{-1}}(T_{12}\boldsymbol{\rho})\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{13}}(T_{32}T_{12}\boldsymbol{\rho}).$$
(4.32)

Note that in this case we have not plugged in (4.23), (4.24), and (4.26), which turns out to be convenient. In order to prove this relation, we need the third result listed above. More specifically, consider the modular factorization of both  $\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{T_{ij}\mathcal{O}}(\rho)$  and  $\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{O}}(\rho)$  as parametrized by  $S_{T_{ij}\mathcal{O}}$  and  $S_{\mathcal{O}}$  respectively. Let  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_{T_{ij}\mathcal{O}} \cap S_{\mathcal{O}}$ , which is non-empty for all  $T_{ij}$ .<sup>47</sup> For such a pair  $(h, \tilde{h})$ , it follows that:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{ij}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{T_{ij}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{O}}(T_{ij}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})} \cong \frac{\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{h}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{h}(T_{ij}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})}.$$
(4.33)

We thus see that the factorization of  $\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{T_{ij}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  and  $\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  into a common set of holomorphic blocks corresponds to a trivialization of  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{ij}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  (cf. (4.16)), as first suggested in [45]. This observation allows us to prove that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{(\cdot)}$  satisfies any relation that involves elements g whose solution sets  $S_f$  have a non-empty intersection.

For the relation (4.32), one may observe that the relevant  $T_{ij}$  are all elements of  $F_S = \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{23} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2 \subset \mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$  defined in section 3.5. It follows from the discussion there that the relevant  $\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{T_{ij}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  and  $\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  can be factorized in terms of the holomorphic block  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{S}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . By the above, we find that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{q}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  for  $g \in F_S$  can be written as:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \frac{\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})}.$$
(4.34)

Therefore, the relation (4.32) is trivially satisfied, as one easily verifies by plugging in (4.34). Notice in particular that:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{13}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \frac{\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{S}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{S}(T_{13}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})} = \frac{\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(S_{13}\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(T_{31}S_{13}\boldsymbol{\rho})} = 1, \qquad (4.35)$$

where in the last equation we have made use of periodicity of the holomorphic blocks (see, e.g., section 3.2.1). This is indeed consistent with (4.23).

Let us apply the same strategy to the second relation in (4.30). The relation we have to prove reads:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{31}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{12}^{-1}}(T_{31}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{32}^{-1}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{12}^{-1}}(T_{32}\boldsymbol{\rho})\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{31}}(T_{12}T_{32}\boldsymbol{\rho}).$$
(4.36)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup>This follows for example from the fact that the generators of F and  $F_S$ , defined in section 3.5, together comprise all the  $T_{ij}$ .

In this case, all elements involved belong to  $F = \mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{Z})_{12} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$ . The indices associated to this subgroup can all be factorized in terms of  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\rho)$ , as again discussed in section 3.5. Thus, for any  $g \in F$  we have:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \frac{\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})}.$$
(4.37)

For the same reason as above, it follows that also (4.36) is satisfied.

The remaining relations are given by:

$$T_{12}^{-1}t_2 = t_2 T_{12}^{-1}, T_{32}^{-1}t_2 = t_2 T_{32}^{-1}, (4.38)$$
$$T_{12}^{-1}t_1 = t_1 t_2^{-1} T_{12}^{-1}, T_{32}^{-1}t_3 = t_3 t_2^{-1} T_{32}^{-1}.$$

Recall that  $\mathcal{Z}_{t_2\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  can be factorized in terms of pairs  $(h,h) \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{13} \subset S_{\mathcal{O}}$  (see the comment below (3.90)). On the other hand, one can make use of the relation between  $S_{f'}$  and  $S_f$  (3.87) for  $f' = hf\tilde{h}^{-1}$  to determine the sets  $S_{t_1\mathcal{O}}$  and  $S_{t_3\mathcal{O}}$  in terms of  $S_{\mathcal{O}}$ . One finds that the relevant intersections are non-empty:

$$(S_{13}, S_{13}) \in S_{T_{32}\mathcal{O}} \cap S_{t_2\mathcal{O}} \cap S_{t_3\mathcal{O}} \cap S_{\mathcal{O}}, (1, 1) \in S_{T_{12}\mathcal{O}} \cap S_{t_2\mathcal{O}} \cap S_{t_1\mathcal{O}} \cap S_{\mathcal{O}}.$$

$$(4.39)$$

This shows that there exist a trivializations for each of the relations in (4.38), and consequently they are satisfied by  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{(.)}$ .

Let us briefly pause to note that if there were a global trivialization, i.e., a function  $\mathcal{B}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  such that all generators of  $\mathcal{G}$  are trivialized, we could have proven all relations in one go. However, as we have explained in section 3.5, the maximal subset of  $\mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$  that can be factorized into a common set of holomorphic blocks is isomorphic to  $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2}$ . Two indices that can never be simultaneously trivialized, for example, are  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{T_{13}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  and  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{T_{31}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . A relation that involves both elements, such as  $S_{13}^{4} = 1$ , has to be proven with an alternative method, as we have used in point (a). We will comment in more detail about the absence of a global trivialization below.

**Basic relation (d).** To conclude that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{(\cdot)}$  descends to a 1-cocycle for  $\mathcal{G}$ , we still need to show that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{(\cdot)}$  for  $T_{12}^{-1}$  and  $T_{12}$  correctly reflects (4.14), and similarly for  $T_{32}^{-1}$  and  $t_2$ . To start, let us note that the orientation reversing symmetry of the Hopf surface, as described in (2.31), naively seems to imply:

$$\mathcal{Z}_{g\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \stackrel{?}{=} \mathcal{Z}_{g^{-1}\mathcal{O}}(g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}).$$
(4.40)

However, an equation of this sort would not lead to the desired relation (4.14). To see what goes wrong, we first note that the solution sets for  $T_{i2}^{-1}$  and  $T_{i2}$  with i = 1, 3 are identical:

$$S_{T_{i2}^{-1}\mathcal{O}} = S_{T_{i2}\mathcal{O}} \,. \tag{4.41}$$

It follows that any function  $\mathcal{B}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  that trivializes  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{T_{i2}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  can also be used to trivialize  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{T_{i2}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . For example, we can use  $\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  to trivialize  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{T_{i2}}^{\alpha}$ . One immediately observes:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{i2}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \frac{\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{S}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{S}(T_{i2}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})} \cong \frac{1}{\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{T_{i2}^{-1}}(T_{i2}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})} \,. \tag{4.42}$$

Comparing with (4.14), this is indeed the right behaviour for inverses. This argument also applies to the relation between  $\hat{Z}_{t_2}^{\alpha}$  and  $\hat{Z}_{t_2^{-1}}^{\alpha}$ . As a consequence, there is no simple relation such as the one suggested in (4.40). We expect this to be related to the fact that orientation reversal changes the preserved supersymmetry algebra.

**Conclusion.** This concludes our proof of the statement that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{(\cdot)}$  is a 1-cocycle for  $\mathcal{G}$ . In particular, it follows that it satisfies the defining 1-cocycle condition:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{g_1g_2}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{g_1}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{g_2}(g_1^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad g_{1,2} \in \mathcal{G}, \qquad (4.43)$$

where the equality holds up to a phase in  $C^2(\mathcal{G}, M)$ . An explicit description of this phase is in terms of the anomaly polynomial of the theory (see, e.g., section 3.6). For consistency of (4.43), this phase should really by thought of as a class in  $H^2(\mathcal{G}, M)$ , and in particular should satisfy the 2-cocycle condition (4.15). For the free chiral multiplet, or rather a single elliptic  $\Gamma$  function, this was shown in [43]. A quick way to argue that it holds more generally for  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories is as follows. First, note that the vortex contributions to a lens index are automatically factorized (cf. (3.7)). This implies that its contribution to  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_g^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  is cohomologically trivial [45]:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{\mathcal{Z}_{g\mathcal{O}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}^{\alpha}(g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})} = \frac{\mathcal{Z}_{g\mathcal{O},1\text{-loop}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O},1\text{-loop}}^{\alpha}(g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})} \frac{\mathcal{Z}_{v}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{Z}_{v}^{\alpha}(g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})}, \qquad (4.44)$$

where we have plugged in (3.7). As such, this contribution drops out of the 1-cocycle condition, and in particular does not contribute to the phase. Since  $\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{1-\text{loop}, g\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  consists of a product of elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions, and the cohomology groups are defined multiplicatively, it follows that also the phase for a general gauge theory satisfies the 2-cocycle condition. It would be interesting to verify this more explicitly.

**Non-triviality of the class.** We have seen that not all elements in  $\mathcal{G}$  are simultaneously trivializable. This implies, by definition, that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{(\cdot)}$  defines a non-trivial class in  $H^1(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$ . The underlying physical reason follows from the connection between trivialization and holomorphic block factorization.

To see this, recall from section 3.5 that only indices associated to a maximal subset of  $\mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$ , isomorphic to  $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$ , admit a factorization in terms of a given pair of holomorphic blocks. Physically, this follows from the condition that the factorization of a given index is only compatible with a pair of holomorphic blocks, labeled by  $(h, \tilde{h})$ , when the embedding of the time circle into the Heegaard splitting is fixed by the gluing transformation f'. Furthermore, recall that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_g^{\alpha}(\rho)$  can only be trivialized in terms of a function  $\mathcal{B}_h^{\alpha}(\rho)$  if both  $\mathcal{Z}_f(\rho)$  and  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}(\rho)$  admit a factorization in terms of a common pair of holomorphic blocks. This constrains  $\tilde{h} = \mathcal{O}h\mathcal{O}$ , since only the subgroups  $F_h \subset \mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$ , defined in (3.118), contain the identity element. Therefore,  $F_h$  for any  $h \in H$  is a maximal subgroup of  $\mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$  on which  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_g^{\alpha}(\rho)$  can be trivialized, and the trivializing function is  $\mathcal{B}_h^{\alpha}(\rho)$ . This implies, by definition, that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_g^{\alpha}(\rho)$  is non-trivial in cohomology.

We can extend this statement to maximal subgroups of  $\mathcal{G}$ . Since we have seen that  $\mathcal{Z}_{t_{2,3}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  also admit a factorization in terms of  $\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ , it follows that:

$$\mathcal{F}_S \equiv \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{23} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2+2r}, \quad \text{with} \quad \mathbb{Z}^{2+2r} = \langle T_{12}, T_{13}, t_2^{(a)}, t_3^{(a)} \rangle, \tag{4.45}$$

is a maximal subgroup of  $\mathcal{G}$  which can be trivialized in terms of  $\mathcal{B}_{S}^{\alpha}(\rho)$ . Similarly,  $\tilde{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  can be trivialized in terms of  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  for  $g \in \mathcal{F}$  with:

$$\mathcal{F} \equiv \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{12} \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2+2r}, \quad \text{with} \quad \mathbb{Z}^{2+2r} = \langle T_{31}, T_{32}, t_1^{(a)}, t_2^{(a)} \rangle.$$
(4.46)

In general, a trivialization of  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  for  $g \in \mathcal{F}_{h} \equiv h^{-1}\mathcal{F}h$  is in terms of the function  $\mathcal{B}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . Finally, indices associated to  $\mathcal{H} \subset \mathcal{G}$  can never be simultaneously trivialized.

#### 4.3 Cohomological perspective on modular factorization

In this section, we provide a cohomological perspective on modular factorization.

We recall from section 3.5 that  $hf\tilde{h}^{-1}\mathcal{O} \in F$  for any gluing transformation f and  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_f$ . Let us write out this fact more explicitly for  $f = g_{(p,q)}\mathcal{O}$  as in (2.14). Using the explicit pair  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_f$  in (3.83), we have:<sup>48</sup>

$$h g_{(p,q)} \tilde{h}_{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} = S_{23} h' S_{23}^{-1}, \qquad \tilde{h}_{\mathcal{O}} \equiv \mathcal{O} \tilde{h} \mathcal{O}, \qquad (h, \tilde{h}) \in S_f, \qquad (4.47)$$

with  $h' \in H$  given by:

$$h' = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha & 0 - \gamma \\ k\tilde{l}\alpha - \tilde{k}(l - p\tilde{b}) & 1 & kp \\ -\beta & 0 & \delta \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.48)

Here,  $\alpha, \beta, \gamma$ , and  $\delta$  refer to the combinations of parameters defined in (3.73) and satisfy  $\alpha\delta - \beta\gamma = 1$ . One easily checks that the right hand side of (4.47) is indeed an element of F.

Using the 1-cocycle condition (4.43), we can evaluate  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{(\cdot)}$  on both sides of (4.47) to find:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{hg\tilde{h}^{-1}_{\mathcal{O}}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \frac{\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{S_{23}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{S_{23}}(\tilde{h}_{\mathcal{O}} g^{-1} h^{-1} \boldsymbol{\rho})}, \qquad (h, \tilde{h}) \in S_f, \qquad (4.49)$$

where we have made use of the fact that  $\hat{Z}_{S_{23}^{-1}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = 1/\hat{Z}_{S_{23}}^{\alpha}(S_{23}\boldsymbol{\rho})$  and  $\hat{Z}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = 1$  for  $h \in \mathcal{H}$ . This is an interesting expression for two main reasons. First of all, the equation takes on the form of a trivialization. Note that the trivialization is now in terms of the function  $\hat{Z}_{S_{23}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . Since the group element  $hg\tilde{h}_{\mathcal{O}}^{-1} \in F$ , it could also be trivialized in terms of  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ (see the comment above (4.46)). This is not too surprising. Indeed, let us plug in both numerator and denominator of (4.49) with (4.44):

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\alpha}_{hg\tilde{h}_{\mathcal{O}}^{-1}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \frac{\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{S_{23}\mathcal{O},1\text{-loop}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{S_{23}\mathcal{O},1\text{-loop}}(\tilde{h}_{\mathcal{O}}\,g^{-1}\,h^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})} \frac{\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{v}(\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{v}(\tilde{h}_{\mathcal{O}}\,g^{-1}\,h^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})}\,,\tag{4.50}$$

where we have made use of (4.47) and the fact that both  $\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{O},1\text{-loop}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  and  $\mathcal{Z}^{\alpha}_{v}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  are invariant, up to a phase, under the action  $\boldsymbol{\rho} \to h\boldsymbol{\rho}$  for  $h \in H$ . The right hand side now reflects essentially the trivialization in terms of  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  (see, e.g., section 3.2.2).<sup>49</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup>This relation generalizes the relations studied in [45, 47], associated to order 3 elements in SL(3,  $\mathbb{Z}$ ) for  $g_{(1,0)} = S_{23}$ .

 $g_{(1,0)} = S_{23}$ . <sup>49</sup>The word essentially refers to the additional shift in the *z* argument in the expression for  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}(\rho)$ . This shift produces relative  $\theta$  functions in both numerator and denominator, which can be checked to cancel (up to a phase).

A second observation is that we can further rewrite the equation as:

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \cong \frac{\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{S_{23}}^{\alpha}(h\boldsymbol{\rho})}{\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{S_{23}}^{\alpha}(\tilde{h}_{\mathcal{O}}g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho})}, \qquad (h,\tilde{h}) \in S_{f}, \qquad (4.51)$$

where we have used (4.43) and the fact that  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{h}^{\alpha} = 1$  for  $h \in \mathcal{H}$ . This equation can be viewed as the analogue of modular factorization for  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{(\cdot)}^{\alpha}$ . We conclude that the modular factorization of lens indices follows, in the cohomological language, from the SL(3, Z) relation (4.47). This generalizes the  $Y^3 = 1$  relation of [45] and its relation to the original holomorphic block factorization of [49], as mentioned in section 1.

### 5 Application: general lens space index

In this section, we show how the 1-cocycle condition (4.43) leads to an expression for the general lens index  $\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\rho})$  in terms of the  $S^3 \times S^1$  and  $S^2 \times T^2$  indices. We then evaluate the formula for the free chiral multiplet, and perform two consistency checks.

#### 5.1 A general formula

In section 2.1, we discussed the Heegaard splitting of a general lens space L(p,q). In order to compute the index using the 1-cocyle condition, we first decompose the associated gluing element  $g_{(p,q)} \in SL(2,\mathbb{Z})_{23}$  into the generators  $S_{23}$  and  $T_{23}$ . This was called a continued fraction expansion in [82], and is given by:

$$\Delta_t \equiv g_{(p,q)} = S_{23} \prod_{i=1}^t \left( T_{23}^{-e_i} S_{23} \right) , \qquad e_i \ge 2.$$
(5.1)

Let us explain this decomposition in some detail. First, define a truncated product  $\Delta_i$ :

$$\Delta_i = S_{23} \prod_{j=1}^i \left( T_{23}^{-e_j} S_{23} \right) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -s_i & -r_i \\ 0 & -p_i & -q_i \end{pmatrix},$$
(5.2)

where the matrix entries of  $\Delta_i$  are defined in terms of  $e_j$ . We also define  $\Delta_0 \equiv S_{23}$  for later convenience. The recurrence relation  $\Delta_i = \Delta_{i-1} T_{23}^{-e_i} S_{23}$  can be written in terms of the matrix entries as:

$$p_{i} = e_{i}p_{i-1} - p_{i-2}, \qquad q_{i} = p_{i-1},$$
  

$$s_{i} = e_{i}s_{i-1} - s_{i-2}, \qquad r_{i} = s_{i-1},$$
  

$$p_{0} = 1, \qquad p_{1} = e_{1}, \qquad s_{0} = 0, \qquad s_{1} = 1.$$
(5.3)

Let us also define negatively indexed parameters consistent with the initial conditions:

$$p_{-1} = 0, \qquad s_{-1} = -1.$$
 (5.4)

The first line in (5.3) implies that the solutions obey:

$$\frac{p_i}{q_i} = [e_i, e_{i-1}, \dots, e_1]^- \equiv e_i - \frac{1}{e_{i-1} - \frac{1}{\dots - \frac{1}{e_1}}},$$
(5.5)

which is known as the Hirzebruch-Jung continued fraction expansion. This expansion is unique for  $e_j \ge 2$  [82]. Similarly:

$$-\frac{s_i}{p_i} = [0, e_1, \dots, e_i]^-.$$
(5.6)

Note that the continued fraction expansions imply that  $1 \le s_i, q_i < p_i$ . For any coprime pair (p,q) defining a lens space L(p,q) with  $1 \le q < p$ , there exists a t such that [82]:

$$g_{(p,q)} = \Delta_t$$
, with  $p_t = p$ ,  $q_t = q$ ,  $s_t = s$ ,  $r_t = r$ . (5.7)

This establishes the claim in (5.1). Geometrically, the  $e_i$  parametrize a -p/q surgery on the unknot in  $S^3$ , which provides an alternative construction of L(p,q) [82–85].

We can now write a formula for the  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  index of a general gauge theory:

$$\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) \equiv \mathcal{Z}_{g_{(p,q)}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \sum_{\alpha} \mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}^{\alpha}(g_{(p,q)}^{-1}\,\boldsymbol{\rho})\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$$
  
$$= \sum_{\alpha} \mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}^{\alpha}(g_{(p,q)}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) \prod_{i=0}^{t} \hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{S_{23}}^{\alpha}(S_{23}\Delta_{i}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (5.8)$$

where we assume a Higgs branch expression for the index and have used the definition (4.21) of  $\hat{Z}_{g}^{\alpha}(\rho)$  to rewrite the summand. In the second line, we have used the 1-cocycle condition (4.43) and the fact that  $\hat{Z}_{T_{23}}^{\alpha}(\rho) = 1$ . Furthermore, the moduli  $\hat{\rho}$  are related to  $\rho$  through the usual relation (2.29). We thus see that the 1-cocycle condition leads to a concrete formula for the lens index in terms of the superconformal and  $S^2 \times T^2$  indices, apparently avoiding difficulties with a direct definition of the lens index for q > 1.50 We also note that the formula is structurally similar to a proposed formula for the L(p,q) partition function of three-dimensional  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  theories [87].

#### 5.2 Consistency checks for the chiral multiplet

We now evaluate (5.8) explicitly for the free chiral multiplet and perform a number of consistency checks on the result. For simplicity of notation, we focus on vanishing R-charge. Using the indices collected in appendix C we find:

$$Z_{g_{(p,q)}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \prod_{i=0}^{t-1} \Gamma(z+p_{i-1}\tau - s_{i-1}\sigma; p_i\tau - s_i\sigma, p_{i-1}\tau - s_{i-1}\sigma) \\ \times \Gamma(z; p_t\tau - s_t\sigma, p_{t-1}\tau - s_{t-1}\sigma)$$

$$= \Gamma(z; \tau, \sigma) \prod_{i=1}^t \Gamma(z+p_i\tau - s_i\sigma; p_i\tau - s_i\sigma, p_{i-1}\tau - s_{i-1}\sigma),$$
(5.9)

where we have made use of the shift property of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function to absorb  $Z_{\mathcal{O}}(\rho)$  either in the last or the first  $\hat{Z}_{S_{23}}(\rho)$  in the product. Also note that  $p_{-1}$  and  $s_{-1}$  were defined in (5.4). We will perform two types of consistency checks on this formula. First, we check that it is invariant under the symmetries of the Hopf surface, as described in section 2.2. Secondly, we will show that it can be factorized into holomorphic blocks consistent with modular factorization.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup>See a appendix C.2 for a direct definition when q = 1 and also [55, 86].

#### 5.2.1 Invariance under symmetries Hopf surface

We implement the symmetries of the Hopf surface through an action on its Heegaard splitting, as discussed at the end of section 2.3. First of all, the index is obviously invariant under  $\tau \rightarrow \tau + 1$ ,  $\sigma \rightarrow \sigma + 1$  and  $z \rightarrow z + 1$  due to the periodicity of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function. This implies that it is invariant under all the symmetries in (2.34). In addition, it should be invariant under:

$$\begin{aligned} \tau \to \tau + \sigma \,, \quad s \to s + p \,, \quad r \to r + q \,, \\ \tilde{\tau} \to \tilde{\tau} + \tilde{\sigma} \,, \quad q \to q + p \,, \quad r \to r + s \,, \end{aligned} \tag{5.10}$$

where we recall  $\tilde{\rho} = \mathcal{O}g_{(p,q)}^{-1}\rho$ . We only have to check the first line, since invariance under the second line is automatic. Note that  $s_i + p_i$  satisfies the same recurrence relation as  $s_i$ and leads to  $s'_t = s_t + p_t$  and  $r'_t = r_t + q_t$ . The transformation in (5.10) thus shifts all  $s_i$  and  $r_i$  by  $s_i \to s_i + p_i$  and  $r_i \to r_i + q_i$ . Combined with  $\tau \to \tau + \sigma$ , we see that the combinations  $p_i\tau - s_i\sigma$  are invariant for all *i*, and therefore the index is invariant too. Finally, the most non-trivial transformation to check is:

$$\boldsymbol{\rho} \leftrightarrow \tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}, \quad q \leftrightarrow s.$$
 (5.11)

Recall that the transformation on the moduli is implemented on  $\hat{\rho}$  through the exchange  $\hat{\tau} \leftrightarrow \hat{\sigma}$ . Let us denote the transformed lens data as:

$$s'_t = q_t, \qquad q'_t = s_t, \qquad p'_t = p_t.$$
 (5.12)

It follows that the continued fraction expansions (5.5) for the primed lens data are given in terms of the  $e_i$  for  $i = 1, \dots, t$  by:

$$e'_{i} = e_{t-i+1} \quad \Rightarrow \quad \frac{p'_{i}}{q'_{i}} = [e_{t-i+1}, \dots, e_{t}]^{-}, \qquad -\frac{s'_{i}}{p'_{i}} = [0, e_{t}, \dots, e_{t-i+1}]^{-}.$$
 (5.13)

To prove invariance, we need to show that:

$$Z_{g_{(p,q)}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = Z_{g_{(p,s)}\mathcal{O}}(\tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}}).$$
(5.14)

Recall from section 2.3 that:

$$(\tau, \sigma) = (\hat{\tau} - s\hat{\sigma}, p\hat{\sigma}), \qquad (\tilde{\tau}, \tilde{\sigma}) = (\hat{\sigma} - q\hat{\tau}, p\hat{\tau}). \tag{5.15}$$

Plugging in the left and right hand side of (5.14) with the explicit expressions (5.9) in the first and second line, respectively, and writing  $(\rho, \tilde{\rho})$  in terms of  $\hat{\rho}$  as in (5.15), one finds the invariance if:

$$p'_{i-1} = s_t \, p_{t-i} - p_t \, s_{t-i}, \qquad q_t \, p'_{i-1} - p_t \, s'_{i-1} = p_{t-i} \,. \tag{5.16}$$

We can prove these equations as follows. First, note that both expressions on the left hand side satisfy the recurrence relations (5.3) with respect to  $e'_i$ , whereas the right hand sides satisfy them with respect to  $e_{t-i+1}$ . Since  $e'_i = e_{t-i+1}$ , this is consistent. Furthermore, the initial conditions in (5.3) and (5.4) on  $p_{-1,0}$  and  $s_{-1,0}$  are correctly reproduced by the left hand sides, as one may verify by evaluating both equations for i = t and i = t + 1. This proves (5.16), and therefore the invariance (5.14).

## 5.2.2 Modular factorization of general lens index

In section 3.6, we have shown that the modular properties of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function lead to the modular factorization of the  $S^3 \times S^1$ ,  $L(p, 1) \times S^1$  and  $S^2 \times T^2$  index. In this section, we generalize this result to the  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  index in the context of the free chiral multiplet.<sup>51</sup>

Let us first collect the modular property involving t + 3 elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions from appendix D.3, where t is the length of the continued fraction expansion of p/q (cf. (5.5)). This generalizes the t = 0 (q = 0) and t = 1 (q = 1) modular properties used in section 3.6. The relevant formula is given by:

$$\begin{pmatrix}
\prod_{i=0}^{t-1} \Gamma(z+p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma;p_{i}\tau-s_{i}\sigma,p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma) \\
= e^{-i\pi \tilde{P}_{g(p,q)}^{\mathbf{m}}(z,\tau,\sigma)} \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n_{1}};\frac{\tau-c(k_{1}\sigma+l_{1})}{m\sigma+n_{1}},\frac{k_{1}\sigma+l_{1}}{m\sigma+n_{1}}\right) \\
\times \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m(p\tau-s\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{t+1}};\frac{q\tau-r\sigma-n_{t+1}(\tilde{k}_{t+1}(p\tau-s\sigma)+\tilde{l}_{t+1})}{m(p\tau-s\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{t+1}},\frac{\tilde{k}_{t+1}(p\tau-s\sigma)+\tilde{l}_{t+1}}{m(p\tau-s\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{t+1}}\right),$$
(5.17)

where  $k_1 n_1 - l_1 m = 1$ ,  $\tilde{k}_{t+1} \tilde{n}_{t+1} - \tilde{l}_{t+1} m = 1$  and:

$$n_{t+1} = qc - rn_1, \qquad \tilde{n}_{t+1} = -sn_1 + pc.$$
 (5.18)

In addition, the phase polynomial is given by:

$$\tilde{P}_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{1}{mp} Q\left(mz, \frac{m(p\tau - s\sigma) + \tilde{n}_{t+1}}{p}, \frac{m\sigma + n_1}{p}\right) + \delta \tilde{P}_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$$

$$\delta \tilde{P}_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{(\eta_t + 3)p - 3}{6p} z - \frac{(p^2 - 1)(p\tau - s\sigma + \sigma)}{12p^2} + f_{\mathbf{m};(p,q)},$$
(5.19)

where we let **m** denote the various modular parameters and  $f_{\mathbf{m},(p,q)}$  is a constant. The constant  $\eta_t$  is the continued fraction representation of the Dedekind sum s(s,p):

$$\eta_t = \frac{q+s}{p} - 3t + \sum_{i=1}^t e_i = 12s(s,p).$$
(5.20)

The appearance of the Dedekind sum in the context of L(p,q) is not too surprising. In particular, if two lens spaces L(p,q) and L(p,q') are related to each other by an orientation preserving diffeomorphism, then the Dedekind sums s(q,p) and s(q',p) are equal, namely,  $(q-q')(qq'-1) \equiv 0 \mod p$ . Note that the converse does not hold [88].

Setting  $(n_1, k_1, l_1) \equiv (n, k, l)$  and  $(\tilde{n}_{t+1}, \tilde{k}_{t+1}, \tilde{l}_{t+1}) \equiv (\tilde{n}, \tilde{k}, \tilde{l})$ , one easily checks that the modular property (5.17) can be written as:

$$Z_{g_{(p,q)}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{-i\pi P_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} B_{h}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) B_{\tilde{h}}(\mathcal{O}g_{(p,q)}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) = e^{-i\pi \tilde{P}_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} C_{h}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) C_{\tilde{h}}(\mathcal{O}g_{(p,q)}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}) ,$$
(5.21)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup>Given this result, the extension to general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories follows along the same lines as discussed in section 3.6.3.

where now  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_{g_{(p,q)}\mathcal{O}}$  was given in (3.83), and the holomorphic blocks  $B(\rho)$  and  $C(\rho)$  were given in (3.122). The relative phase can again be interpreted in terms of the anomaly polynomial of the theory. As in section 3.2.1, we find that the phase can be written in terms of:

$$P_{g_{(p,q)}}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{p}Q(z,\frac{p\tau-s\sigma}{p},\frac{\sigma}{p}) + \frac{(\eta_t+3)p-3}{12p}(2z+1) - \frac{p^2-1}{12p^2}(p\tau-s\sigma+\sigma), \quad (5.22)$$

as follows:

$$P_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}(z,\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{m} P_{g_{(p,q)}}(mz;m\tau+c,m\sigma+n) + \text{const},$$
  

$$\tilde{P}_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}(z,\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{m} P_{g_{(p,q)}}(mz+1;m\tau+c,m\sigma+n) + \text{const}.$$
(5.23)

We have not found a general formula for the constants in (5.23), although for any fixed set of integers **m** we can compute it (see appendix D.3).

Let us introduce the following parametrization of the anomalies:

$$\mathcal{P}^{(p,q)}(\vec{Z};\hat{x}_i) \equiv \frac{1}{3p\hat{x}_1\hat{x}_2\hat{x}_3} \left( k_{abc}Z_aZ_bZ_c + 3k_{abR}Z_aZ_bX + 3k_{aRR}Z_aX^2 - k_aZ_a\tilde{X}^{(p,q)} + k_{RRR}X^3 - k_RX\tilde{X}^{(p,1)} \right),$$
(5.24)

where X is given in terms of the  $\hat{x}_i$  as in the case of the  $L(p, 1) \times S^1$  (cf. (3.42)), and we use a modified definition for  $\tilde{X}$ :

$$\tilde{X}^{(p,q)} = \frac{1}{4} (\hat{x}_1^2 + \hat{x}_2^2 + \hat{x}_3^2 - 2(p\eta_t + 3p - 3)\hat{x}_2\hat{x}_3).$$
(5.25)

One may verify that again the phase polynomial correctly captures the anomalies for a free chiral with R = 0 (cf. (3.44)) by noting that:

$$P_{g_{(p,q)}}(\frac{Z+x_1}{x_1}, \frac{x_2}{x_1}, \frac{x_3}{x_1}; 0) = \mathcal{P}^{(p,q)}(\vec{Z}, \hat{x}_i) + \text{const.}$$
(5.26)

where we view  $x_i$  as functions of  $\hat{x}_i$  according to (5.15), and have not obtained an analytic formula for the constant. We stress that the form of  $\mathcal{P}^{(p,q)}(\vec{Z};\hat{x}_i)$  is not preserved under the shift  $Z_a \to Z_a + X$  for q > 1. It is therefore not entirely clear how to reinstate a non-vanishing R-charge consistent with the anomaly polynomial. We hope to come back to a better understanding of this point in future work.

In conclusion, we see that a general  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  index can be factorized in terms of a family of holomorphic blocks that are consistent with modular factorization. We view this as an additional consistency check of our proposed formula for the general  $L(p,q) \times S^1$ index (5.8).

#### 6 Summary and future directions

In this work, we have argued that a subset  $S_f \subset H \times H$  of the ambiguities in the Heegaard splitting of a (secondary) Hopf surface of toplogy  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  leads to a modular family of factorization properties for the lens indices of four-dimensional  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories, provided the index of the theory has a Higgs branch expression. We proved the claim for the free chiral multiplet and SQED with a non-zero FI parameter, and indicated how those proofs can be extended to more general gauge theories. Furthermore, we have shown that  $S_f$  can be geometrically characterized as capturing all embeddings of the time circle into the Heegaard splitting such that the associated gluing transformation fixes this circle. The embedding is labeled by two large diffeomorphisms  $(h, \tilde{h})$ , which also label the pair of holomorphic blocks compatible with the factorization:

$$\mathcal{I}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = e^{-i\pi\mathcal{P}_{f}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})} \sum_{\alpha} \mathcal{B}_{h}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) \mathcal{B}_{\tilde{h}}^{\alpha}(f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (h,\tilde{h}) \in S_{f} \subset H \times H.$$
(6.1)

That there exists a modular family of such embeddings can be understood from the fact that there is a  $T^2 \subset D_2 \times T^2$ , and the fact that a general (secondary) Hopf surface admits a Heegaard splitting already in terms of an  $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z}) \subset \mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z})$  subset of gluing transformations. In this family,  $\tilde{h}$  is completely determined by h and  $h \in H$  itself cannot be completely arbitrary. For example, if the topology of the lens space L(p,q) has |q| > 1 or if h takes non-trivial value in the  $\mathbb{Z}^2$  part of H, h is constrained to take value in a congruence subgroup  $\Gamma_0(q + ap) \subset \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z}) \subset H$  for  $a \in \mathbb{Z}$ , as discussed in detail in section 3.3. An interesting subcase is the  $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})$  family of holomorphic blocks into which  $L(p,\pm 1) \times S^1$ indices can be factorized for any p, generalizing the factorization of such indices in terms  $\mathcal{B}^{\alpha}_{S}(\rho)$  originally discovered in [49].

The proof of modular factorization involves modular properties of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function and the q- $\theta$  function, which are the building blocks of any  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theory index. Because of the non-renormalization of indices, the statement also applies to the IR SCFTs obtained from (supersymmetric) RG flows.<sup>52</sup>

These results provide a clear physical basis to systematically prove that the normalized part of the collection of lens indices  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  obeys a 1-cocycle condition associated to the group  $\mathcal{G} = \mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{3r}$ , as first proposed in [45]. In particular, the non-triviality of the cohomology class of  $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}_{g}^{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$  in  $H^{1}(\mathcal{G}, N/M)$  is explained by the fact only a subset of indices, associated to an  $\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^{2(1+r)} \subset \mathcal{G}$ , can be simultaneously factorized in terms of a common holomorphic block.

Finally, as an application of the 1-cocycle condition, we derived a formula for the  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  index, generalizing [55, 56].

There are many interesting directions for future research. First of all, the analysis in this paper was originally motivated by its applications to the black holes in the gravitational dual. A number of questions in this direction deserve further study:

• As mentioned in the introduction, the modular properties of elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions can be used to compute asymptotic, Cardy-like limits of indices. In an upcoming work [90], we apply modular factorization in the context of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory to study a family of such Cardy-like limits, which is parametrized by the right coset  $\Gamma'_{\infty} \times \Gamma'_{\infty} \setminus S_f$ . The interpretation of this coset on the gravitational side will also be discussed there.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup>It has been suggested by Razamat on various occasions that any  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  SCFT could be reached by such flows (see, e.g., [89] and references therein).

- Apart from the superconformal index, we can also study Cardy-like limits of more general lens indices. It would be interesting to understand the gravitational interpretation, in particular the existence of supersymmetric black lenses in AdS.<sup>53</sup>
- The fact that  $S_f$  can be expressed in terms of modular groups makes it tempting to compare the situation to  $AdS_3/CFT_2$  and the associated Farey tail expansion of the elliptic genus [3, 4]. However, modular factorization of lens indices  $\mathcal{Z}_f(\rho)$  follows from a combined action  $\rho \to h\rho$  and  $f \to hf\tilde{h}^{-1}$  for  $(h, \tilde{h}) \in S_f$ . It is not clear to us whether this more general type of covariance can lead to Farey tail-like formulas for the index.
- The holographic duals of the original holomorphic blocks were dubbed gravitational blocks [97] and have played a role in a number of follow-ups [98–100]. Our work predicts a modular family of these gravitational blocks in AdS<sub>5</sub>, and it will be interesting to see if this sheds light on the previous point.

There are also implications of this work within the context of SCFTs:

- The Schur limit of the superconformal index of N = 2 SCFTs is known to have modular properties [101], which can be explained in terms of the underlying chiral algebras [102–106]. We expect that the Schur limit of modular factorization provides a geometric explanation for the modular properties of the Schur index.
- The fact that the elliptic genus of a CFT<sub>2</sub> is a Jacobi form has a clear interpretation (see, e.g., [81]). We would like to have a similarly transparent physical argument for the relevance of degree 1 automorphic forms in the context of lens indices. Part of the argument certainly includes modular factorization, but the fact that the normalized part of a lens index,  $\hat{Z}_g^{\alpha}(\rho)$ , plays a crucial role obscures the argument because physically this is a somewhat unnatural object. More recent mathematical work [52] adopts the language of gerbes and stacks to investigate the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function, which could potentially be relevant as well.
- Finally, we would like to have a physical interpretation of the constant  $f_{(m,n,\tilde{n})}$  appearing in the phase polynomials studied in section 3.6. The case  $\tilde{n} = n$ , where the constant reduces to a Dedekind sum s(n,m), was studied in [37] from a different perspective.

We hope to report on these topics in future work.

## Acknowledgments

We are grateful to Miranda Cheng, Abhijit Gadde, and Finn Larsen for conversations about this work. We also thank an anonymous referee for several critical remarks on v2 of this paper. VJ is supported by the South African Research Chairs Initiative of the Department

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup>Such solutions are not available in the literature, in spite of the existence of asymptotically *flat* black lenses in minimal gauged supergravity or in the  $U(1)^3$  gauged supergravity [91–96].

of Science and Innovation and the National Research Foundation. YL was supported by the UCAS program of special research associate, the internal funds of the KITS, and the Chinese Postdoctoral Science Foundation. YL is also supported by a Project Funded by the Priority Academic Program Development of Jiangsu Higher Education Institutions (PAPD). WL is supported by NSFC No. 11875064, No. 11947302, and the Max-Planck Partnergruppen fund; she is also grateful for the hospitality of AEI Potsdam, where part of this work was done. SvL is in part supported by the DSI-NRF Centre of Excellence in Mathematical and Statistical Sciences (CoE-MaSS), South Africa. Opinions expressed and conclusions arrived at are those of the author and are not necessarily to be attributed to the CoE-MaSS.

## A Definitions and properties of special functions

In this appendix we collect definitions and mathematical properties of the q- $\theta$  function and the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function.

## A.1 The q- $\theta$ function

The q- $\theta$  function  $\theta(z; \tau)$  is defined as:

$$\theta(z;\tau) = \exp\left(-\sum_{m=1}^{\infty} \frac{x^m + x^{-m}q^m}{m(1-q^m)}\right) = \prod_{n=0}^{\infty} (1-xq^n)(1-x^{-1}q^{n+1}), \quad (A.1)$$

where  $q = e^{2\pi i \tau}$  and  $x = e^{2\pi i z}$ . The elliptic and extension properties of the  $\theta(z;\tau)$  function are given by:

$$\theta(z + m\tau + n; \tau) = (-x)^{-m} q^{-\frac{m(m-1)}{2}} \theta(z; \tau), \qquad (A.2)$$

$$\theta(-z;\tau) = \theta(z+\tau;\tau), \qquad \theta(z;-\tau)\theta(z;\tau) = -x.$$
 (A.3)

In addition, the q- $\theta$  function satisfies a multiplication formula:

$$\theta(z;\tau) = \prod_{j=0}^{m-1} \theta(z+j\tau,m\tau) \,. \tag{A.4}$$

Finally, it also satisfies a modular property under  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  transformation:

$$\theta\left(\frac{z}{m\tau+n};\frac{k\tau+l}{m\tau+n}\right) = e^{i\pi B_2^{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau)}\theta(z;\tau), \quad \mathbf{m} = (m,n), \quad (A.5)$$

where the phase is given by [52]:

$$B_2^{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau) = \frac{mz^2}{m\tau + n} + z\left(\frac{1}{m\tau + n} - 1\right) + \frac{1}{6}\left(\tau + \frac{1}{m(m\tau + n)}\right) + \frac{n}{6m} - \frac{1}{2} - 2s(n,m), \qquad (A.6)$$

and the Dedekind sum is defined below. We also define  $B_2(z,\tau) \equiv B_2^{(1,0)}(z,\tau)$ . One can check that:

$$B_2^{\mathbf{m}}(z,\tau) = \frac{1}{m} B_2(mz, m\tau + n) + 2\sigma_1(n, 1; m), \qquad (A.7)$$

where  $\sigma_1(n, 1; m)$  is the Fourier-Dedekind sum defined as [107]:

$$\sigma_1(n,1;m) = \frac{1}{m} \sum_{\mu=1}^{m-1} \frac{\xi^{\mu}}{(\xi^{n\mu} - 1)(\xi^{\mu} - 1)}, \qquad \xi = e^{\frac{2\pi i}{m}}$$
(A.8)

#### A.2 Dedekind sum and its generalizations

**Dedekind sum.** The ordinary Dedekind sum is defined for two coprime integers (n, m) as follows:

$$s(n,m) = \frac{1}{4m} \sum_{\mu=1}^{m-1} \cot \frac{\pi\mu}{m} \cot \frac{\pi n\mu}{m} = -\sigma_1(n,1;m) + \frac{1-m}{4m}.$$
 (A.9)

Let the Hirzebruch-Jung continued fraction expansion of m/n be given by  $[e_t; \ldots, e_1]^-$ , see (5.5). The Dedekind sum can alternatively be written as [108–110]:

$$s(n,m) = \frac{n+n'}{12m} - \frac{t}{4} + \frac{1}{12} \sum_{i=1}^{t} e_i, \qquad (A.10)$$

where  $n'n \equiv 1 \mod m$  and 0 < n' < m. One of its best known properties is the reciprocal relation:

$$s(n,m) + s(m,n) = -\frac{1}{4} + \frac{1}{12} \left( \frac{m}{n} + \frac{n}{m} + \frac{1}{mn} \right) .$$
 (A.11)

See also the lectures [111].

**Generalized Dedekind sum.** There are various kinds of generalizations of the Dedekind sum [107, 111–113]. One such generalization takes the following form:

$$\sigma_t(n_1, n_2 \cdots, n_r; m) = \frac{1}{m} \sum_{\xi^m = 1 \neq \xi} \frac{\xi^t}{(\xi^{n_1} - 1) \cdots (\xi^{n_r} - 1)}$$
(A.12)

It generalizes the object  $\sigma_1(n, 1; m)$ , which is related to the Dedekind sum as in (A.9). As we will see in appendix D,  $\sigma_1(n_1, n_2, 1; m)$  will play a role in modular properties of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function.

## A.3 The elliptic $\Gamma$ function

The elliptic  $\Gamma$  function is defined as follows [43]:

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = \exp\left(\sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \frac{x^{\ell} - (x^{-1}pq)^{\ell}}{\ell(1-p^{\ell})(1-q^{\ell})}\right) = \prod_{m,n=0}^{\infty} \frac{1 - x^{-1}p^{m+1}q^{n+1}}{1 - xp^mq^n},$$
(A.13)

where  $q = e^{2\pi i \tau}$ ,  $p = e^{2\pi i \sigma}$ , and  $x = e^{2\pi i z}$ . Note that the formulae are convergent for  $\text{Im}(\tau) > 0$ ,  $\text{Im}(\sigma) > 0$  and  $0 < \text{Im}(z) < \text{Im}(\tau) + \text{Im}(\sigma)$ . The following basic properties follow from the definition:

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = \Gamma(z;\sigma,\tau),$$

$$\Gamma(z+1;\tau,\sigma) = \Gamma(z;\tau+1,\sigma) = \Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma+1) = \Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma)$$

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(\tau+\sigma-z;\tau,\sigma)}.$$
(A.14)

The elliptic  $\Gamma$  function also satisfies the shift property:

$$\Gamma(z + \tau; \tau, \sigma) = \theta(z; \sigma) \Gamma(z; \tau, \sigma),$$
  

$$\Gamma(z + \sigma; \tau, \sigma) = \theta(z; \tau) \Gamma(z; \tau, \sigma),$$
(A.15)

where  $\theta(z;\tau)$  was defined above. The  $\Gamma$  function satisfies a reflection property:

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma)\Gamma(-z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{\theta(z;\sigma)\theta(-z;\tau)}.$$
(A.16)

In addition, it can be extended to  $\tau, \sigma \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$  as follows [43]:

$$\Gamma(z; -\tau, \sigma) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(z + \tau; \tau, \sigma)} = \Gamma(\sigma - z; \tau, \sigma)$$

$$\Gamma(z; \tau, -\sigma) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(z + \sigma; \tau, \sigma)} = \Gamma(\tau - z; \tau, \sigma).$$
(A.17)

Two interesting relations involving three elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions are

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = \Gamma(z;\tau-\sigma,\sigma)\Gamma(z;\sigma-\tau,\tau)$$
(A.18)

and

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = e^{-i\pi Q(z;\tau,\sigma)} \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{\sigma};\frac{\tau}{\sigma},-\frac{1}{\sigma}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{\tau};\frac{\sigma}{\tau},-\frac{1}{\tau}\right) \,. \tag{A.19}$$

The function  $Q(z; \tau, \sigma)$  is defined as:

$$Q(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{z^3}{3\tau\sigma} - \frac{\tau + \sigma - 1}{2\tau\sigma} z^2 + \frac{\tau^2 + \sigma^2 + 3\tau\sigma - 3\tau - 3\sigma + 1}{6\tau\sigma} z + \frac{(\tau + \sigma - 1)(\tau^{-1} + \sigma^{-1} - 1)}{12}.$$
(A.20)

## **B** Hopf surfaces and their Heegaard splitting

In this appendix, we review how the manifolds  $D_2 \times T^2$ ,  $S^2 \times T^2$ ,  $S^3 \times S^1$ , and finally  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  can be endowed with complex structure moduli. For each of the closed manifolds, we also indicate their Heegaard splitting including a mapping of the complex structure moduli. We employ the notation introduced in section 2.2.

## B.1 $D_2 \times T^2$

Consider a metric on  $D_2 \times \mathbb{C}$  in terms of complex coordinates  $(z, \bar{z})$  and  $(w, \bar{w})$ :<sup>54</sup>

$$ds^{2} = \frac{4 \, dz \, d\bar{z}}{(1+|z|^{2})^{2}} + dw \, d\bar{w} \,, \tag{B.1}$$

where we take the disc to lie within  $|z| \leq 1$ . We can now obtain a complex manifold of topology  $D_2 \times T^2$  through the following quotient:

$$(z,w) \sim (e^{2\pi i \alpha} z, w + 2\pi), \qquad (z,w) \sim (e^{2\pi i \beta} z, w + 2\pi \sigma).$$
 (B.2)

Here,  $\sigma \in \mathbb{H}$  is the standard complex structure parameter of the  $T^2$ , and  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  represent two real parameters. Note that the metric (B.1) descends to the quotient. The resulting

 $<sup>^{54}</sup>$ The following discussion is based on [59, 60].

manifold can be viewed as a disc fibration over the torus. It will also be useful to write the metric in terms of real coordinates:

$$z = \tan \frac{\theta}{2} e^{i(\phi + \alpha x + \beta y)}, \qquad \bar{z} = \tan \frac{\theta}{2} e^{-i(\phi + \alpha x + \beta y)},$$
  

$$w = x + \sigma y, \qquad \bar{w} = x + \bar{\sigma} y.$$
(B.3)

Here,  $\theta \in [0, \frac{\pi}{2}]$  and the other coordinates  $\phi$ , x and y are identified modulo  $2\pi$ . In these coordinates, the metric takes the form of a torus fibration over the disc:

$$ds^{2} = d\theta^{2} + \sin^{2}\theta(d\phi + \alpha dx + \beta dy)^{2} + (dx + \operatorname{Re}(\sigma)dy)^{2} + \operatorname{Im}(\sigma)^{2}dy^{2}.$$
 (B.4)

In section 2.1, we described how the group of large diffeomorphisms H of  $D_2 \times T^2$  acts on the cycles  $(\lambda', \mu, \lambda)$ . The same group reemerges through an action on  $(\alpha, \beta; \sigma)$  that keeps the identifications (B.2) invariant [59]. Its action is generated by the following transformations:

$$\begin{aligned} & (\alpha, \beta; \sigma) \to (\alpha, \beta + \alpha; \sigma + 1), & (\alpha, \beta; \sigma) \to (\beta, -\alpha; -\frac{1}{\sigma}), \\ & (\alpha, \beta; \sigma) \to (\alpha + 1, \beta; \sigma), & (\alpha, \beta; \sigma) \to (\alpha, \beta + 1; \sigma), \end{aligned}$$
(B.5)

where the first line covers the  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  part of H, and the second line the  $\mathbb{Z}^2$  part.

In addition to large diffeomorphisms, there may also be large gauge transformations associated to global symmetries of the theory in question. Accordingly, we can introduce complex background holonomies  $\vec{z} = (z_a)$ :

$$z_a = z_a^{(x)}\hat{\sigma} - z_a^{(y)}, \qquad (B.6)$$

where  $z_a^{(x)}$  and  $z_a^{(y)}$  represent the holonomies of the gauge field along the cycles of  $T^2$ , and  $a = 1, \ldots, r$  for the Cartan components of a background gauge field of a rank r global symmetry. Geometrically, the holonomies  $\vec{z}$  parametrize a rank r complex vector bundle over  $D_2 \times T^2$ . This yields a  $\mathbb{Z}^{2r}$  group of large gauge transformations:

$$z_a \to z_a + 1, \quad z_a \to z_a + \sigma.$$
 (B.7)

It will be convenient to also combine the parameters  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  into a single complex parameter [57, 59, 60]:

$$\tau \equiv \alpha \sigma - \beta \,. \tag{B.8}$$

As introduced in section 2.2, we combine the above moduli into:

$$\boldsymbol{\rho} \equiv (\vec{z}; \tau, \sigma) = \left(\frac{\vec{Z}}{x_1}; \frac{x_2}{x_1}, \frac{x_3}{x_1}\right) \,. \tag{B.9}$$

In terms of  $\rho$ , one can check that the action (B.5) turns into the action of  $\mathcal{H} \subset \mathcal{G}$  described in (2.24).

## B.2 $S^2 \times T^2$

Complex manifolds of topology  $S^2 \times T^2$  can also be obtained from the metric (B.1) by simply allowing  $z \in \mathbb{C}$ . Indeed, the  $(z, \bar{z})$  part of this metric is then nothing but the Fubini-Study metric on  $S^2$ . Similar to before, we impose the identifications:

$$(z,w) \sim (e^{2\pi i \hat{\alpha}} z, w + 2\pi), \qquad (z,w) \sim (e^{2\pi i \hat{\beta}} z, w + 2\pi \hat{\sigma}),$$
 (B.10)

where we use hats to distinguish the parameters of the closed manifold with those of  $D_2 \times T^2$ . This leads to a manifold of topology  $S^2 \times T^2$  parametrized by two complex structure moduli  $(\hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma})$  with  $\hat{\tau} = \hat{\alpha}\hat{\sigma} - \hat{\beta}$  [57, 59]. Including holonomies for the global symmetries as in (B.6), we write the combined set of moduli as:  $\hat{\rho} = (\hat{z}_a; \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma})$ . We employ the notation (2.16) to write this manifold, including the complex vector bundle, as  $\mathcal{M}_{(0,-1)}(\hat{\rho})$ . The combined group of large diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations is again a copy of  $\mathcal{H}$ , and it acts in an identical fashion on  $\hat{\rho}$  as in the case of  $D_2 \times T^2$ .

The relation between the moduli  $\hat{\rho}$  and the  $D_2 \times T^2$  moduli  $\rho$  and  $\tilde{\rho}$  associated to the Heegaard splitting is as follows. By construction, the geometry of  $\mathcal{M}_{(0,-1)}(\hat{\rho})$  is equivalent to the  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometry for  $|z| \leq 1$ . Therefore, the complex structure moduli of the first  $D_2 \times T^2$  in (2.27) map trivially onto those of  $\mathcal{M}_{(0,-1)}(\hat{\rho})$ :

$$(z_a;\tau,\sigma) = (\hat{z}_a;\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma}). \tag{B.11}$$

To describe  $S^2 \times T^2$  around  $z = \infty$  instead, we transform coordinates via z' = 1/z. It follows that the moduli of the second  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometry are given by:

$$(\tilde{z}_a; \tilde{\tau}, \tilde{\sigma}) = (\hat{z}_a; -\hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma}).$$
(B.12)

Note that the moduli are correctly related through the gluing condition (2.28):  $\tilde{\rho} = \mathcal{O}\rho$ . We may thus write the Heegaard splitting of  $\mathcal{M}_{(0,-1)}(\hat{\rho})$  as:

$$\mathcal{M}_{(0,-1)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) \cong M_{\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}, \mathcal{O}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad \hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}} = \boldsymbol{\rho}, \qquad (B.13)$$

where we use the notation (2.27).

# B.3 $S^3 imes S^1$

We now consider the manifold  $S^3 \times S^1$ , which can be viewed as the special case of the lens space geometries for (p,q) = (1,0). The standard way to endow this manifold with complex structure moduli is to view it as the (primary) Hopf surface (see, e.g., [57] and references therein). The Hopf surface is defined as a quotient of  $\mathbb{C}^2 \setminus \{(0,0)\}$  by the Z-action:

$$(z_1, z_2) \sim (\hat{p}z_1, \hat{q}z_2), \qquad 0 < |\hat{p}| \le |\hat{q}| < 1,$$
 (B.14)

with  $\hat{p} = e^{2\pi i \hat{\sigma}}$  and  $\hat{q} = e^{2\pi i \hat{\tau}}$ .<sup>55</sup> To see that the Hopf surface is diffeomorphic to  $S^3 \times S^1$ , consider the following parametrization of  $z_{1,2}$ :

$$z_1 = \hat{p}^x \cos\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) e^{i\phi_1}, \qquad z_2 = \hat{q}^x \sin\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) e^{i\phi_2}. \tag{B.15}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup>The complex parameters  $\hat{p}$  and  $\hat{q}$  are not to be confused with the integers p and q defining the lens space L(p,q).

Here,  $x \sim x + 1$  ensures the identification (B.14),  $0 \leq \theta \leq \pi$ , and  $\phi_{1,2}$  are identified modulo  $2\pi$ . Parametrized in this way, it is easy to see that:

$$\left|\frac{z_1}{\hat{p}^x}\right|^2 + \left|\frac{z_2}{\hat{q}^x}\right|^2 = 1.$$
(B.16)

For fixed x, this represents a (squashed)  $S^3$ . Given that the left hand side is a monotonic function of x and since  $x \sim x + 1$ , one establishes the diffeomorphism with  $S^3 \times S^1$ . Note that this parametrization reflects the picture of  $S^3$  as a torus fibration over an interval where the  $\phi_1$  cycle shrinks at  $\theta = \pi$  and the  $\phi_2$  cycle shrinks at  $\theta = 0$ .

We also introduce (real) holonomies  $\vec{z}$  along  $S^1$  associated to global symmetries, parametrizing a real vector bundle over  $S^3 \times S^1$ . Together, we capture the moduli by  $\hat{\rho} = (\hat{z}_a; \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma})$ . Note the following symmetries of the Hopf surface:

$$\hat{z}_a \to \hat{z}_a + 1, \quad \hat{\tau} \to \hat{\tau} + 1, \quad \hat{\sigma} \to \hat{\sigma} + 1, \qquad \hat{\tau} \leftrightarrow \hat{\sigma}.$$
 (B.17)

We now turn to the Heegaard splitting of the Hopf surface. To this end, let us first write down a Hermitian metric on  $\mathbb{C}^2 \setminus \{(0,0)\}$  [57]:

$$ds^{2} = \frac{\text{Im}(\hat{\tau})}{\text{Im}(\hat{\sigma})} \frac{dz_{1}d\bar{z}_{1}}{|\hat{p}|^{2x}} + \frac{\text{Im}(\hat{\sigma})}{\text{Im}(\hat{\tau})} \frac{dz_{2}d\bar{z}_{2}}{|\hat{q}|^{2x}} \,. \tag{B.18}$$

This metric is constructed such that it is invariant under the identifications (B.14), and thus reduces to a metric on the Hopf surface. For comparison with the  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometries, it will be convenient to change coordinates via [59]:

$$z = \frac{z_2}{z_1^{\operatorname{Im}(\hat{\sigma})}}, \qquad w = i \log z_1.$$
(B.19)

These coordinates cover  $z_1 \neq 0$ , which is a coordinate patch with topology  $D_2 \times T^2$ . For  $\text{Im}(\hat{\tau}) = \text{Im}(\hat{\sigma})$ , one may verify that the metric (B.18) becomes the  $D_2 \times T^2$  metric (B.1). We will however keep  $\hat{\tau}$  and  $\hat{\sigma}$  general. In particular, we then note that the identification  $(z_1, z_2) = (e^{2\pi i} z_1, e^{2\pi i} z_2)$  and the Hopf surface identifications (B.14) in terms of the (z, w) coordinates become:

$$(z,w) \sim (e^{2\pi i \alpha} z, w + 2\pi), \qquad (z,w) \sim (e^{2\pi i \beta} z, w + 2\pi \hat{\sigma}),$$
 (B.20)

with  $\hat{\tau} = \alpha \hat{\sigma} - \beta$ . In other words, in a neighbourhood around  $z_2 = 0$  the Hopf surface becomes a  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometry with complex structure moduli  $(\tau, \sigma)$  that map trivially onto  $(\hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma})$ :

$$(z_a;\tau,\sigma) = (\hat{z}_a;\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma}). \tag{B.21}$$

Since  $\hat{z}_a$  parametrizes real holonomies, for consistency one has to set  $u_x^{(a)} = 0$  for  $z_a$  (see (B.6)). The description around  $z_1 = 0$  is analogous. In this case, we change coordinates according to:

$$z' = \frac{z_1}{z_2^{\frac{\operatorname{Im}(\hat{\sigma})}{\operatorname{Im}(\hat{\tau})}}}, \qquad w' = i \log z_2.$$
(B.22)

In these coordinates, the identifications become:

$$(z', w') \sim (e^{2\pi i \alpha'} z', w' + 2\pi), \qquad (z', w') \sim (e^{2\pi i \beta'} z', w' + 2\pi \hat{\tau}),$$
 (B.23)

with  $\hat{\sigma} = \alpha' \hat{\tau} - \beta'$ . Thus, around  $z_1 = 0$  we find that the Hopf surface becomes a  $D_2 \times T^2$  geometry with moduli:

$$(\tilde{z}_a; \tilde{\tau}, \tilde{\sigma}) = (\hat{z}_a; \hat{\sigma}, \hat{\tau}).$$
(B.24)

Note that these moduli are correctly related through the gluing condition  $\tilde{\rho} = \mathcal{O}S_{23}^{-1}\rho$ , where we recall that  $f = S_{23} \mathcal{O}$  leads to  $S^3 \times S^1$  (see section 2.1). We can thus write the Heegaard splitting of the Hopf surface as:

$$\mathcal{M}_{(1,0)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) \cong M_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}, \mathcal{O}S_{23}^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad \hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}} = \boldsymbol{\rho}.$$
(B.25)

## B.4 $L(p,q) \times S^1$

Finally, let us discuss the general lens space geometries  $L(p,q) \times S^1$ . These geometries are endowed with complex structure moduli by simply performing the lens quotient on the primary Hopf surface [57]:

$$(z_1, z_2) \sim \left(e^{\frac{2\pi i q}{p}} z_1, e^{\frac{-2\pi i}{p}} z_2\right) \qquad \Leftrightarrow \qquad (z_1, z_2) \sim \left(e^{\frac{2\pi i}{p}} z_1, e^{-\frac{2\pi i s}{p}} z_2\right), \tag{B.26}$$

where both q and s are identified mod p and  $qs = 1 \mod p$ .<sup>56</sup> This geometry is also known as a secondary Hopf surface. Similarly to  $S^3 \times S^1$ , it can be parametrized by complex coordinates  $z_{1,2}$  as follows:

$$z_1 = \hat{p}^x \cos\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) e^{i\frac{p\phi_1 + q\phi_2}{p}} \qquad z_2 = \hat{q}^x \sin\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) e^{-i\frac{\phi_2}{p}}, \tag{B.27}$$

with  $x \sim x + 1$ ,  $0 \leq \theta \leq \pi$ ,  $\phi_{1,2} \sim \phi_{1,2} + 2\pi$ . Note that these coordinates, for fixed x, make manifest the description of L(p,q) as a torus fibration with a (1,0) cycle shrinking at  $\theta = 0$  and a (q,p) cycle shrinking at  $\theta = \pi$ . Equivalently, we can introduce  $\phi'_1 = p\phi_1 + q\phi_2$  and  $\phi'_2 = s\phi_1 + r\phi_2$  with qs - pr = 1, such that:

$$z_1 = \hat{p}^x \cos\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) e^{i\frac{\phi_1'}{p}} \qquad z_2 = \hat{q}^x \sin\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) e^{i\frac{p\phi_2' - s\phi_1'}{p}}.$$
 (B.28)

The symmetries of a general secondary Hopf surface were captured in section 2.2 and we will not repeat them here.

The Heegaard splitting can be made manifest similar to the  $S^3 \times S^1$  case. In particular, in a neighbourhood around  $z_2 = 0$  we define:

$$z = \frac{z_2}{z_1^{\operatorname{Im}(\hat{\tau})}}, \qquad w = ip \log z_1.$$
(B.29)

This neighbourhood has the topology of  $D_2 \times T^2$ . The new coordinates allow us to read off the complex structure moduli associated to the solid torus from the identifications for the lens space (B.26) and the Hopf surface (B.14), which in these coordinates read:

$$(z,w) \sim (e^{2\pi i \alpha} z, w + 2\pi), \qquad (z,w) \sim (e^{2\pi i \beta} z, w + 2\pi \sigma),$$
 (B.30)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup>Note that the second description reflects the diffeomorphism  $L(p,q) \cong L(p,s)$  described in section 2.1.

where  $(\alpha, \beta)$  are defined through  $\tau = \alpha \sigma - \beta$  and:

$$\tau = \hat{\tau} + s\hat{\sigma}, \qquad \sigma = p\hat{\sigma}.$$
 (B.31)

The holonomies for the global symmetries map trivially,  $z_a = \hat{z}_a$ , as long as one puts  $u_x^{(a)} = 0$ in the former. Therefore, the  $D_2 \times T^2$  moduli  $\rho$  map to linear combinations of the Hopf surface moduli  $\hat{\rho}$ .<sup>57</sup>

To describe the neighbourhood around  $z_1 = 0$ , we instead change coordinates through:

$$z' = \frac{z_1}{\frac{\operatorname{Im}(\hat{\sigma})}{z_2}}, \qquad w' = ip \log z_2, \qquad (B.32)$$

in which case the identifications become:

$$(z,w) \sim (e^{2\pi i \alpha'} z, w + 2\pi), \qquad (z,w) \sim (e^{2\pi i \beta'} z, w + 2\pi \tilde{\sigma}),$$
 (B.33)

with  $(\alpha', \beta')$  defined through  $\tilde{\tau} = \alpha' \tilde{\sigma} - \beta'$  and:

$$\tilde{\tau} = \hat{\sigma} + q\hat{\tau}, \qquad \tilde{\sigma} = p\hat{\tau}.$$
 (B.34)

The relation between the solid tori moduli  $\rho$  and  $\tilde{\rho}$  is given by:

$$\tilde{\boldsymbol{\rho}} = \mathcal{O}g^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}, \qquad g = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & -s & -r\\ 0 & -p & -q \end{pmatrix} \in \mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})_{23}, \tag{B.35}$$

reflecting the gluing condition (2.28). We summarize the Heegaard splitting of the secondary Hopf surface as follows:

$$\mathcal{M}_{(p,q)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) \cong M_f(\boldsymbol{\rho}, f^{-1}\boldsymbol{\rho}), \qquad (B.36)$$

where  $\hat{\rho}$  is related to  $\rho$  through (B.31).

## C Lens indices for general gauge theories

In this appendix, we collect the known contour integral formulae for the superconformal index  $\mathcal{I}_{(1,0)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}})$  [11, 44, 114], the lens space index  $\mathcal{I}_{(p,1)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}})$  [55, 56, 86, 115] and the  $S^2 \times T^2$  index  $\mathcal{I}_{(0,-1)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}})$  [59, 67, 116–118] of general  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  gauge theories.

#### C.1 Superconformal index

In this section, we loosely follow the recent review [119], and write explicit indices in the conventions of [44].

The  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  superconformal algebra contains 4 complex super(conformal) charges  $\{Q_{\alpha}, S^{\alpha}, \tilde{Q}_{\dot{\alpha}}, \tilde{S}^{\dot{\alpha}}\}$ , where  $S^{\alpha} = Q^{\dagger}_{\alpha}$  and  $\tilde{S}^{\dot{\alpha}} = (\tilde{Q}_{\dot{\alpha}})^{\dagger}$ . Here,  $\alpha, \dot{\alpha} = \pm$  represent the SU(2)<sub>1,2</sub> rotation symmetry indices, whose Cartan generators we will denote by  $j_{1,2}$ . Furthermore, the algebra contains a U(1)<sub>r</sub> R-symmetry whose generator we denote by r. We will define

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup>Note that the expressions of  $(\tau, \sigma)$  in terms of the Hopf moduli  $(\hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma})$  correspond to the invariant combinations under the fractional shifts in (2.18).

the index with respect to the supercharge  $Q \equiv Q_{-}$ , which has charges  $j_1 = -\frac{1}{2}$ ,  $j_2 = 0$  and r = -1. Its anti-commutator with  $Q^{\dagger}$  gives:

$$\delta \equiv 2\{\mathcal{Q}, \mathcal{Q}^{\dagger}\} = \Delta - 2j_1 + \frac{3}{2}r.$$
(C.1)

The superconformal index can be defined with respect to charges in the commutant of Q in the superconformal algebra:

$$\mathcal{I}_{(1,0)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \operatorname{tr}_{\mathcal{H}}(-1)^F \hat{p}^{j_1 + j_2 - \frac{r}{2}} \hat{q}^{j_1 - j_2 - \frac{r}{2}} \hat{x}_a^{q_a} e^{-\beta\delta} , \qquad (C.2)$$

where  $q_a$  are generators of the Cartan subalgebra of the global symmetry and  $\hat{\rho} \equiv (\hat{z}_a; \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma})$  is shorthand for the chemical potentials, which are related to the fugacities through

$$\hat{p} = e^{2\pi i \hat{\sigma}}, \quad \hat{q} = e^{2\pi i \hat{\tau}}, \quad \hat{x}_a = e^{2\pi i \hat{z}_a}.$$
 (C.3)

Furthermore,  $\mathcal{H}$  is the Hilbert space of the theory quantized on  $S^3$ . Due to the insertion of  $(-1)^F$ , with F the fermion number operator, the index localizes on  $\mathcal{H}_{BPS}$ , the quarter BPS Hilbert space corresponding to the vanishing locus of  $\delta$ . Therefore, the index is independent of  $\beta$ , and in fact any continuous deformation of the theory that preserves  $\mathcal{Q}$ . This implies that, for example, one may compute the index of a gauge theory at weak Yang-Mills coupling.

The definition of the superconformal index employs the superconformal R-symmetry  $U(1)_r$ . However, if the theory has a global symmetry, we can define the index with respect to a shifted R-symmetry, under which the fields can have arbitrary R-charge. The basic building blocks of a gauge theory index are the indices of a free chiral and vector multiplet. In the case of a free chiral multiplet, there is a U(1) flavor symmetry, under which the elementary fields can be taken to have unit charge. Upon redefining the associated fugacity  $\hat{x}$  as  $\hat{x} \to (\hat{p}\hat{q})^{\frac{r}{2}-\frac{R}{2}}\hat{x}$ , the index of a chiral multiplet with arbitrary charge R-charge R can be written in terms of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function as:

$$I^{R}_{(1,0)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \Gamma\left(\hat{z} + \frac{R}{2}(\hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma}); \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma}\right).$$
(C.4)

For a free vector multiplet, one has instead:

$$I_{(1,0)}^{V}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \frac{1}{(1-v^{-1})\Gamma(-u;\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma})}.$$
 (C.5)

Here, u is a chemical potential for the U(1) Cartan component of the gauge symmetry and  $v = e^{2\pi i u}$ .

For a general gauge theory with gauge group G, the index can now be written as:

$$\mathcal{I}_{(1,0)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \frac{1}{|W|} \oint \prod_{i=1}^{r} \frac{dv_i}{2\pi i v_i} \,\Delta_G(\vec{u}) \, I_{(1,0)}^{V_G}(\vec{u};\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma}) \prod_i I_{(1,0)}^{R_i}(\vec{u},\vec{z};\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma}) \,, \tag{C.6}$$

where the contour is taken as the unit circle in the complex  $v_i$ -plane, and the integral over the gauge fugacities associated to the Cartan torus of G ensures projection onto gauge invariant states. The Vandermonde determinant  $\Delta(\vec{u})$  and  $I_{(1,0)}^{V_G}(\hat{\rho})$  combine together into:

$$\Delta_G(\vec{u}) I_{(1,0)}^{V_G}(\vec{u};\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma}) = \kappa^r \prod_{\alpha \neq 0} \Gamma(\alpha(\vec{u}) + \hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma};\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma}), \qquad (C.7)$$

where  $\kappa \equiv (\hat{p}; \hat{p})_{\infty}(\hat{q}; \hat{q})_{\infty}$  represents the contribution of modes associated to the Cartan torus of the gauge group, r is the rank of G, the product runs over the (non-zero) roots of G and we used the extension property of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function (A.16). Furthermore, let  $\rho$ and  $\rho'$  be the weight vectors of the gauge group and flavor symmetry representation of the chiral multiplet with R-charge  $R_i$ . Then  $I_{(1,0)}^{R_i}(\vec{u}, \vec{z}; \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma})$  is defined as:

$$I_{(1,0)}^{R_i}(\vec{u}, \vec{z}; \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma}) = \prod_{\rho, \rho'} \Gamma(\rho(\vec{u}) + \rho'(\vec{z}) + \frac{R_i}{2}(\hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma}); \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma}).$$
(C.8)

#### C.2 Lens index

In this section, we review how the index on a lens space L(p, 1) is computed.

As discussed in section 2.1, L(p, 1) is a quotient of  $S^3$  (2.2). For a free chiral multiplet of *R*-charge *R*, one obtains the lens index from the ordinary index by projecting onto the invariant states. This projection can be implemented, while preserving supersymmetry, through the inclusion of a fugacity  $e^{\frac{2\pi i j_2}{p}}$  into the trace (C.2).<sup>58</sup> Its effect is to project onto only states with multiples of *p* derivatives  $\partial_{\pm\pm}^{pm,pn}$  (see [11] for our conventions). The resulting expression for the index is given by:

$$I^{R}_{(p,1)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \Gamma\left(\hat{z} + \frac{R}{2}(\hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma}) + p\hat{\sigma}; \hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma}, p\hat{\sigma}\right) \Gamma\left(\hat{z} + \frac{R}{2}(\hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma}); \hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma}, p\hat{\tau}\right).$$
(C.9)

In addition, we can add a holonomy for the U(1) flavor symmetry along the non-contractible cycle of the lens space. Such holonomies are labeled by an integer  $m = 0, \ldots, p-1$ . Inclusion of this holonomy instead projects onto (single particle) states with  $j_2 \pm m \mod p$ , where  $\pm$  depends on the charge of the state under the global symmetry. The expression for the index becomes:

$$I_{(p,1)}^{R}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}};m) = I_{0}^{R}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}};m)\Gamma\left(\hat{z} + \frac{R}{2}(\hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma}) + (p+m)\hat{\sigma};\hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma},p\hat{\sigma}\right) \\ \times \Gamma\left(\hat{z} + \frac{R}{2}(\hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma}) - m\hat{\tau};\hat{\tau} + \hat{\sigma},p\hat{\tau}\right),$$
(C.10)

where  $I_0^R(\hat{\rho}; m)$  represents a "vacuum energy" contribution and will not play an important role for us. We refer to [56, eq. (2.11)] for the explicit expression. The lens index for a free vector multiplet can be parametrized by:

$$I_{(p,1)}^{V}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}};m) = \frac{(1-v^{-1})^{-\delta_{m,0}}I_{0}^{V}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}};m)}{\Gamma\left(-u+(p+m)\hat{\tau};\hat{\tau}+\hat{\sigma},p\hat{\tau}\right)\Gamma\left(-u-m\hat{\sigma};\hat{\tau}+\hat{\sigma},p\hat{\sigma}\right)},$$
(C.11)

where again  $I_0^V(\hat{\rho}; m)$  represents a vacuum energy contribution, and we similarly allow for a (gauge) holonomy around the non-contractible lens cycle.

For a general gauge theory with gauge group G, the expression for the full index includes a sum over all possible gauge holonomies along the non-contractible cycle of the lens space. This gives rise to the following expression for the index:

$$\mathcal{I}_{(p,1)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \sum_{(m_i)} \mathcal{I}_{(p,1)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}; m_i), \qquad (C.12)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup>A quotient where the phases have the same sign would instead by generated by  $j_1$ . Since  $j_1$  does not commute with Q, the associated index cannot be defined with respect to Q. Instead, one would need to define (an equivalent) index with respect to, e.g.,  $Q' \equiv Q_+$ .
where  $m_i = 0, \ldots, p-1$  for  $i = 1, \ldots, r_G$  labels the homology class of the gauge holonomy for the Cartan torus of the gauge group with rank  $r_G$ . The inclusion of such holonomies breaks the gauge symmetry to the commutant of  $\{e^{2\pi i m_1/p}, \ldots, e^{2\pi i m_r/p}\}$ . Therefore, each index  $\mathcal{I}_{(p,1)}(\hat{\rho}; m_i)$  for fixed  $(m_i)$  along the Hopf fiber takes the following form:

$$\mathcal{I}_{(p,1)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}};m_i) = \frac{1}{|W_{m_i}|} \oint \prod_{i=1}^r \frac{dv_i}{2\pi i v_i} \Delta(\vec{u};m_i) I_{(p,1)}^V(\vec{u};\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma};m_i) \prod_i I_{(p,1)}^{R_i}(\vec{u},\vec{z};\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma};m_i) .$$
(C.13)

The functions  $\Delta(\vec{u}; m_i)$ ,  $I_{(p,1)}^V(\vec{u}; \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma})$  and  $I_{(p,1)}^{R_i}(\vec{u}, \vec{z}; \hat{\tau}, \hat{\sigma}; m_i)$  are defined similarly as in the case of the superconformal index, but now with respect to the unbroken gauge group and in terms of  $I_{(p,1)}^V$  and  $I_{(p,1)}^R$ .

# C.3 $S^2 \times T^2$ index

In this section, we review the computation of the  $S^2 \times T^2$  index.

To preserve supersymmetry on the  $S^2 \times T^2$  background, it is necessary to turn on a single unit of R-symmetry flux through the  $S^2$ . This means that the *R*-charges of the fields have to be quantized as integers. The  $S^2 \times T^2$  index can then be defined as (cf. (C.2)):

$$\mathcal{I} = \text{tr}_{\mathcal{H},g_a}(-1)^F \hat{p}^{L_0} \hat{q}^{J_3} x_a^{q_a} \,, \tag{C.14}$$

where now  $\mathcal{H}$  is the Hilbert space on  $S^2 \times S^1$ , and  $g_a$  indicate fluxes for the gauge fields coupled global symmetries labeled by the  $q_a$ . The fugacities  $\hat{p} = e^{2\pi i \hat{\sigma}}$ ,  $\hat{q} = e^{2\pi i \hat{\tau}}$  and  $x_a = e^{2\pi i \hat{z}_a}$ , where  $\hat{\sigma}$  parametrizes the complex structure of the  $T^2$  and  $\hat{\tau} = \alpha \hat{\sigma} - \beta$ parametrizes the twists of  $S^2$  over the  $T^2$  and  $z_a = z_a^{(x)} \hat{\sigma} - z_a^{(y)}$  captures holonomies for the global symmetry along the  $T^2$  cycles (see section 2.2). Furthermore,  $J_3$  and  $L_0$  are the Cartan generators of rotations on  $S^2 \times S^1$ , respectively.

The  $S^2 \times T^2$  index for a free chiral multiplet depends on the shifted *R*-charge  $\mathbf{R} \equiv R + q_0 g - 1$ , where  $q_0$  is the charge and g is the flux for the U(1) flavor symmetry. Note that  $\mathbf{R}$  is also quantized as an integer. The twisted reduction of a four-dimensional chiral multiplet  $S^2$  yields  $\mathbf{R}$  two-dimensional (0, 2) Fermi multiplets for  $\mathbf{R} > 0$ ,  $|\mathbf{R}|$  two-dimensional (0, 2) chiral multiplets for  $\mathbf{R} < 0$  and is trivial for  $\mathbf{R} = 0$ . The  $S^2 \times T^2$  index reduces then to the computation of the elliptic genus for these two-dimensional theories. Explicitly, they are given by:

$$I_{(0,-1),g}^{R}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \begin{cases} \hat{p}^{\frac{\mathbf{R}}{12}} \hat{x}^{-\frac{\mathbf{R}}{2}} \prod_{m=-\frac{|\mathbf{R}|-1}{2}}^{\frac{|\mathbf{R}|-1}{2}} \theta(\hat{z}+m\hat{\tau};\hat{\sigma})^{\operatorname{sgn}(\mathbf{R})}, & \text{for } \mathbf{R} \neq 0\\ 1, & \text{for } \mathbf{R} = 0. \end{cases}$$
(C.15)

Here,  $\theta(\hat{z}; \hat{\sigma})$  is given by the q-theta function defined in appendix A.1. In particular, the q- $\theta$  function obeys modular properties under the group  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z}) \ltimes \mathbb{Z}^2$ .

The four-dimensional vector multiplet for gauge group G reduces to a single twodimensional (0,2) vector multiplet, whose elliptic genus is given by:

$$I_{(0,-1)}^{V}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \left(\hat{p}^{\frac{1}{12}}y^{-\frac{1}{2}}\right)^{\dim(G)-r} \eta(\hat{\sigma})^{2r} \prod_{\alpha \neq 0} \theta(\alpha(\vec{u}) + |\alpha(\vec{m})|\hat{\tau};\hat{\sigma}), \qquad (C.16)$$

where  $\eta(\hat{\sigma})$  is the Dedekind  $\eta$  function and r is the rank of G. Furthermore,  $\vec{m}$  comprises the gauge fluxes associated to the Cartan torus of the gauge group.

For a general gauge theory, the index takes a similar form as the lens index discussed above:

$$\mathcal{I}_{(0,-1)}(\hat{\boldsymbol{\rho}}) = \sum_{(m_i)} \oint_{\text{J.K.}} \prod_{i=1}^r \frac{dv_i}{2\pi i v_i} I^V_{(0,-1)}(\vec{u};\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma};m_i) \prod_i I^R_{(0,-1),m_i}(\vec{u},\vec{z};\hat{\tau},\hat{\sigma};m_i), \quad (C.17)$$

however in this case the contour is given by the Jeffrey-Kirwan prescription (see, e.g., [118], for an explicit description of the contour for a general gauge theory). Moreover, the sum over  $(m_i)$  is over gauge fluxes for the Cartan torus of the gauge group, and the integrand is with respect to the unbroken gauge symmetry, i.e., the commutant of  $\{m_i\}$  in G. Note that all the fluxes  $g_a$  for the flavor symmetry have been taken to be vanishing.

### D Modular properties of the elliptic $\Gamma$ function

The purpose of this appendix is to derive properties of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function that we will use in section 3.6 to provide evidence for the modular factorization of lens indices. Before we start, let us collect some relevant formulae. We will make use of the multiplication formula [120]:

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = \prod_{i,j=0}^{m-1,\tilde{m}-1} \Gamma(z+i\sigma+j\tau;\tilde{m}\tau,m\sigma), \qquad (D.1)$$

and the standard modular property of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function [43]:

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = e^{-i\pi Q(z;\tau,\sigma)} \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{\sigma};\frac{\tau}{\sigma},-\frac{1}{\sigma}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{\tau};\frac{\sigma}{\tau},-\frac{1}{\tau}\right) , \qquad (D.2)$$

where  $Q(z; \tau, \sigma)$  is a cubic polynomial in z, given in appendix A. This property can also be written as:

$$\Gamma(z+\sigma;\tau,\sigma) = e^{-i\pi Q(z+\sigma;\tau,\sigma)} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{z}{\sigma};\frac{\tau}{\sigma},-\frac{1}{\sigma}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{z}{\tau};-\frac{\sigma}{\tau},-\frac{1}{\tau}\right)}.$$
(D.3)

#### **D.1** Three elliptic $\Gamma$ functions

In this appendix, we derive the most general modular property involving three elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions, of which (D.2) is a special case. This property will be useful when describing the factorization of the superconformal indices  $\mathcal{Z}_{S_{23}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . The formula we derive has appeared implicitly before in [52]. Our strategy is to first replace the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function using the multiplication formula (D.1). Then, on each factor in the resulting product, we apply (D.2). Finally, we use the multiplication formula again, but in the opposite direction, to rewrite the products in terms of two  $\Gamma$  functions.

The first step yields:

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = \prod_{i,j=0}^{m-1,\tilde{m}-1} \Gamma(z+i\sigma+j\tau+k_{(i,j)};\tilde{m}\tau+\tilde{n},m\sigma+n), \qquad (D.4)$$

where the integers  $n, \tilde{n} \in \mathbb{Z}$  and  $k_{(i,j)} \in \mathbb{Z}$  can be added due to the periodicity of the elliptic  $\Gamma$  function in all its arguments. We now apply (D.2) to find:

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = e^{-i\pi Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma)} \prod_{\substack{i,j=0\\i,j=0}}^{m-1,\tilde{m}-1} \Gamma\left(\frac{z+i\sigma+j\tau+k_{(i,j)}}{m\sigma+n};\frac{\tilde{m}\tau+\tilde{n}}{m\sigma+n},-\frac{1}{m\sigma+n}\right) \times \Gamma\left(\frac{z+i\sigma+j\tau+k_{(i,j)}}{\tilde{m}\tau+\tilde{n}};\frac{m\sigma+n}{\tilde{m}\tau+\tilde{n}},-\frac{1}{\tilde{m}\tau+\tilde{n}}\right),$$
(D.5)

where:

$$Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \sum_{i,j=0}^{m-1,\tilde{m}-1} Q(z+i\sigma+j\tau+k_{(i,j)};\tilde{m}\tau+\tilde{n},m\sigma+n),$$
(D.6)

and **m** captures the integers  $m, \tilde{m}$  and  $n, \tilde{n}$ .

The final step is the trickiest, which asks us to reduce the products on the right hand side of (D.5) to two single elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions by using the multiplication formula in the opposite direction. To make progress, let us first disregard the shifts in the z variable, and consider whether the second and third arguments can be written as multiples of  $m, \tilde{m}$ respectively. For the third argument of either elliptic  $\Gamma$  function, this can be achieved in general if and only if:

$$gcd(m,n) = gcd(\tilde{m},\tilde{n}) = 1, \qquad (D.7)$$

in which case we can use periodicity in the third argument to write:

$$-\frac{1}{m\sigma+n} = m\frac{k\sigma+l}{m\sigma+n} \mod 1, \qquad (D.8)$$

where kn - lm = 1 and similarly for  $-\frac{1}{\tilde{m}\tau + \tilde{n}}$ . However, to extract a factor of  $\tilde{m}$  in the second argument of the first elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions in (D.5), we must demand that  $\tilde{m} = m$  because of the coprime condition (D.7). In this case, we have:

$$\frac{m\tau + \tilde{n}}{m\sigma + n} = m \frac{\tau - \tilde{n}(k\sigma + l)}{m\sigma + n} \mod 1.$$
(D.9)

And similarly for  $\frac{m\sigma+n}{m\tau+\tilde{n}}$  in the second argument of the second elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions in (D.5).

The above implies that we can use the multiplication formula to write:

$$\Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n};\frac{\tau-\tilde{n}(k\sigma+l)}{m\sigma+n},\frac{k\sigma+l}{m\sigma+n}\right) = \prod_{i,j=0}^{m-1}\Gamma\left(\frac{z+i(k\sigma+l)+j(\tau-\tilde{n}(k\sigma+l))+d_{(i,j)}(m\sigma+n)}{m\sigma+n};\frac{m\tau+\tilde{n}}{m\sigma+n},-\frac{1}{m\sigma+n}\right),$$
(D.10)

where  $d_{(i,j)}$  can be an arbitrary integer for each pair (i,j). Similarly, we have:

$$\Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\tau+\tilde{n}};\frac{\sigma-n(\tilde{k}\tau+\tilde{l})}{m\tau+\tilde{n}},\frac{\tilde{k}\tau+\tilde{l}}{m\tau+\tilde{n}}\right) = \prod_{i,j=0}^{m-1}\Gamma\left(\frac{z+i(\tilde{k}\tau+\tilde{l})+j(\sigma-n(\tilde{k}\tau+\tilde{l}))+e_{(i,j)}(m\tau+\tilde{n})}{m\tau+\tilde{n}};\frac{m\sigma+n}{m\tau+\tilde{n}},-\frac{1}{m\tau+\tilde{n}}\right),$$
(D.11)

where again  $e_{(i,j)}$  can be an arbitrary integer for each pair (i,j).

To finish the computation, we need to show that shifts in z in the previous two formulae are equivalent to the shifts of z in (D.5). We are thus led to the definitions:

$$\tilde{i} = k(i - \tilde{n}j) + md_{(i,j)}, \qquad \tilde{j} = j, \qquad k_{(\tilde{i},\tilde{j})} = l(i - \tilde{n}j) + nd_{(i,j)},$$
(D.12)

and:

$$\hat{i} = j, \qquad \hat{j} = \tilde{k}(i - nj) + me_{(i,j)}, \qquad \hat{k}_{(\hat{i},\hat{j})} = \tilde{l}(i - nj) + \tilde{n}e_{(i,j)}.$$
 (D.13)

We will first show that  $\tilde{i}$  and  $\hat{j}$  run for fixed j over all values in  $\{0, \ldots, m-1\}$  as i runs over the same set for appropriate choices of  $d_{(i,j)}$  and  $e_{(i,j)}$ , respectively. This allows us to relabel  $(\tilde{i}, \tilde{j}) \rightarrow (i, j)$ , and similarly  $(\hat{i}, \hat{j}) \rightarrow (i, j)$ . We then show that  $\tilde{k}_{(i,j)} = \hat{k}_{(i,j)}$ . Choosing  $k_{(i,j)}$ in (D.5) equal to  $\tilde{k}_{(i,j)}$  will lead to our desired result.

First, let us ignore the constant  $-k\tilde{n}j$  in the expression for  $\tilde{i}$ . Then it is clear that  $d_{(i,j)}$  can be chosen to bring ki into the domain  $\{0, \ldots, m-1\}$  for all i. Since k is coprime with m, it is guaranteed that for each i there is a unique  $\tilde{i}$ . The ignored term  $-k\tilde{n}j$  represents a constant shift and therefore does not alter the conclusion. The argument is identical for  $\hat{j}$ . Thus, the first part of the claim follows.

To show  $\tilde{k}_{(i,j)} = \hat{k}_{(i,j)}$  we note that:

$$mk_{(\tilde{\imath},\tilde{\jmath})} = -i + \tilde{\imath}n + \tilde{\jmath}\tilde{n},$$
  

$$m\hat{k}_{(\hat{\imath},\hat{\jmath})} = -i + \hat{\imath}n + \hat{\jmath}\tilde{n}.$$
(D.14)

Clearly, upon relabeling it follows that the constants are equal. The actual value of  $k_{(i,j)}$  we have to choose is given by the integral solution to these equations. Since  $0 \le a < m$  the solution is given by:

$$k_{(i,j)} = \left\lfloor \frac{in+j\tilde{n}}{m} \right\rfloor,\tag{D.15}$$

where the floor function is defined as:

$$\left\lfloor \frac{p}{q} \right\rfloor = r$$
 where  $p = qr + s, \quad 0 \le s < q$ . (D.16)

Collecting all the results above, we find:

$$\Gamma(z;\tau,\sigma) = e^{-i\pi Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma)} \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n};\frac{\tau-\tilde{n}(k\sigma+l)}{m\sigma+n},\frac{k\sigma+l}{m\sigma+n}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\tau+\tilde{n}};\frac{\sigma-n(\tilde{k}\tau+\tilde{l})}{m\tau+\tilde{n}},\frac{\tilde{k}\tau+\tilde{l}}{m\tau+\tilde{n}}\right),$$
(D.17)

where:

$$Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \sum_{i,j=0}^{m-1} Q\left(z+i\sigma+j\tau+\left\lfloor\frac{in+j\tilde{n}}{m}\right\rfloor;m\tau+\tilde{n},m\sigma+n\right).$$
 (D.18)

Let us end this section by simplifying the expression for the phase  $Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma)$ . This summation can be simplified to:

$$Q_{\mathbf{m}}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{m}Q(mz;m\tau + \tilde{n},m\sigma + n) + f_{\mathbf{m}}, \qquad (D.19)$$

where  $\mathbf{m} = (m, n, \tilde{n})$  and  $f_{\mathbf{m}}$  can be proved to be the generalized Dedekind sum defined in appendix A.2:

$$f_{\mathbf{m}} = 2\sigma_1(n, \tilde{n}, 1; m) \,. \tag{D.20}$$

To obtain (D.20), we first derive the following expression for  $f_{\mathbf{m}}$  by subtracting (D.19) from (D.18):

$$f_{\mathbf{m}} = -\frac{1}{4m} + \sum_{i,j=0}^{m-1} \frac{(2i-m)(2j-m)}{4m^3} \left( m - 2(in+j\tilde{n}) + 2m \left\lfloor \frac{in+j\tilde{n}}{m} \right\rfloor \right) \,. \tag{D.21}$$

The summation involving the quotient functions can be simplified by making use of identities of quotient functions [121]:

$$\sum_{j=0}^{n-1} \left\lfloor \frac{jn}{m} + x \right\rfloor = \lfloor mx \rfloor + \frac{1}{2}(m-1)(n-1), \qquad x \in \mathbb{R}.$$
 (D.22)

The identity (D.22) can simplify (D.21), except for the term:

$$S(n,\tilde{n};m) = \sum_{i,j=0}^{m-1} ij \left\lfloor \frac{in+j\tilde{n}}{m} \right\rfloor.$$
 (D.23)

This quantity was introduced in [122], and it was shown in [123] that the  $S(n, \tilde{n}; m)$  and  $\sigma_1(n, \tilde{n}, 1; m)$  are related by:

$$S(n,\tilde{n};m) = \frac{1}{12}m(2m-1)(m-1)^2(n+\tilde{n}) - \frac{1}{8}m(m-1)^3 - m^2\sigma_1(n,\tilde{n},1;m), \quad (D.24)$$

where  $\sigma_1(n, \tilde{n}, 1; m)$  is a generalized Dedekind sum defined in (A.12). Using (D.24) to simplify the summation and combining with other terms summed up by the identity (D.22), we then get (D.20).

Finally, when  $n = \tilde{n}$ , the expression for  $S(n, \tilde{n}; m)$  simplifies:

$$S(n,n;m) = \sum_{l=0}^{2m-2} \sum_{i=0}^{l} i(l-i) \left\lfloor \frac{ln}{m} \right\rfloor, \qquad l = i+j$$
(D.25)

The sum over *i* is independent of quotient functions so it can be summed as polynomials, while the sum over *l* is known to be the alternative form of Dedekind sum s(n, m) [111]. Thus this confirms that  $\sigma_1(n, n, 1; m)$  is of the form of Dedekind sum, up to rational functions of *m*, as written in (3.127).

## **D.2** Four elliptic $\Gamma$ functions

In this appendix, we derive a general modular property involving four elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions. In particular, two of these  $\Gamma$  functions are taken in the following specific form:

$$\Gamma(z+\sigma;\tau,\sigma)\Gamma(z;p\tau-\sigma,\tau) . \tag{D.26}$$

Indeed, this is precisely the expression for the  $L(p,1) \times S^1$  index of the free chiral multiplet with vanishing R-charge. The property to be derived will be useful when describing the factorization of the indices  $\mathcal{Z}_{g_{(p,1)}\mathcal{O}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$ . To derive the modular property, we employ a similar strategy as in appendix D.1. In particular, we first replace both elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions in (D.26) using the multiplication formula (D.1). We then apply (D.3) on the product associated to the first factor and (D.2) on the second, giving a total of four products of  $\Gamma$  functions. The new step in this case is to show that a cancellation occurs between two products out of the four. Finally, the remaining two products of  $\Gamma$  functions will be simplified using the multiplication formula again, but in the opposite way, to eventually arrive at an expression involving a total of four elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions.

Let us start with the first  $\Gamma$  function in (D.26). Before we plug in the multiplication formula, we note that the first elliptic  $\Gamma$  function has a shift in its z argument. To use the methods of appendix D.1 in this case, it will be convenient to first replace this  $\Gamma$ function using:

$$\Gamma(z+\sigma;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(z;\tau,-\sigma)}.$$
 (D.27)

The multiplication formula then yields:

$$\Gamma(z+\sigma;\tau,\sigma) = \prod_{i,j=0}^{m-1} \frac{1}{\Gamma(z-i\sigma+j\tau+k_{(i,j)}^{(1)};m\tau+n_1,-m\sigma-\tilde{n}_1)},$$
 (D.28)

where similarly to appendix D.1 we allow for general integers  $n_1, \tilde{n}_1$  and  $k_{(i,j)}^{(1)}$ . In particular, we stress that at this point there are no coprime constraints on m and  $n_1, \tilde{n}_1$ . Note that we have already anticipated  $\tilde{m} = m$  in the multiplication formula, which is required for the same reasons as in appendix D.1. For the second  $\Gamma$  function, we similarly have:

$$\Gamma(z; p\tau - \sigma, \tau) = \prod_{i,j=0}^{m-1} \Gamma(z + i\tau + j(p\tau - \sigma) + k_{(i,j)}^{(2)}; m(p\tau - \sigma) + \tilde{n}_2, m\tau + n_2).$$
(D.29)

Again, we allow for general integers  $n_2$ ,  $\tilde{n}_2$  and  $k_{(i,j)}^{(2)}$ . Also for this  $\Gamma$  function, we anticipate  $\tilde{m} = m$ . In addition, we anticipate that the *m* parameter here is the same as in (D.28). Indeed, for our purposes this is a necessary requirement. To avoid unnecessary clutter, we put them equal already at this point.

We now apply (D.3) to all the factors on the right hand side of (D.28). We then find:

$$\Gamma\left(z+\sigma;\tau,\sigma\right) = e^{i\pi Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(1)}(z;\tau,\sigma)} \prod_{i,j=0}^{m-1} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{z-i\sigma+j\tau+k_{(i,j)}^{(1)}}{m\sigma+n_1};\frac{m\tau+\tilde{n}_1}{m\sigma+n_1},-\frac{1}{m\sigma+n_1}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{z-i\sigma+j\tau+k_{(i,j)}^{(1)}}{m\tau+\tilde{n}_1};-\frac{m\sigma+n_1}{m\tau+\tilde{n}_1},-\frac{1}{m\tau+\tilde{n}_1}\right)}, \qquad (D.30)$$

where we have used  $\Gamma(-z; -\tau, -\sigma) = 1/\Gamma(z; \tau, \sigma)$ . For the second product of  $\Gamma$  functions (D.29), we apply (D.2):

$$\Gamma(z; p\tau - \sigma, \tau) = e^{-i\pi Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(2)}(z;\tau,\sigma)} \prod_{i,j=0}^{m-1} \Gamma\left(\frac{z+i\tau+j(p\tau-\sigma)+k_{(i,j)}^{(2)}}{m\tau+n_2}; \frac{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_2}{m\tau+n_2}, -\frac{1}{m\tau+n_2}\right) \times \Gamma\left(\frac{z+i\tau+j(p\tau-\sigma)+k_{(i,j)}^{(2)}}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_2}; \frac{m\tau+n_2}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_2}, -\frac{1}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_2}\right).$$
(D.31)

The associated phases are given respectively by:

$$Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(1)}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \sum_{i,j=0}^{m-1} Q(z-i\sigma+j\tau+k_{(i,j)}^{(1)};m\tau+\tilde{n}_1,-m\sigma-n_1)$$
(D.32)

$$Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(2)}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \sum_{i,j=0}^{m-1} Q(z+i\tau+j(p\tau-\sigma)+k_{(i,j)}^{(2)};m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_2,m\tau+n_2),$$

respectively. As mentioned above, we are looking to cancel two products of elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions, such that the remaining two products will eventually lead to the two holomorphic blocks. Clearly, the candidates for cancellation are the  $\Gamma$  functions in the denominator of (D.30) and the  $\Gamma$  functions in the first line of (D.31). The cancellation occurs when all arguments between these pairs of  $\Gamma$  functions agree. This implies the following constraints:

$$n_2 = \tilde{n}_1, \qquad \tilde{n}_2 = p\tilde{n}_1 - n_1, \qquad (D.33)$$

and in addition:

$$k_{(i,j)}^{(1)} = k_{(\tilde{\imath},\tilde{\jmath})}^{(2)} + d_{(\tilde{\imath},\tilde{\jmath})}\tilde{n}_1, \qquad d_{(\tilde{\imath},\tilde{\jmath})} = \frac{j - \tilde{\imath} - \tilde{\jmath}p}{m},$$
(D.34)

where  $0 \le i, j < m$  and  $0 \le \tilde{i}, \tilde{j} < m, \tilde{j} = i$  and j is the (unique) integer such that  $d_{(\tilde{i}, \tilde{j})}$  is an integer.

We now proceed to reduce the two remaining products of  $\Gamma$  functions to two single  $\Gamma$  functions, following the steps in appendix D.1. For the product remaining in (D.30), we have to enforce the constraint  $gcd(m, n_1) = 1$  for the same reasons as in appendix D.1. To match with the notation in section 3.3, we define  $c \equiv \tilde{n}_1$  and parametrize c as  $c = bm - an_1$ . We then repeat the analysis of appendix D.1, keeping in mind a few sign differences. One finds that for:

$$k_{(i,j)}^{(1)} = \left\lfloor \frac{-in_1 + jc}{m} \right\rfloor,\tag{D.35}$$

the product reduces to a single  $\Gamma$  function:

$$\prod_{i,j=0}^{m-1} \Gamma\left(\frac{z-i\sigma+j\tau+k_{(i,j)}^{(1)}}{m\sigma+n_1}; \frac{m\tau+\tilde{n}_1}{m\sigma+n_1}, -\frac{1}{m\sigma+n_1}\right) = \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n_1}; \frac{\tau-c(k_1\sigma+l_1)}{m\sigma+n_1}, \frac{k_1\sigma+l_1}{m\sigma+n_1}\right), \quad (D.36)$$

where  $k_1 n_1 - m l_1 = 1$ .

One can similarly work out the reduction of the remaining product in (D.31). Now, one has to require  $gcd(m, \tilde{n}_2) = 1$ . As in section 3.3, since  $\tilde{n}_2 = -n_1 + pc$ , we find that this constraint implies that m has to be both coprime with  $n_1$  and -1 + ap. In addition, it follows from the analysis in appendix D.1 that we have to take:

$$k_{(i,j)}^{(2)} = \left\lfloor \frac{in_2 + j\tilde{n}_2}{m} \right\rfloor = \left\lfloor \frac{ic + j(-n_1 + pc)}{m} \right\rfloor.$$
 (D.37)

Note that the explicit expressions for  $k_{(i,j)}^{(1)}$  and  $k_{(i,j)}^{(2)}$  are consistent with the constraint (D.34). We can thus consistently reduce the second product as well to find:

$$\prod_{i,j=0}^{m-1} \Gamma\left(\frac{z+i\tau+j(p\tau-\sigma)+k_{(i,j)}^{(2)}}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{2}}; \frac{m\tau+n_{2}}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{2}}, -\frac{1}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{2}}\right) \\
= \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{2}}; \frac{\tau-c(\tilde{k}_{2}(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{l}_{2})}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{2}}, \frac{\tilde{k}_{2}(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{l}_{2}}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{2}}\right),$$
(D.38)

where  $\tilde{k}_2 \tilde{n}_2 - m \tilde{l}_2 = 1$ . Combining the above, we finally have:

$$\Gamma\left(z+\sigma;\tau,\sigma\right)\Gamma\left(z;p\tau-\sigma,\tau\right) = e^{-i\pi Q_{\mathbf{m}_p}(z;\tau,\sigma)}\Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n_1};\frac{\tau-c(k_1\sigma+l_1)}{m\sigma+n_1},\frac{k_1\sigma+l_1}{m\sigma+n_1}\right) \times \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_2};\frac{\tau-c(\tilde{k}_2(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{l}_2)}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_2},\frac{\tilde{k}_2(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{l}_2}{m(p\tau-\sigma)+\tilde{n}_2}\right),$$
(D.39)

where  $\mathbf{m}_p = (m, n_1, c; p)$  and:

$$Q_{\mathbf{m}_{p}}(z;\tau,\sigma) = -\sum_{i,j=0}^{m-1} \left[ Q\left(z - i\sigma + j\tau + \lfloor \frac{-in_{1}+jc}{m} \rfloor; m\tau + c, -m\sigma - n_{1} \right) - Q\left(z + i\tau + j(p\tau - \sigma) + \lfloor \frac{ic+j(-n_{1}+pc)}{m} \rfloor; m(p\tau - \sigma) - n_{1} + pc, m\tau + c \right) \right].$$
(D.40)

Similarly to appendix D.1, this polynomial simplifies significantly. In particular, we have:

$$Q_{\mathbf{m}_p}(z;\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{mp} Q\left(mz, \frac{m(p\tau-\sigma)+pc-n_1}{p}, \frac{m\sigma+n_1}{p}\right) + \frac{p^2-1}{12p}(2z-\tau) + f_{\mathbf{m}_p}, \qquad (D.41)$$

where we have not been able to find an explicit formula for  $f_{\mathbf{m}_p}$ .

# D.3 t+3 elliptic $\Gamma$ functions

In this appendix, we derive the most general modular property that involves t + 3 elliptic  $\Gamma$  functions. The integer t refers to the length of the continued fraction expansion of p/q. On the left hand side of our modular property, we have:

$$\left(\prod_{i=0}^{t-1} \Gamma(z+p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma; p_i\tau-s_i\sigma, p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)\right) \Gamma(z; p_t\tau-s_t\sigma, p_{t-1}\tau-s_{t-1}\sigma),$$
(D.42)

corresponding to the  $L(p,q) \times S^1$  index of the free chiral multiplet in section 5.2.

We employ exactly the same strategy as in appendix D.2. In particular, we make the replacement (D.30) for  $i = 0, \dots, t-1$ :

$$\begin{split} &\Gamma(z+p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma\,;p_{i}\tau-s_{i}\sigma\,,p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma) = \\ &e^{i\pi Q_{m}^{(i+1)}(z,\tau,\sigma)} \times \\ &\prod_{a,b=0}^{m-1} \frac{\Gamma\Big(\frac{z-a(p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)+b(p_{i}\tau-s_{i}\sigma)+c_{(a,b)}^{(i+1)}}{m(p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)+n_{i+1}};\frac{m(p_{i}\tau-s_{i}\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{i+1}}{m(p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)+n_{i+1}},\frac{-1}{m(p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)+n_{i+1}}\Big)}{\Gamma\Big(\frac{z-a(p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)+b(p_{i}\tau-s_{i}\sigma)+c_{(a,b)}^{(i+1)}}{m(p_{i}\tau-s_{i}\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{i+1}};-\frac{m(p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)+n_{i+1}}{m(p_{i}\tau-s_{i}\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{i+1}},\frac{-1}{m(p_{i}\tau-s_{i}\sigma)+n_{i+1}}\Big)}, \end{split}$$
(D.43)

and the phase is defined similarly as  $Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(1)}(z;\tau,\sigma)$  in (D.32). For now, the data  $n_i, \tilde{n}_i$  are unconstrained integers, but we have anticipated that m is the same for each factor. Instead,

we apply (D.31) for the  $t^{\text{th}}$  factor:

$$\Gamma(z; p_t \tau - s_t \sigma, p_{t-1} \tau - s_{t-1} \sigma) = (D.44)$$

$$e^{-i\pi Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(t+1)}(z;\tau,\sigma)} \times \prod_{a,b=0}^{m-1} \Gamma\left(\frac{z + a(p_{t-1} \tau - s_{t-1} \sigma) + b(p_t \tau - s_t \sigma) + c_{(a,b)}^{(t+1)}}{m(p_{t-1} \tau - s_{t-1} \sigma) + n_{t+1}}; \frac{m(p_t \tau - s_t \sigma) + \tilde{n}_{t+1}}{m(p_{t-1} \tau - s_{t-1} \sigma) + n_{t+1}}, -\frac{1}{m(p_{t-1} \tau - s_{t-1} \sigma) + n_{t+1}}\right) \times \Gamma\left(\frac{z + a(p_{t-1} \tau - s_{t-1} \sigma) + b(p_t \tau - s_t \sigma) + c_{(a,b)}^{(t+1)}}{m(p_t \tau - s_t \sigma) + \tilde{n}_{t+1}}; \frac{m(p_{t-1} \tau - s_{t-1} \sigma) + n_{t+1}}{m(p_t \tau - s_t \sigma) + \tilde{n}_{t+1}}, -\frac{1}{m(p_t \tau - s_t \sigma) + \tilde{n}_{t+1}}\right).$$

Similar comments for the parameters hold here, except that the phase is defined similarly to  $Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(2)}(z;\tau,\sigma)$  in (D.32). Cancellation of the  $i^{\text{th}}$   $\Gamma$  function in the denominator with the  $(i+1)^{\text{th}}$  in the numerator requires:

$$n_{i+1} = \tilde{n}_i, \qquad \tilde{n}_{i+1} = e_i n_{i+1} - n_i, \qquad (D.45)$$

where we have used the recurrence relations (5.3):

$$p_i = e_i p_{i-1} - p_{i-2}, \quad s_i = e_i s_{i-1} - s_{i-2}, \quad q_i = p_{i-1}, \quad s_i = r_{i-1}.$$
 (D.46)

Plugging in the first recurrence relation into the second, we can solve for  $\tilde{n}_i$  explicitly. We have:

$$\tilde{n}_i = -s_{i-1}n_1 + p_{i-1}c, \qquad (D.47)$$

where  $n_1$  and c are free integers. In addition, cancellation requires:

$$c_{(a,b)}^{(i)} = c_{(\tilde{a},\tilde{b})}^{(i+1)} + d_{(a,\tilde{b})}^{(i)}\tilde{n}_i, \quad d_{(\tilde{a},\tilde{b})}^{(i)} = \frac{b - \tilde{a}s_i - bp_i}{m},$$
(D.48)

where  $0 \leq a, b < m$  and  $0 \leq \tilde{a}, \tilde{b} < m, \tilde{b} = a$  and b is the (unique) integer such that  $d_{(\tilde{a},\tilde{b})}$  is an integer. In this case, all cancellations occur and we are left with the final step to reduce the products of the remaining  $\Gamma$  functions into a single one, by making use of the multiplication formula in the opposite direction. This happens when  $gcd(m, n_1) = gcd(m, \tilde{n}_{t+1}) = 1$  and in addition:

$$c_{(a,b)}^{(i)} = \left\lfloor \frac{-an_{i+1} + b\tilde{n}_{i+1}}{m} \right\rfloor, \quad i = 1, \dots, t, \qquad c_{(a,b)}^{(t+1)} = \left\lfloor \frac{an_{t+1} + b\tilde{n}_{t+1}}{m} \right\rfloor, \tag{D.49}$$

which can be checked to satisfy (D.48). All in all, we find the following result:

$$\begin{pmatrix} \prod_{i=0}^{t-1} \Gamma(z+p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma;p_{i}\tau-s_{i}\sigma,p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma) \\ = e^{-i\pi \tilde{P}_{g(p,q)}^{\mathbf{m}}(z,\tau,\sigma)} \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m\sigma+n_{1}};\frac{\tau-c(k_{1}\sigma+l_{1})}{m\sigma+n_{1}},\frac{k_{1}\sigma+l_{1}}{m\sigma+n_{1}}\right) \\ \times \Gamma\left(\frac{z}{m(p\tau-s\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{t+1}};\frac{q\tau-r\sigma-n_{t+1}(\tilde{k}_{t+1}(p\tau-s\sigma)+\tilde{l}_{t+1})}{m(p\tau-s\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{t+1}},\frac{\tilde{k}_{t+1}(p\tau-s\sigma)+\tilde{l}_{t+1}}{m(p\tau-s\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{t+1}}\right),$$
(D.50)

where we have used  $p \equiv p_t$ ,  $q \equiv q_t = p_{t-1}$ ,  $s \equiv s_t$ , and  $r \equiv r_t = s_{t-1}$ . Furthermore,  $k_1n_1 - l_1m = 1$ ,  $\tilde{k}_{t+1}\tilde{n}_{t+1} - \tilde{l}_{t+1}m = 1$  and finally:

$$n_{t+1} = qc - rn_1, \qquad \tilde{n}_{t+1} = -sn_1 + pc,$$
 (D.51)

where we have used (D.46) and (D.47). Furthermore, the phase polynomial is given by:

$$\tilde{P}_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}(z,\tau,\sigma) = -\left(\sum_{i=0}^{t-1} Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(i+1)}(z,\tau,\sigma)\right) + Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(t+1)}(z,\tau,\sigma), \qquad (D.52)$$

$$Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(i+1)}(z,\tau,\sigma) = \sum_{a,b=0}^{m-1} Q\left(z - a(p_{i-1}\tau - s_{i-1}\sigma) + b(p_i\tau - s_i\sigma) + \left\lfloor \frac{-an_{i+1} + b\tilde{n}_{i+1}}{m} \right\rfloor,$$
$$m(p_i\tau - s_i\sigma) + \tilde{n}_{i+1}, -m(p_{i-1}\tau - s_{i-1}\sigma) - n_{i+1}\right),$$
$$Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(t+1)}(z,\tau,\sigma) = \sum_{a,b=0}^{m-1} Q\left(z + a(p_{i-1}\tau - s_{i-1}\sigma) + b(p_i\tau - s_i\sigma) + \left\lfloor \frac{an_{t+1} + b\tilde{n}_{t+1}}{m} \right\rfloor$$

$$Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(t+1)}(z,\tau,\sigma) = \sum_{a,b=0}^{m-1} Q\Big(z + a(p_{t-1}\tau - s_{t-1}\sigma) + b(p_t\tau - s_t\sigma) + \Big\lfloor \frac{an_{t+1} + b\tilde{n}_{t+1}}{m} \Big\rfloor,$$
$$m(p_t\tau - s_t\sigma) + \tilde{n}_{t+1}, m(p_{t-1}\tau - s_{t-1}\sigma) + n_{t+1}\Big).$$

The phase polynomial can be further simplified. As we have shown in appendix D.1, the summation over a, b in  $Q_{\mathbf{m}}^{(i)}$  results in a single *Q*-polynomial plus a constant (cf. (D.19)). This yields:

$$\tilde{P}_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}(z,\tau,\sigma) = \left[\sum_{i=0}^{t-1} \frac{1}{m} Q\left(mz + m(p_{i-1}\tau - s_{i-1}\sigma) + n_{i+1}, m(p_{i-1}\tau - s_{i-1}\sigma) + n_{i+1}\right)\right]$$

$$+ \frac{1}{m} Q(mz, m(p_t\tau - s_t\sigma) + \tilde{n}_{t+1}, m(p_{t-1}\tau - s_{t-1}\sigma) + n_{t+1}) + \text{const}.$$
(D.53)

We have not been able to determine a general formula for the constant, but for any specific set of values of the parameters it can be determined by subtracting (D.52) from (D.53).

Finally, we can simplify the summation over i = 0, ..., t. In order to accomplish the summation, we notice the following two facts:

$$\frac{1}{[m(p_i\tau-s_i\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{i+1}][m(p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)+n_{i+1}]} = \frac{1}{m\sigma+n_1} \left(\frac{p_i}{m(p_i\tau-s_i\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{i+1}} - \frac{p_{i-1}}{m(p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)+n_{i+1}}\right)$$
$$\frac{m(p_i\tau-s_i\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{i+1}}{m(p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)+n_{i+1}} + \frac{m(p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)+n_{i+1}}{m(p_i\tau-s_i\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{i+1}} = e_i + \left(\frac{m(p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)+n_{i+1}}{m(p_i\tau-s_i\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{i+1}} - \frac{m(p_{i-2}\tau-s_{i-2}\sigma)+\tilde{n}_{i-1}}{m(p_{i-1}\tau-s_{i-1}\sigma)+n_{i+1}}\right),$$
$$(D.54)$$

where we have made use of the recurrence relation (D.46) and the fact that  $q_i s_i - p_i r_i = 1$ . These relations make the summation over these terms telescopic and computable due to the recursive relation (D.45). As a result, only the boundary terms (i = 0, t) in the summation contribute, resulting in the phase polynomial:

$$\tilde{P}_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{1}{mp_t} Q\left(mz, \frac{m(p_t\tau - s_t\sigma) + \tilde{n}_{t+1}}{p_t}, \frac{m\sigma + n_1}{p_t}\right) + \delta \tilde{P}_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho})$$

$$\delta \tilde{P}_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}(\boldsymbol{\rho}) = \frac{(\eta_t + 3)p_t - 3}{6p_t} z - \frac{(p_t^2 - 1)(p_t\tau - s_t\sigma + \sigma)}{12p_t^2} + \text{const}.$$
(D.55)

The constant term in  $\delta \tilde{P}_{g_{(p,q)}}^{\mathbf{m}}$  are the sum of a few generalized Dedekind sums of the form  $\sigma_1(n_1, n_2, 1; m)$ .

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

# References

- A. Strominger and C. Vafa, Microscopic origin of the Bekenstein-Hawking entropy, Phys. Lett. B 379 (1996) 99 [hep-th/9601029] [INSPIRE].
- [2] R. Dijkgraaf, E.P. Verlinde and H.L. Verlinde, Counting dyons in N = 4 string theory, Nucl. Phys. B 484 (1997) 543 [hep-th/9607026] [INSPIRE].
- [3] R. Dijkgraaf, J.M. Maldacena, G.W. Moore and E.P. Verlinde, A Black hole Farey tail, hep-th/0005003 [INSPIRE].
- [4] J. Manschot and G.W. Moore, A Modern Farey Tail, Commun. Num. Theor. Phys. 4 (2010) 103 [arXiv:0712.0573] [INSPIRE].
- [5] F. Benini, K. Hristov and A. Zaffaroni, Black hole microstates in AdS<sub>4</sub> from supersymmetric localization, JHEP 05 (2016) 054 [arXiv:1511.04085] [INSPIRE].
- [6] S.M. Hosseini, K. Hristov and A. Zaffaroni, An extremization principle for the entropy of rotating BPS black holes in AdS<sub>5</sub>, JHEP 07 (2017) 106 [arXiv:1705.05383] [INSPIRE].
- [7] A. Cabo-Bizet, D. Cassani, D. Martelli and S. Murthy, Microscopic origin of the Bekenstein-Hawking entropy of supersymmetric AdS<sub>5</sub> black holes, JHEP 10 (2019) 062
   [arXiv:1810.11442] [INSPIRE].
- [8] S. Choi, J. Kim, S. Kim and J. Nahmgoong, Large AdS black holes from QFT, arXiv:1810.12067 [INSPIRE].
- [9] F. Benini and E. Milan, Black Holes in 4D  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  Super-Yang-Mills Field Theory, Phys. Rev. X 10 (2020) 021037 [arXiv:1812.09613] [INSPIRE].
- [10] A. Zaffaroni, AdS black holes, holography and localization, Living Rev. Rel. 23 (2020) 2 [arXiv:1902.07176] [INSPIRE].
- [11] J. Kinney, J.M. Maldacena, S. Minwalla and S. Raju, An Index for 4 dimensional super conformal theories, Commun. Math. Phys. 275 (2007) 209 [hep-th/0510251] [INSPIRE].
- [12] C.-M. Chang and X. Yin, 1/16 BPS states in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  super-Yang-Mills theory, Phys. Rev. D 88 (2013) 106005 [arXiv:1305.6314] [INSPIRE].
- [13] S. Murthy, The growth of the  $\frac{1}{16}$ -BPS index in 4d  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM, arXiv: 2005.10843 [INSPIRE].
- [14] P. Agarwal et al., AdS black holes and finite N indices, Phys. Rev. D 103 (2021) 126006 [arXiv:2005.11240] [INSPIRE].
- [15] Y. Imamura, Finite-N superconformal index via the AdS/CFT correspondence, PTEP 2021 (2021) 123B05 [arXiv:2108.12090] [INSPIRE].
- [16] D. Gaiotto and J.H. Lee, The Giant Graviton Expansion, arXiv:2109.02545 [INSPIRE].
- [17] S. Murthy, Unitary matrix models, free fermions, and the giant graviton expansion, Pure Appl. Math. Quart. 19 (2023) 299 [arXiv:2202.06897] [INSPIRE].
- [18] J.H. Lee, Exact stringy microstates from gauge theories, JHEP 11 (2022) 137 [arXiv:2204.09286] [INSPIRE].
- [19] Y. Imamura, Analytic continuation for giant gravitons, PTEP 2022 (2022) 103B02 [arXiv:2205.14615] [INSPIRE].

- [20] S. Choi, S. Kim, E. Lee and J. Lee, From giant gravitons to black holes, arXiv:2207.05172 [INSPIRE].
- [21] C.-M. Chang and Y.-H. Lin, Words to describe a black hole, JHEP 02 (2023) 109 [arXiv:2209.06728] [INSPIRE].
- [22] S. Choi, S. Kim, E. Lee and J. Park, *The shape of non-graviton operators for* SU(2), arXiv:2209.12696 [INSPIRE].
- M. Honda, Quantum Black Hole Entropy from 4d Supersymmetric Cardy formula, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 026008 [arXiv:1901.08091] [INSPIRE].
- [24] A. Arabi Ardehali, Cardy-like asymptotics of the 4d  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  index and AdS<sub>5</sub> blackholes, JHEP 06 (2019) 134 [arXiv:1902.06619] [INSPIRE].
- [25] J. Kim, S. Kim and J. Song, A 4d N = 1 Cardy Formula, JHEP 01 (2021) 025 [arXiv:1904.03455] [INSPIRE].
- [26] A. Cabo-Bizet, D. Cassani, D. Martelli and S. Murthy, The asymptotic growth of states of the  $4d \mathcal{N} = 1$  superconformal index, JHEP **08** (2019) 120 [arXiv:1904.05865] [INSPIRE].
- [27] A. González Lezcano and L.A. Pando Zayas, Microstate counting via Bethe Ansätze in the 4d  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  superconformal index, JHEP 03 (2020) 088 [arXiv:1907.12841] [INSPIRE].
- [28] A. Lanir, A. Nedelin and O. Sela, Black hole entropy function for toric theories via Bethe Ansatz, JHEP 04 (2020) 091 [arXiv:1908.01737] [INSPIRE].
- [29] A. Cabo-Bizet and S. Murthy, Supersymmetric phases of  $4d \mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM at large N, JHEP 09 (2020) 184 [arXiv:1909.09597] [INSPIRE].
- [30] A. Arabi Ardehali, J. Hong and J.T. Liu, Asymptotic growth of the 4d  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  index and partially deconfined phases, JHEP 07 (2020) 073 [arXiv:1912.04169] [INSPIRE].
- [31] A. Cabo-Bizet, D. Cassani, D. Martelli and S. Murthy, The large-N limit of the 4d  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  superconformal index, JHEP 11 (2020) 150 [arXiv:2005.10654] [INSPIRE].
- [32] F. Benini et al., Superconformal indices at large N and the entropy of  $AdS_5 \times SE_5$  black holes, Class. Quant. Grav. **37** (2020) 215021 [arXiv:2005.12308] [INSPIRE].
- [33] A. González Lezcano, J. Hong, J.T. Liu and L.A. Pando Zayas, Sub-leading Structures in Superconformal Indices: Subdominant Saddles and Logarithmic Contributions, JHEP 01 (2021) 001 [arXiv:2007.12604] [INSPIRE].
- [34] A. Cabo-Bizet, From multi-gravitons to Black holes: The role of complex saddles, arXiv:2012.04815 [INSPIRE].
- [35] A. Amariti, M. Fazzi and A. Segati, *Expanding on the Cardy-like limit of the SCI of 4d*  $\mathcal{N} = 1 \ ABCD \ SCFTs$ , *JHEP* **07** (2021) 141 [arXiv:2103.15853] [INSPIRE].
- [36] D. Cassani and Z. Komargodski, EFT and the SUSY Index on the 2nd Sheet, SciPost Phys. 11 (2021) 004 [arXiv:2104.01464] [INSPIRE].
- [37] A. Arabi Ardehali and S. Murthy, The 4d superconformal index near roots of unity and 3d Chern-Simons theory, JHEP 10 (2021) 207 [arXiv:2104.02051] [INSPIRE].
- [38] O. Aharony, F. Benini, O. Mamroud and E. Milan, A gravity interpretation for the Bethe Ansatz expansion of the N = 4 SYM index, Phys. Rev. D 104 (2021) 086026
   [arXiv:2104.13932] [INSPIRE].
- [39] A.A. Ardehali and J. Hong, Decomposition of BPS moduli spaces and asymptotics of supersymmetric partition functions, JHEP **01** (2022) 062 [arXiv:2110.01538] [INSPIRE].

- [40] E. Colombo, The large-N limit of 4d superconformal indices for general BPS charges, JHEP
   12 (2022) 013 [arXiv:2110.01911] [INSPIRE].
- [41] S. Choi, S. Jeong, S. Kim and E. Lee, Exact QFT duals of AdS black holes, JHEP 09 (2023)
   138 [arXiv:2111.10720] [INSPIRE].
- [42] A. Cabo-Bizet, On the 4d superconformal index near roots of unity: bulk and localized contributions, JHEP 02 (2023) 134 [arXiv:2111.14941] [INSPIRE].
- [43] G. Felder and A. Varchenko, The elliptic gamma function and  $SL(3, Z) \times Z^3$ , math/9907061 [DOI:10.1006/aima.2000.1951].
- [44] F.A. Dolan and H. Osborn, Applications of the Superconformal Index for Protected Operators and q-Hypergeometric Identities to N = 1 Dual Theories, Nucl. Phys. B 818 (2009) 137
   [arXiv:0801.4947] [INSPIRE].
- [45] A. Gadde, Modularity of supersymmetric partition functions, JHEP 12 (2021) 181
   [arXiv:2004.13490] [INSPIRE].
- [46] K. Goldstein et al., Residues, modularity, and the Cardy limit of the 4d  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  superconformal index, JHEP 04 (2021) 216 [arXiv:2011.06605] [INSPIRE].
- [47] V. Jejjala, Y. Lei, S. van Leuven and W. Li,  $SL(3,\mathbb{Z})$  Modularity and New Cardy limits of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  superconformal index, JHEP 11 (2021) 047 [arXiv:2104.07030] [INSPIRE].
- [48] V.P. Spiridonov and G.S. Vartanov, *Elliptic hypergeometric integrals and 't Hooft anomaly matching conditions*, *JHEP* 06 (2012) 016 [arXiv:1203.5677] [INSPIRE].
- [49] F. Nieri and S. Pasquetti, Factorisation and holomorphic blocks in 4d, JHEP 11 (2015) 155 [arXiv:1507.00261] [INSPIRE].
- [50] Y. Yoshida, Factorization of 4d N = 1 superconformal index, arXiv:1403.0891 [INSPIRE].
- [51] W. Peelaers, Higgs branch localization of  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theories on  $S^3 \times S^1$ , JHEP 08 (2014) 060 [arXiv:1403.2711] [INSPIRE].
- [52] G. Felder, A. Henriques, C.A. Rossi and C. Zhu, A gerbe for the elliptic gamma function, math/0601337 [D0I:10.1215/S0012-7094-08-14111-0].
- [53] N. Saveliev, Lectures on the topology of 3-manifolds: introduction to the Casson invariant, De Gruyter, Berlin (1999) [ISBN: 9783110162721].
- [54] H. Lin and J.M. Maldacena, Fivebranes from gauge theory, Phys. Rev. D 74 (2006) 084014 [hep-th/0509235] [INSPIRE].
- [55] F. Benini, T. Nishioka and M. Yamazaki, 4d Index to 3d Index and 2d TQFT, Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 065015 [arXiv:1109.0283] [INSPIRE].
- [56] S.S. Razamat and B. Willett, Global Properties of Supersymmetric Theories and the Lens Space, Commun. Math. Phys. 334 (2015) 661 [arXiv:1307.4381] [INSPIRE].
- [57] C. Closset, T.T. Dumitrescu, G. Festuccia and Z. Komargodski, The Geometry of Supersymmetric Partition Functions, JHEP 01 (2014) 124 [arXiv:1309.5876] [INSPIRE].
- [58] K. Reidemeister, Homotopieringe und linsenräume, Abh. Math. Sem. Univ. Hamburg 11 (1935) 102.
- [59] C. Closset and I. Shamir, The  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  Chiral Multiplet on  $T^2 \times S^2$  and Supersymmetric Localization, JHEP **03** (2014) 040 [arXiv:1311.2430] [INSPIRE].
- [60] P. Longhi, F. Nieri and A. Pittelli, Localization of 4d  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theories on  $\mathbb{D}^2 \times \mathbb{T}^2$ , JHEP 12 (2019) 147 [arXiv:1906.02051] [INSPIRE].

- [61] G. Festuccia and N. Seiberg, Rigid Supersymmetric Theories in Curved Superspace, JHEP 06 (2011) 114 [arXiv:1105.0689] [INSPIRE].
- [62] T.T. Dumitrescu, G. Festuccia and N. Seiberg, Exploring Curved Superspace, JHEP 08 (2012) 141 [arXiv:1205.1115] [INSPIRE].
- [63] C. Closset, T.T. Dumitrescu, G. Festuccia and Z. Komargodski, From Rigid Supersymmetry to Twisted Holomorphic Theories, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 085006 [arXiv:1407.2598]
   [INSPIRE].
- [64] B. Assel, D. Cassani and D. Martelli, Localization on Hopf surfaces, JHEP 08 (2014) 123 [arXiv:1405.5144] [INSPIRE].
- [65] B. Assel et al., The Casimir Energy in Curved Space and its Supersymmetric Counterpart, JHEP 07 (2015) 043 [arXiv:1503.05537] [INSPIRE].
- [66] N. Bobev, M. Bullimore and H.-C. Kim, Supersymmetric Casimir Energy and the Anomaly Polynomial, JHEP 09 (2015) 142 [arXiv:1507.08553] [INSPIRE].
- [67] T. Nishioka and I. Yaakov, Generalized indices for  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theories in four-dimensions, JHEP 12 (2014) 150 [arXiv:1407.8520] [INSPIRE].
- [68] F. Benini and E. Milan, A Bethe Ansatz type formula for the superconformal index, Commun. Math. Phys. 376 (2020) 1413 [arXiv:1811.04107] [INSPIRE].
- [69] M.C.N. Cheng et al., 3d Modularity, JHEP 10 (2019) 010 [arXiv:1809.10148] [INSPIRE].
- [70] S. Pasquetti, Factorisation of N = 2 Theories on the Squashed 3-Sphere, JHEP **04** (2012) 120 [arXiv:1111.6905] [INSPIRE].
- [71] C. Beem, T. Dimofte and S. Pasquetti, Holomorphic Blocks in Three Dimensions, JHEP 12 (2014) 177 [arXiv:1211.1986] [INSPIRE].
- [72] C. Hwang, H.-C. Kim and J. Park, Factorization of the 3d superconformal index, JHEP 08 (2014) 018 [arXiv:1211.6023] [INSPIRE].
- [73] Y. Imamura, H. Matsuno and D. Yokoyama, Factorization of the  $S^3/\mathbb{Z}_n$  partition function, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 085003 [arXiv:1311.2371] [INSPIRE].
- [74] F. Benini and S. Cremonesi, Partition Functions of  $\mathcal{N} = (2, 2)$  Gauge Theories on  $S^2$  and Vortices, Commun. Math. Phys. **334** (2015) 1483 [arXiv:1206.2356] [INSPIRE].
- [75] N. Doroud, J. Gomis, B. Le Floch and S. Lee, *Exact Results in* D = 2 Supersymmetric Gauge Theories, JHEP 05 (2013) 093 [arXiv:1206.2606] [INSPIRE].
- [76] M. Fujitsuka, M. Honda and Y. Yoshida, *Higgs branch localization of 3d*  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  theories, *PTEP* **2014** (2014) 123B02 [arXiv:1312.3627] [INSPIRE].
- [77] F. Benini and W. Peelaers, *Higgs branch localization in three dimensions*, *JHEP* 05 (2014)
   030 [arXiv:1312.6078] [INSPIRE].
- [78] H.-Y. Chen and H.-Y. Chen, Heterotic Surface Defects and Dualities from 2d/4d Indices, JHEP 10 (2014) 004 [arXiv:1407.4587] [INSPIRE].
- [79] Y. Imamura, Relation between the 4d superconformal index and the S<sup>3</sup> partition function, JHEP 09 (2011) 133 [arXiv:1104.4482] [INSPIRE].
- [80] S. Fujiwara, S. van Leuven and P. Roy, An SL(2, Z) family of 3d limits of the 4d superconformal index, in progress (2023).
- [81] T. Kawai, Y. Yamada and S.-K. Yang, Elliptic genera and N = 2 superconformal field theory, Nucl. Phys. B 414 (1994) 191 [hep-th/9306096] [INSPIRE].

- [82] L.C. Jeffrey, Chern-Simons-Witten invariants of lens spaces and torus bundles, and the semiclassical approximation, Commun. Math. Phys. 147 (1992) 563 [INSPIRE].
- [83] M. Tange, A complete list of lens spaces constructed by Dehn surgery I, arXiv:1005.3512.
- [84] S.A. Bleiler and R.A. Litherland, Lens spaces and dehn surgery, Proc. Am. Math. Soc. 107 (1989) 1127.
- [85] P. Popescu-Pampu, The geometry of continued fractions and the topology of surface singularities, math/0506432.
- [86] S.S. Razamat and M. Yamazaki, S-duality and the N = 2 Lens Space Index, JHEP 10 (2013) 048 [arXiv:1306.1543] [INSPIRE].
- [87] L.F. Alday, P. Benetti Genolini, M. Bullimore and M. van Loon, *Refined 3d-3d Correspondence*, JHEP 04 (2017) 170 [arXiv:1702.05045] [INSPIRE].
- [88] K. Katase, Classifying 3-dimensional lens spaces by eta-invariants, Tokyo J. Math. 13 (1990)
   17.
- [89] S.S. Razamat, E. Sabag, O. Sela and G. Zafrir, Aspects of 4d supersymmetric dynamics and geometry, arXiv:2203.06880 [INSPIRE].
- [90] V. Jejjala, Y. Lei, S. van Leuven and W. Li, Lens indices, modularity and AdS black holes, in progress.
- [91] H.K. Kunduri and J. Lucietti, Supersymmetric Black Holes with Lens-Space Topology, Phys. Rev. Lett. 113 (2014) 211101 [arXiv:1408.6083] [INSPIRE].
- [92] H.K. Kunduri and J. Lucietti, Black lenses in string theory, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 064007 [arXiv:1605.01545] [INSPIRE].
- [93] S. Tomizawa and M. Nozawa, Supersymmetric black lenses in five dimensions, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 044037 [arXiv:1606.06643] [INSPIRE].
- [94] V. Breunhölder and J. Lucietti, Moduli space of supersymmetric solitons and black holes in five dimensions, Commun. Math. Phys. 365 (2019) 471 [arXiv:1712.07092] [INSPIRE].
- [95] V. Breunhölder and J. Lucietti, Supersymmetric black hole non-uniqueness in five dimensions, JHEP 03 (2019) 105 [arXiv:1812.07329] [INSPIRE].
- [96] S. Tomizawa, Multicharged black lens, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 024056 [arXiv:1905.07748]
   [INSPIRE].
- [97] S.M. Hosseini, K. Hristov and A. Zaffaroni, Gluing gravitational blocks for AdS black holes, JHEP 12 (2019) 168 [arXiv:1909.10550] [INSPIRE].
- [98] S.M. Hosseini and A. Zaffaroni, Universal AdS Black Holes in Theories with 16 Supercharges and Their Microstates, Phys. Rev. Lett. 126 (2021) 171604 [arXiv:2011.01249] [INSPIRE].
- [99] S.M. Hosseini, I. Yaakov and A. Zaffaroni, The joy of factorization at large N: five-dimensional indices and AdS black holes, JHEP 02 (2022) 097 [arXiv:2111.03069] [INSPIRE].
- [100] S.M. Hosseini and A. Zaffaroni, The large N limit of topologically twisted indices: a direct approach, JHEP 12 (2022) 025 [arXiv:2209.09274] [INSPIRE].
- [101] S.S. Razamat, On a modular property of N = 2 superconformal theories in four dimensions, JHEP 10 (2012) 191 [arXiv:1208.5056] [INSPIRE].
- [102] C. Beem et al., Infinite Chiral Symmetry in Four Dimensions, Commun. Math. Phys. 336 (2015) 1359 [arXiv:1312.5344] [INSPIRE].

- [103] C. Beem and L. Rastelli, Vertex operator algebras, Higgs branches, and modular differential equations, JHEP 08 (2018) 114 [arXiv:1707.07679] [INSPIRE].
- [104] Y. Pan and W. Peelaers, Exact Schur index in closed form, Phys. Rev. D 106 (2022) 045017 [arXiv:2112.09705] [INSPIRE].
- [105] C. Beem, S.S. Razamat and P. Singh, Schur indices of class S and quasimodular forms, Phys. Rev. D 105 (2022) 085009 [arXiv:2112.10715] [INSPIRE].
- [106] Y. Hatsuda and T. Okazaki,  $\mathcal{N} = 2^*$  Schur indices, JHEP **01** (2023) 029 [arXiv:2208.01426] [INSPIRE].
- [107] M. Beck, R. Diaz and S. Robins, The Frobenius problem, rational polytopes, and Fourier-Dedekind Sums, math/0204035 [D0I:10.48550/arXiv.math/0204035].
- [108] R.-P. Holzapfel, Chern number relations for locally abelian galois coverings of algebraic surfaces, Math. Nachr. 138 (1988) 263.
- [109] K. Girstmair, Continued fractions and dedekind sums: three-term relations and distribution, J. Number Theory 119 (2006) 66.
- [110] G. Urzúa, Arrangements of curves and algebraic surfaces, J. Alg. Geom. 19 (2010) 335.
- [111] H. Rademacher and E. Grosswald, *Dedekind sums*, American Mathematical Society (1972)
   [D0I:10.5948/upo9781614440161].
- [112] H. Rademacher, Generalization of the reciprocity formula for dedekind sums, Duke Math. J. 21 (1954) 391.
- [113] L. Carlitz, A note on generalized dedekind sums, Duke Math. J. 21 (1954) 399.
- [114] C. Romelsberger, Counting chiral primaries in N = 1, d = 4 superconformal field theories, Nucl. Phys. B 747 (2006) 329 [hep-th/0510060] [INSPIRE].
- [115] C. Closset, H. Kim and B. Willett, N = 1 supersymmetric indices and the four-dimensional A-model, JHEP 08 (2017) 090 [arXiv:1707.05774] [INSPIRE].
- [116] F. Benini and A. Zaffaroni, A topologically twisted index for three-dimensional supersymmetric theories, JHEP 07 (2015) 127 [arXiv:1504.03698] [INSPIRE].
- [117] M. Honda and Y. Yoshida, Supersymmetric index on  $T^2 \times S^2$  and elliptic genus, arXiv:1504.04355 [INSPIRE].
- [118] A. Gadde, S.S. Razamat and B. Willett, On the reduction of 4d  $\mathcal{N} = 1$  theories on  $\mathbb{S}^2$ , JHEP **11** (2015) 163 [arXiv:1506.08795] [INSPIRE].
- [119] A. Gadde, Lectures on the Superconformal Index, J. Phys. A 55 (2022) 063001
   [arXiv:2006.13630] [INSPIRE].
- [120] G. Felder and A. Varchenko, Multiplication Formulas for the Elliptic Gamma Function, math/0212155.
- [121] L. Carlitz, Some arithmetic sums connected with the greatest integer function, Math. Scand. 8 (1960) 59.
- [122] L. Carlitz, Inversions and generalized dedekind sums, Abh. Math. Sem. Univ. Hamburg 42 (1974) 41.
- [123] M.J. Hodel, A note on inversions and generalized dedekind sums, Abh. Math. Sem. Univ. Hamburg 43 (1975) 146.